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PREFACE 

June 1, 1967 marked the beginning of a projected two-year 
program of intensive, regional institutes for top-level adult 
probation administrators in the United States concerned with 
new approaches to the understanding of decision-making and 
managerial styles of behavior. This project was made possible 
by a grant from the United States Department of Justice Of-. ' flce of Law Enforcement Assistance, now known as the Law 
Enforcement Assistance Administration. 

The program is administered by the National Council on Crime 
and Delinquency and is sponsored by the Advisory Council on 
Parole of the National Council on Crime and Delinquency; As­
sociation of Paroling Authorities; the Interstate Compact 
Administrators Association for the Council of State Govern­
ments; Probation Division, Administrative Office of the United 
States Courts; Probation Representative of the Professional 
Council of the National Council on Crime and Delinquency; and 
the United States Board of Parole. 

The basic objectives of the Probation Management Institutes are 
two-fold: (1) to increase knowledge among probation adminis­
trators and middle managers about new developments in organi­
zational practice and probation and community treatment and to 
encourage utilization of that knowledge; and (2) to develop 
a heightened commitment on the part of policy setting proba­
tion administrators to new concepts of effectively managing 
change and the continuous testing of innovative forms of treat­
ment of offenders. 

In order to provide correctional administrators with new ideas, 
thoughts, and feelings about the administration of justice, we 
invited a number of leading practitioners, academicians, and 
theorists to write "think pieceslltQ be included in a special 
publication. They were asked to address themselves to issues 
affecting adult probation services primarily, but, as the 
reader will note, most of the authors are concerned with signi­
ficant problems and issues affecting the total continuum of 
the administration of criminal justice. However, all subjects 
and issues of contemporary relevance are not addressed in this 
publication and, obviously, the opinions expressed by the authors 
do not necessarily represent the views of the National Council 
on Crime and Delinquency or the Law Enforcement Assi~tance Ad­
ministration. 
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The editor wishes to express his grateful appreciation to 
Arnold Hopkins and Frank Jasmine, -.)oth of the Law Enforcement 
Assistance Administration, for their assistance, encouragement, 
and willingness to support both the idea and the preparation 
of this "think piece." . 

This document is the fourth in a series of publications from 
the Probation Management Institutes. We hope that this publi­
cation and others will stimulate those who are concerned with 
the administration of probation services to be more sensitive 
and more effective in their work. 

December 1969 

Alvin W. Cohn 
Probation Management Institutes 
Nation~ Council on Crime 

and Delinquency 
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METACORRECTION: STATE OF THE ART 

Alvin W. Cohn 

Director of Training 

National Council on Crime and Delinquency 

Despite our best efforts and intentions, we continue 

to be unsuccessful in the development of a scientifically 

valid correctional process. Nonetheless, although short 

on institutional success, we have been able to manufacture 

long lists of organizational achievements. We point with 

pri.de to examples of special programs, developed and main-

tained by correctional agencies -- including work furlough, 

half-way houses, group counseling and therapy, certain in-

novative institutions, special publications, community-

based treatment programs, and the embryonic use of ex-

offenders as correctional employees. N'umbers are added up, 

formal reports disseminated, and effective public. relations 

utilized to convince the lay and professional communities 

that something worthwhile is being accomplished and that 

the system is effectively dealing with the problems of crime 

and delinquency -- even though we have neither arrested nor 

reversed the rates of crime and delinquency; nor have we 

produced a bank of professional knowledge useful in dealing 

sl.,1ccessfully with recidivates, youthful and adult. We have 

developed, on the other hand, interesting and at times unique 
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'means', but without any real understanding of their re­

lationship to the 'ends' we wish to reach. 

Although expensive in terms of available resources, 

and occasionally important in terms of programmatic develop­

ments, these are but organizational achievements which do 

not permit us to claim significant success in terms of insti­

tutional achievement. If we were successful, we would know 

what we were doing, why, and how best to achieve it on a rep­

licated basis throughout the system; further, we would be 

working toward the satisfaction of needs and requirements 

based upon mutually understood and explicitly defined cor­

rectional goals. Of course, means to achieve these goals 

-- hopefully -- would vary and change over the course of 

time, but consistently, the ends would be clearly stated 

and understood, albeit not everywhere accepted. 

Because we cannot agree on what these correctional 

goals are or ought to be, we are perceived (probably cor­

rectly) as operating in a confused, purposeless manner, 

causing undue suffering on the part of the beneficiaries of 

service -- our clients. In fact, it is the client who, 

paradoxically, becomes the victim the victim of bureau-

cratic ineptness. A further consequence of this failure to 

serve those whom the system was created to "correct" is an 

institutionalized bureaucracy that tends to defy remodeling 

or change. Practices which perpetuate the myth of service 

-2-

built up over the past century have become ritualized and 

self-serving so that even the most dedicated change agents 

within and critics outside of the correctional system are 

unable to bring about effective and lasting change. 

If correction as practiced today is a failure, it has 

failed for a number of reasons, not the least of which is 

that we do not agree on what it is we are practicing. The 

existence of such a variety of services, practices, unknowns, 

and ideologies suggests that the term METACORRECTION might 

best describe the current state of both the scientific and 

the artistic aspects of the correctional system. 

We might agree that correction has attempted to pro-

gress as a science, especially in the past several decades, 

and that it has accumulated a substantial body of clinical 

experience and research knowledge; however, we would also 

have to admit that adequate scientific experiments have not 

been (and perhaps cannot be) devised to either completely 

sustain or refute comprehensive theoret~cal approaches 'to the· 

understanding of deviant behavior, methods of social con-

trol, or processes of individual and communal change. Sci-

entific activity in correction does occur, but the extent 

to which the results are shared, understood, and implemented 

by correctional authorities, and the extent to wh:tch their 

impact upon institutionalized services is meas'arable can on-

ly be speculated to be minimal. 

-3-
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Artistic factors in correction exist in the form of 

ce:rtain creative, intuitive, or empathic features in the 

person of the correctional agent -- probation or parole of­

ficer, psychologist, psychiatrist, guard, cottage parent 

-- as well as in the leadership styles of correctional man­

agers. Such factors are difficult to teach, not only be-

cause the materials are seldom formalized, but also because 

the learning process is of an existential nature that is more 

often experienced than learned. As a consequence, the cor­

rectional agent, although frequently supervised because 

of his low status in the organizational hierarchy, finds him-

self operating as an independent entrepreneur, in a manner 

almost to defy the stated policies, traditions, and admini­

strative demands placed placed upon him by superior fiat. 

The manager, too, although frequently observed but not super­

vised, operates in a fashion independent of any stringent 

form of accountability, save that usually of a political 

nature. 

Although we might agree that METACORRECTION aptly de­

scribes the state of correctional practice today, the term 

does not explain the kinds of failure we experience. It 

does not help us to understand the reason for the failure 

to agree upon explicit goals or a standardized set of prac­

tices. It does not explain why clients remain "uncorrected II 

why the recidivism rate continues to climb, how managers 

might manifest greater leadership, or why we cannot meaning-
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fully innovate on a routine basis. It does not clarify 

the difficult problems of recruitment and maintenance of 

qualified manpower. METACORRECTION does not help us to find 

creative ways to resolve our dilemmas, but it may provide 

a philosophical base upon which to develop constructive 

ways to bring about change. 

It may be that we experience failure because we are 

committed -- without really knowing why -- to old slogans 

such as II rehabili tation of the offender ll , IIprotection of 

societyll, or some combination thereof, as r.':> t;.atements of our 

goals and objectives. • 
We have sought ways to operationalize 

these cliches, without ever suggesting that they may be fal­

lacious in the first place. Instead, we might consider the 

possibility of II change II as the primary goal and direct all of 

our efforts toward its achievement: change in the client to 

be better able to live in society; change in the community 

to be better able to permit the offender to remain in its 

midst; and change in correctional organizations and the to-

tal criminal justice system to be better able -- and equipped 

to vl70rk with the offender and the community and to assist 

them in working together. 

Rehabilitative and protective activities might become 

processes utilized where and whenever needed, but not consid-

ered goals in themselves. Correctional agents might have to 

acknowledge, as a corollary to this goal, that the desired 
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consequence is to gP,t the offender into his community and 

to keep him there -- to leave him in his home. The worker 

would have to be held accountable to his organization, his 

" ., ~ _. ensure that he cannot iiCOp' out'·. client, ana to n1mse~I ~o 

He would have to examine his own value system and, perhaps, 

recognize that his decision-making is based upon what he is 

willing to toler'ate in terms of offender deviancy as well 

as how much he t.hinks his organization and community will 

permit him to tolerate. He would no longer be able to imagine 

that his decision-making is based upon what is IIbestll for 

the client OJ:' IIbestl! for the community~ rather, he would have 

to make such decisions himself, taking into consideration 

all factors based on reality and honesty. 

Once we are willing to recognize that we have failed 

to set meaningful and mutually accepted goals arid, further, 

to infuse these goals throughout the system, we ~an begin to 

see that another significant failure is that of ineffective 

administrative management -- that is, failure to lead. It 

may be that, because of philistinism, change is looked down 

upon, the status quo is revered too highly, and innovation 

andcreati vi ty are discouraged since they tend to threaten 

organi2ational security. With the continuance of such an 

approach -- as we have witnessed over the years -- for the 

most part, only protective and self-serving ventures are 

tolerated and only IIsafe" personnel remain. The extent to 
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which IIcosmopolitanism Jl is encouraged, perhaps, indicates 

a willingness to change: while the degree to which IIlocal-

ism ll pers~sts as the attitudinal and behavior mode measures 

the organiz,ation· s commitment to survival rather than to 

professional or institutional success. 

This would suggest that correctional administrators 

traditionally have maintained a commitment to building 

layers of service without regard to what is successful and 

what is inappropriate program. This kind of organi~ation-

al ritualism, obviously, precludes effective evaluation and, 

concomitantly, reinforces the notion of METACORRECTION as 

opposed to scientific process in the administration of cor­

rectional services. Correctional managers fail to listen 

to their subordinates and workers fail to listen to their 

clients, who therefore remain recipients rather than par-

ticipants in the correctional process. As a consequence, 

there is little in the way of meaningful communications 

which can be applied to the evaluative process. The per-

ception that change is slow to evolve, that it can only 

be imposed, is reinforced. 

While most correctional organizations today have train-

ing officers -- or d:trectors of staff development, as the 

title is euphemistically called -- we rarely inquire what 

the training should accomplish. We do not ask what this 

trained and qualified manpower is supposed to do. More 

-7-
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people doing the same thing that has always been done .. 
l.vould only contribute to the spiral of failure; more peo-

pIe trained to do it in better ways would result only in 

more tragic failure. However, if we ever develop meaning-

ful and appropriate goals, then it would be possible for 

correctional manpower to be trained as effective correc-

tional agents who, as part of a team (organization, client, 

community) could help to bring about the kinds of change 

meet their goals -- that society has mandated the team 

to achieve. 

Training must be related to the goals of the organi-

zation and can be viewed as highly significant in the de-

velopment of ways to implement these goals. It can rely 

on processes that not only assist the change agents to bet-

ter understand their jobs, but to be particularly sensitive 

to ways in which the correctional client can become a real 

participant rather than merely a recipient of unwanted ser­

vices and unreasonable demands. Training might also be 

utilized to find ways in which ex-offenders (former bene-

ficiaries of service) can share with professionals the'ir 

knowledge of the ways in which change can be achieved. The 

utilization of such "sub-professionals" (an unfortunate 

choice of descriptive terms) in the training of other cor-

rectional agents as well as in providing direct services 

to clients, however, has scarcely begun in this country. 

-8-

The failure to employ such persons, and the continued 

failure by correctional administrators to demand the 

right to employ them, only results in hypocrisy. How can 

a correctional agent ask that an employer hire an ex-offender 

when his own correctional organization -- in fact, almost 

the entire criminal justice system -- not only fails to 

do so but expresses little interest in the prospect. 

If there is any willingness to redirect our efforts 

achieve institutional success instead of being satisfied 

only with organizational achievements, we need first to ac-

cept the METACORRECTIONAL base of our activities and, second, 

to develop meaningful and explicitly understood goals. 

Thereafter, the process of introducing change -- never an 

easy task -- into a tradition-bound and sometimes insensitive 

system will require that attention be paid to organizational, 

operational, aho theoretical issues. Scientific process will 

have to be adhered to vigorously and ritualism discarded 

in favor of continuing evaluation and the proper utilization 

of the findings obtained. Rethinking of existing standards 

of manpower needs and training will be necessary. Similarly, 

the relationships of correctional organizations and systems 

to existing power structures and vested interests will need 

intensive examination -- and change. 

To keep the offender on the street (except in those in-

stances where a physical threat truly exists) will require 

-9-
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the sound and innovative development of alternatives to 

existing practices. Ideologically, it probably will re­

quire that we begin to talk of "alternatives to community­

based service (e.g., probation)" instead of "alternatives 

to incarceration." With the implementation of such a phi~ 

losophy,the amount and kinds of savings in terms of money 

and human resources might stagger the imagination of leg-

islative officialdoml 

Regardless of reason, the correctional establishment no 

doubt will resist efforts to change, but it cannot remain 

immune to change forever. To successfully accomplish this, 

however, will require that clients, communities, and cor-

rectional organizations find synergistic ways of relating 

to one another and develop sensitivity to each other's needs. 

Additionally, it will require the development of a scien­

tifically valid process for identifying success. It will re-

quire a Herculean effort on the part of all concerned and 

the possibility of being forced to admit failure at any 

time cannot be ignored. To admit failure, when it is neces-

sary to do so, does not imply weakness; rather, it signifies 

strength. 

The question of whether we are prepared to change our 

METACORRECTIONAL practices into a scientifically valid pro-

fession of correction demands an answer. 

-10-

RESEARCH ON PROBATION 

Daniel Glaser 

Associate Commissioner for Research 

New York State Narcotics Addiction Control Commission 

In the evolution of probation from its beginning in 

the suspended sentence to the diverse diagnostic, super-

vision, and assistance services in the cou~ts today, 

research has always been of great potential value. The 

extent to which this potential was realized generally has 

been negligible. Nevertheless, in recent years there has 

been enough dramatic proof of the value of research in 

probation to encourage more probation research in the 

years ahead. 

Most probation policy issues and arguments raise 

qu!,!stions which could be answered by more precise and com-

plete information. Research is the systematic collection 

of information, in as objective and precise a manner as 

possible. Research may describe, classify, count, or 

otherwise measure phenomena, so we know exactly what our 

circumstances are, or what our experience has been. This 

is descri.ptive research. Alternatively, research may 

attempt to alter circumstances and practices deliberately, 

to determine the consequences of different policies. This 
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is experimental research. Both approaches are concerned 

with answering either theoretical or practical questions. 

Both have been prominent in studies that are significant 

for probation. 

The concern here is not only with research in proba­

tion, but with any research relevant to the determination 

of probation policy. Some of this research may have ad­

dressed issues in a parole or other setting, rather than 

in probation, yet have produced findings of value for 

probation. 

How Extensively Snould Probation Be Granted? 

This is perhaps the primary question in probation 

administration, yet it is one for which a precise answer 

can least readily be obtained. The extent of use made of 

probation is a function of the importance attached to 

both the risks and the benefits involved, the types of 

offender to be considered, and the supervision services 

available. Some interesting research has been done at 

various locations on this question. 

Leslie T. Wilkins noted that in Britain some courts 

granted probation to a much greater proportion of the of­

fenders who came before them than did others. While the 

courts he studied placed on probation an average of 15 to 

20 percent of the males they convicted, there was much 

-12-

deviation from this average in different jurisdictions. 

One court granted probation to 52 percent of its cases. 

A comparison was made of reconvictions of those sentenced 

in this court with the reconvictions of a sample of 

similar cases from all the other courts of the area which 

granted probation to only 18 percent of those convicted~ 

The cases compared were similar in offense, age, and 

prior offenses; yet reconviction following probation was 

slightly less frequent in the court granting probation 

most extensively than for similar cases in the other 

courts. l 

Another kind of inquiry was the Saginaw Project, in 

the city and county of that name in Michigan, where the 

court simply increased the percentage of cases in which 

probation was granted over t,,!O successive three-year 

periods, from 59.5 to 67.1. At the same time, however, 

another variable was altered. Counting one presentence 

investigation and report per month as equal to five super-

vision cases, staff caseloads were reduced from between 

70 and 100 cases to 50 cases per officer. Initial educa-

tion requirements for staff, and the training and direction 

provided them, also were improved. Despite the increase 

in the use of probation, the percentage of probationers 

subsequently sentenced to prison decreased from 32.2 to 

-13-
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17.4 percent. Not only the pe,rcentage, but also the num­

ber sentenced to prison decreased in the county by 88 

cases. With imprisonment costing the state over five 

times as much as even this enriched probation service, 

increased use of probation produced net savings to the 

state of nearly half a million dollars, by reducing pris­

on and parole operation costs, and saving on costs of 

'I' f' 2 welfare for the faml les 0 prlsoners. 

The experience of the St'at.e of California is pro­

ducing similar results. In 1966 that state initiated a 

program whereby any county could receive state funds to 

improve its probation supervision staff if, through in­

creased use of probation, the number of offenders committed 

to California Youth Authority institutions was reduced. 

Previously, many counties were inclined not to invest in 

extensive use of probation, in part because their commit-

"ment of offenders to state institutions cost the county 

nothing, while probation staff were on coun.ty budgets. 

Under the Probation Subsidy Program, counties receive 

from the state some of the funds saved by their increased 

use of probation. These funds are used to improve proba­

tion services. In the first two years of this program, 

concluded June 30, 1968, the rate of first commitments to 

the Youth Authority declined 25.9 percent from that of the 
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preceding five-year period. In the same period the 

courts of 57 counties, Los Angeles excluded, grant,ed pro­

bation to 22 percent more persons, while the number of 

probationers receiving institutional sentences because of 

probation revocation did not increase (indeed, declined 
3 two percent). A program similar to California's has 

been adopted by the State of Washington and, at the time 

of this writing, such programs are under consideration in 

several other states. 

Is Casework Responsible for Probation Success? 

While the Saginaw Project and the Probation Subsidy 

Program suggest that improved casework services are re­

sponsible for increased probation success, contrasting 

conclusions have been reached by several other studies. 

Lewis Diana found that in Pennsylvania's Allegheny County 

(Pittsburgh) Juvenile Court the amount of service a juve­

nile received, as indicated in the file, was unrelated to 

outcome for any type of offender. 4 Ralph England obtained 

similar findings on the probation and post-probation re­

cidivism of 500 federal offenders in Philadelphia. He 

also noted that almost identical probation and post-proba-

tion recidivism rates were found in fifteen different 

probation follow-up studies, in vastly different court 

settings. From this he concluded that the selection for 

-15-
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probation of offenders with relatively little prior 

criminality, rather than supervision services, is the 

b . 5 
main determinant of success on pro at~on. 

Even more dramatic evidence that the nature of case-

work is irrelevant to probation outcome was provided by 

the San Francisco Project, an elaborate experiment in the 

u.S. Probation Office of the Federal District Court for 

the Northern District of California. Cases were randomly 

distributed to four different types of caseloads: 1) 

"minimum," in which one officer handled several hundred 

cases and persons under supervision needed only to submit 

a monthly written report, receiving further service or 

attention only if they or others requested it; 2) "regular," 

in which each officer's workload consisted of 100 units 

per month (counting one presentence investigation as four 

units and a supervision case as a single unit) and super-

vision cases were seen about once in six weeks; 3) "ideal," 

involving caseloads of 50 units; and 4) "intensive," in 

which caseloads were comprised of only 25 units, and con-

tact occurred at least weekly. No significant differences 

in felony rates were found for these different types of 

supervision. It was concluded that this established lithe 

relative unimportance of supervision for certain catego-

ries of offenders as a variable in probation and parole 

-16-
I , 
i 
! 

adjustment as compared with other variables prior to and 

apart from the supervision experience ll
•
6 

Other research has indicated that generalization from 

the San Francisco experiment should be cautious. Time 

studies of probation and parole officers at work suggest 

that variation in the number of cases assigned a probation 

officer might be reflected by differences in the amount of 

service he gives them. Still other studies suggest that 

the key question is a matter of quality not quantity, with 

respect to both the caseload and the caseworker, and this 

contention is supported by Dr. Robert G. Carter of the San 

Francisco Project. The central question then is: what 

7 
types of casework are best for what types of offender? 

Of Time and Service in Probation 

In 1961 a national sample of 31 federal probation 

officers kept a detailed record of their activities for 

18 days. Thirty-four percent of their time was spent in 

presentence investigation, 29 percent in supervision of 

probationers, 12 percent in supervision of parolees, and 

the remainder in miscellaneous activities not specifically 

related to any of these functions. Converted to hours 

per case, this amounted to approximately 14 hours per pre-

sentence investigation and 1.1 hours per month per 

supervision case (probationer or parolee), or a ratio of 

-17-
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about thirteen. t.imes as much time for one presentence 

investigation and report as for one supervision case per 

month. This 13 to 1 ratio contrasted with the official 

work-unit ratio which equated one presentence investiga-

8 tion with only four supervision cases. 

What seems to be indicated is a persistent tendency 

to give priority to report preparation over supervision. 

In a questionnaire completed in 1962 by 96 percent of 

u.s. probation officers, the officers were asked to which 

of four types of problem they would give highest priority, 

if all required immediate attention. Sixty-nine percent 

designated presentence investigation; 11 percent, proba-

tion supervision; 12 percent, p:'lrole supervision; and 

four percent, postsentence counseling. 9 This is consist-

ent with a widespread tendency in casework for diagnosis 

to expand at the expense of counseling, surveillance, and, 

other supervision tasks. Major reasons for this appear 

to be: 

1. diagnostic reports must be completed by more 

specific deadlines than supervision tasks; 

2. diagnostic reports are submitted to the case-

worker's superiors, to guide their decisions, but 

in supervision tasks the caseworker interacts 

-18-

with persons whose reactions have little conse-

quence for the caseworker; 

3. diagnostic efforts produce a tangible product, 

the report, on which the caseworker can evaluate 

himself and be evaluated by his superiors, while 

supervision achievements are less immediately 

and clearly visible. 

In one experimental research project in parole super-

vision the California Youth Authority placed extra parole 

agents in Alameda County (Oakland) to form ten experimental 

caseloads of 36 parolees each and five geographically 

matched control caseloads, each with 72 parolees, then 

the norm for this agency. In the first six months of this 

program only eight percent of the parolees in small case­

loads had parole revoked, as compaxed with 23 percent of 

those in the large caseloads. However, the difference in 

revocation rates for these two groups diminished over time 

until after two years they were nearly identical. 

This .similarity of outcome despite differences in 

service might suggest that the services are irrelevan·t; 

still, at first they seemed to make a difference. A 

separate tabulatiQn was made of the number of officer 

contacts with the parolee, or with the parents, employer, 
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or others on the parolee's behalf. Tho$e cases in which 

these contacts were most frequent (averaging five per 

month) had a violation rate of 11 percent in ten months 

on parole, while those in which contacts were least fre-

quent (averaging one per month) had a violation rate of 

10 50 percent. It appeared that frequency of contact had 

little to do with size of caseload. Apparently, contact-

ing the parolees, parents, or other persons is not as 

rewarding to most officers as laboring to give extra 

polish to their written reports. When more time is avail-

able for casework, each officer tends to expand only that 

activity which is most immediately and definitely grati-

fying to him, rather than expanding all types of work. 

One remedy for this situation in probation is to 

separate presentence investigation and reporting from 

probationer supervision, with each function performed by 

a different person. Major arguments against this are: 

1) that during presentence investigation ·the probation 

officer builds a counseling relationship with the proba­

tioner which would be disrupted if another officer took 

over when probation begins; 2) that it is uneconomical to 

have a ne.w officer duplicate the time necessary to become 

acquainted with a case; and 3) that it is uneconomical in 

terms of travel costs if two officers must cover the same 

-20-

geographical area, instead of each taking a smaller 

territory. 

Opposing these arguments are the facts demonstrated 

by the cited u.s. Probation Office research. 1) When 

both tasks are done by the same officer, time devoted to 

presentence work tends to be over three times greater than 

official regulations presume, if this time is measured 

in comparison with time given to supervision work; and 

2) over two-thirds of the officers assert that if immedi-

ate action were needed in both cases they would assign 

lower priority to supervision than to presentence investi-

gation. It may also be argued that these are different 

tasks requiring different skills. A good diagnostician 

and report writer may not be as effective in counseling 

or other supervision tasks, for some types of probationer, 

as another person who may not be as good at diagnosis 

and report writing. 

This argument will be resolved onlY,by well designed 

experimental research. A number of large city probation 

offices--notably New York City'S, the largest of them 

all--have assigned presentence . and supervision speciali­

zations to different officers. While John Wallace, the 

head of this system, reports satisfaction with this ar-

rangement, there are no precise data available on its 

-21-



, 
~ '.; 

I, i; . 

f; 

j ,,' 

advantages or disadvantages, because measurement of the 

comparative effects of the alternative systems was not 

planned in advance of the change-over. 

In the California Youth Authority caseload experi-

ment and time study, it was also found that extra ti~e 

given to parolees was associated with lower violation 

rates primarily for first offenders, rather than for all 

cases. Indeed, there was a slightly higher violation 

rate with increased time in supervision of advanced of­

fenders. ll This reinforces the conclusion that the urgent 

need in probation is research to determine the 'type of 

supervision methods best for each kind of offender, rather 

than to prescribe more of any particular kind of remedy 

for all offenders. 

Towards Prescriptive Probation Supervision 

The most extensive controlled experiment in correc­

tional history was California's Special Intensive Parole 

Unit (SIPU). In this experiment, initiated in 1953, a 

randomly selected group of parolees was released three 

months early, placed in 15-man caseloads for the first 

'.1 J 

J 
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three months of their parole period, and then transferred,~ 

to regular 90-man caseloads. The violation rates of the 

two groups were virtually identical. In the second phase 

of SIPU, the experimental caseloads each consisted of 
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60 men supervised for six months before transfer to 

regular caseloads, but again this did not affect violation 

rates. In the third phase, the experimental cases were 

placed in 35-man case loads for the duration of their pa­

role period, on the assumption that, in the previous 

phases, change in parole officer with change to regular 

size caseloads had deleterious effects. At this time 

parolees in California were being classified into risk 

groups on the basis of statistical prediction or "base 

expectancy" , tables. Phase III analysis revealed that pa­

rolees in the lower-middle risk categories had significantly 

fewer violations in 35-man than in 90-man caseloads. Re-

gardless of size of caseload, the types of parolees 

classified as high risks violated extensively and the 

parolees in the low-risk categories seldom violated, but 

for the middle-risk cases the smaller caseloads were a 

distinct advantage. In Phase IV a large proportion of the 

low-risk parolees were placed in very large case loads and 

did as well in these as in regular caseloads. Also in 

this phase, as in the Youth Authority experiment, a time 

study revealed that the amount of time actually spent in 

supervision activities for a parolee was directly related 

to his probable success. 12 

Perhaps the major incentive to differentiation of 
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treatment has come from the California Youth Authority's 

Community Treatment Project. In this experiment all youth 

from the cities of Sacramento and Stockton who were com-

mitted to the custody of the Youth Authority were intensively 

studied as soon as they were received in the Reception 

Center. Here they were classified according to three 

levels of social-psychological maturity and placed in 

additional categories according to whether they were 

neurotic, anxious, manipulative, aggressive, or passive. 

They were also assessed by the Youth Authority, as the 

paroling authori"ty, with respect to the probable community 

acceptance of their being paroled immediately. About 

one-quarter of the boys and about one girl in twenty were 

deemed not immediately acceptable in the community. The 

remainder were randomly divided, and about half were placed 

in regular institution programs, where average confinement 

before parole was about eight months, while the other half 

were paroled within a month of their commitment to the 

reception center. 

Those paroled to these two communities went into 

special cas~loads of eight or ten per officer, with addi-

tional psychological and tutorial service~. They saw their 

officers almost daily, at a special center for this program 

or in the community. The most distinctive feature of the 

-24-

program was that a special type of officer and a special 

mode of supervision were prescribed for each type of 

parolee, according to the classification given him at the 

Reception Center (and occasionally modified thereafter). 

For example, mature but neurotic and anxious youths were 

assigned to the most warm, sensitive, articulate, and in-

volved officers, who were relatively permissive but quite 

concerned in their supervision. The manipulative youth 

and those highly conforming to delinquent subcultures 

were assigned to more formal, firm, and controlling of-

ficers, of distinct masculinity. An emphasis on intensive 

and ego-supportive relationships and rewarding mature 

responsibility development characterized supervision of 

the most immature cases. 

The results of the Community Treatment Project are 

most impressive. At the end of 15 months on parole, 31 

percent of the experimentals and 50 percent of the controls 

had violated. After 24 months these figures were 39 per-

cent for the experimentals and 61 percent for the controls. 

The advantages of the experimental program were especially 

evident for those classified as neurotic acting-out and 

for the immature conformist. Sometimes personnel were 

unavailable to permit assignment of each experimental 

case to the prescribed type of officer. At the end of 
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15 months those experimentals who had been matched with a 

particular type of officer had a 19 percent parole failure 

rate as compared with 43 percent for those not so closely 

matched. 13 

The Community Treatment Project has been extended to 

three centers in San Francisco, one in Oakland, and four 

in Los Angeles, with some variations in ,research design. 

The California Department of Correction in 1965 began a 

controlled experiment with a"work-unit system" of as-

signing parole caseloads according to the different 

amounts of officer time that parolees were presumed to 

require. High-risk cases counted as five work units, 

medium-risk cases as three units, and low-risk cases as 

one unit. All officers had about the same number of work 

units, but the number of cases assigned to each officer 

varied with the classification of his cases. Some offi-

cers specialized in high-risk cases, some in medium-risk, 

and some in low-risk, with specialization modified to 

varying degrees by considerations of officer preference, 

geography, and various administrative restraints. In the 

first six months no differences in violation rate were 

found, but thereafter work-unit parolees had consistently 

lower violation rates than those in regular caseloads, 

particularly the non-aggressive cases and those with a 
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Caseload differentiation and agent specialization 

strategies have been used in probation as well as in pa­

role, but have not been systematically evaluated. What is 

needed, clearly, is a research orientation, to test dif-

ferential treatment strategies on a controlled experimental 

basis and to determine systematically their optimum appli-

cation to probation. 

How is Presentence Work Done and How is It Utilized? 

A survey of federal probation practices in 1957 re-

vealed considerable variation in the details of presentence 

investigation and reporting work. For example, in about 

one-sixth of the federal court districts or their inde-

pendent branches, clerical personnel filled out much of 

the presentence report worksheet for the probation officer; 

in nearly one-tenth the defendant or his representative 

helped to complete the worksheet; in three-quarters it 

was completed solely by the probation officer. Only 

about one-third of the probation offices surveyed pro-

cured social service exchange information. About three-

fourths verified family information supplied by the 

defendant, while about nine-tenths validated his reports 

on school, employment, and military service. About three-

quarters summarized the indictment rather than copying it. 
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only about three out of five recommended case 'disposition 

to the judge, although an additional one-quarter~evaluated 

the defendant's probable adjustment on probation without 

making a recommendation. Nearly three-fifths regularly 

included a treatment plan in the report, and an additional 

one-fourth sometimes included such a plan. Finally, in 

about two-thirds of the federal courts the presentence re-

port was available only to the judge; in most of the 

remainder it was also available to the U.S. Attorneys, 

but not to defense counsel. IS 

The presentence report is the first step in the 

creation of a cumulative record for a probation supervision 

file. To what extent are these records used? In a Wis-

consin central office for the supervision of statewide 

probation and parole services, certain case files were 

given identifying tags and designated as an "Experimental 

File." Staff were instructed that every time they used 

one of these files they were to record the purpose, 

whether they found it satisfactory, and their job title. 

In this central office only seven percent of these marked 

files were recorded as used during a nine-month period, 

and they were usually used by administrative officers 

searching for answers to fairly specific questions. It is 

probable that in field offices records would be used to a 
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different extent and by various categories of personnel. 

In these experimental files the usual running log of 

supervisor observations on the case, largely in narrative 

form, was replaced by a much briefer and more structured 

and standardized set of record forms. Only ten percent 

of the users rated the records as unsatisfactory for their 

purposes; 22 percent reported them to be "very good"; and 

32 percent repo~ted them to be "good." The rest were not 

evaluated. 16 It would be useful, whenever alternative 

types of record systems are being considered, if some re-

cords were kept in each of the systems. If during a 

research period staff were instructed to record their 

purposes in using the files and to rate the usefulness of 

the files for these purposes, the alternative record 

systems could rapidly be evaluated. In view of the tre-

mendous amount of professional and clerical staff time 

devoted to maintaining probation records, and the great 

variation in length and format which such records can have, 

a small investment in records evaluation research might 

prove extremely economical in the long run. 

The primary use of presentence reports, as well as 

violation reports, is in the guidance of decisions. 

These decisions concern the granting, revoking, or other 

modification of probation, as well as the imposition of 
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sentences instead of (or in addition to) probation, or 

the provision of special conditions of probation. An 

interesting "decision game", developed by Leslie Wilkins 

and his associates in Britain and America, may be used to 

determine which parts of the record are relied upon for 

each type of decision. 

To prepare a decision game, a case file is broken 

down into those distinctly separate types of information 

that are potentially relevant to the decision, and each 

type is placed on a separate card. From one case there 

will be separate cards for age, education, medical history, 

and so forth, perhaps two dozen separate headings. A 

number of cases (as few as four or five or as many as 50 

to 75) usually are converted to such standard sets of 

separate topical cards. The more cases used, the longer 

the game takes to complete. The players in the game may 

be probation officers, probation supervisors, judges, or 

any other persons. Generally, each plays the game alone, 

one case at a time. 

The ~irst step is to give each person a list of the 

topics for which there are separate cards. Ideally, there 

should be several separate lists, each with topics in a 

randomly different sequence. For each case the player is 

told the type of decision he is to make--for example, to 
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grant or deny probation--and asked what type of information 

he would need first in order to reach a decision. The 

type he chooses is recorded and he is given the card con­

taining information on this topic, for example, age, 

offense, or psychological/psychiatric summary. He is then 

asked if he could recommend a decision on the case and, if 

so, what that recommendation would be. His response is 

recorded, and if he is unable to recommend a decision he 

is asked to select an additional topic •. This sequence of 

recording choice of topic, querying on decision, and se-

lection of an additional topic is repeated until he 

recommends a decision on the case. He is then asked to 

select three or more additional types of information to 

insure that his decision is correct, and after he reads 

each additional card he is asked if he wishes to alter his 

recommendation. 

Analysis of the choice and sequence of case data 

topics in this game reveals the use made of different 

types of information in guiding decisions. For example, 

offense and prior criminal record are the only items se-

lected in almost all cases. For federal probation offi-

cers in San Francisco these were followed by Psychological/ 

psychiatric Summary in 80 percent of the cases; Defendant's 

Statement, 70 percent; Defendant's Attitude, 62 percent; 
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Employment History, 61 percent; Age, 54 percent; Family 

History, 52 percent; Marital Status, 42 percent; Medical 

History, 29 percent; Education, 22 percent; Military 

History, 17 percent; Alcoholic Involvement, 16 percent; 

Homosexuali ty, 16 percent; Drug Usage, 13 percent;, In­

terests and Activities, 13 percent; Family Criminality, 

12 percent; Plea, seven percent; Conf~nement Status, 

seven percent; Residence Data, four percent; and Religion, 

four percent. All decisions were made and confirmed be-

fore anyone requested information on legal representation, 

17 place of birth, or race. Undoubtedly, another selec-

tion of players would have a different set of information 

priorities for reaching their decisions. 

One use of this game is to differentiate types of 

judge, probation officer, or others by the kinds of in-­

formation on which they base their decisions. A second 

use is to differentiate individuals according to the 

amount of information they require. In the San Francisco 

e xp erimen t, the average number of cards selected before 

reaching a decision was only 4.9 per case in 69 decisions, 

plus the three cards each player was required to select 

to confirm his decision. The original decision was changed 

in only four cases. The first three choices most often 

included offense (in 97 percent of the cases), prior 
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criminal record (in 68 percent), and defendant's state-

ment (iif~ 32 percent). Players differed widely in the other 

items to which they gave priority. Another use of the 

game is to test different types of recordkeeping, for 

different decision-makers and different types of case, by 

observing the variation in amount and priority of infor-

mation required for a decision according to the quality 

of the record preparation. This is highly relevant to 

costs, since it is important to know whether time and 

personnel invested in elaborate record preparation would 

alter decisions. Even more important, the types of in-

formation relied upon in making decisions can be related 

to the accuracy of predictions based on these data. 

Guiding Probation Decisions 

Any probation office which has collected information 

systematically in presentence reports" even for only a 

few years, can determine statistically how relevant this 

information was to the subsequent adjustment of its pro­

bationers. Each type of information is used separately 

to classify past cases into categories; then the probation 

outcome rates of the cases in each category are tabulated. 

In this manner cases can be classified by offense and 

tabulation will reveal the success rate of auto thieves 

in comparison with the success rates of embezzlers or 
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sex offenders. Similarly, classification and tabulation 

can be undertaken according to categories of age, employ-
) 

ment record, prior criminality, and other backg-round data, 

as well as by the case diagnosis, evaluation, prognosis, 

or recommendation submitted by various specialists or by 

the probation officer. 

The results of past studies suggest some of the 

findings this type of research is likely to yield. For 

example, the best index of future criminality undoubtedly 

will prove to be past criminality, and the best index of 

future employment will be prior work record. Nevertheless, 

the range of variation in probation outcome according to 

classification on these and other items, and on combina­

tions of items, should prove interesting. Many types of 

information now given considerable attention in case dis--

cussions probably will be found to have little relationship 

to behavior on probation. Additionally, a highly variable 

relationship will be found between probation performance 

and the prognosis recorded by probation officers, psy­

chologists, and psychiatrists. Assessments of case study 

conclusions tend to be based on persuasiveness of rhetoric, 

and this often is not indicative of their utility for 

predicting probation outcome. Tabulation of these sub­

jective judgments would be itself a fruitful research 
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activity. In some offices this will be simple because 

,::::ase reports conclude with a definite judgment in a 

standard terminology, such as "Guarded," "Doubtful" and 

"Favorable. II In others an inconclusive narrative will 

have to be classified on its evaluative or prognostic 

implications into a few categories, such as "Unfavorable," 

"Neutral" or IIFavorable. II 

Even before probation outcome is tabulated, the 

evaluations alone will provide interesting statistics, 

because report writers differ markedly in the proportion 

of cases to which they assign each type of prognosis. 

Some probation officers or other case specialists tend to 

be more optimistic than others and some are distinguished 

by their unwillingness to reach any definite conclusion 

on many cases. However, the proportion of cases on which 

a favorable judgment is made often has little relation 

to observed differences in success rate. Only by tabu­

lating case outcome rates per type of evaluation separately 

for each case analyst can one learn the validity of their 

evaluations as predictive of probation outcome. 18 

Ideally, a probation office can maintain a relation­

ship between statistical predictions and case study 

prognoses by continually comparing the accuracy of each 

on different types of case. This will make both the 
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predictions and the prognoses increasingly more accurate, 

by revealing their strengths and weaknesses. 

To develop a statistical prediction system, every 

past case in the period to be studied .ffiUSt be classified 

as either a success or a failure, in terms of a decision 

rule appropriate to the jurisdiction. There will always 

be borderline cases in which the decision must be arbi-

trary, but most cases in the success category will be 

distinctly less involved in further crime than most of 

those in the failure category. Following classification, 

both the success and the failure cases must be further 

classified according to all items of information regu-

larly recorded in the presentence reports to which some 

attention is given in r~aching case decisions, or which 

prior research suggests have predictive significance. 

Correlation of outcome and objective information in the 

record is likely to produce the following findings: 

1. Age: Success rates increase with age (in Los 

Angeles adult probation, 51 percent were success-

ful among those under 28 years old and 76 percent 

among those 28 or older).19 

2. Neighborhood: SucCess rates vary with the crime 

rate of the neighborhood (in Los Angeles there 
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was 77 percent success for cases released to the 

approximately half of the city's neighborhoods 

with the lowest crime rates, and 52 percent for 

cases released to the rest of the city).20 

3. Offense: Success rates are highest for "white 

collar" crimes (e.g., embezzlement) and for sex 

offenses (e.g., perversions and rape) and lowest 

for non-violent crimes against property (e.g., 

forgery, burglary, theft, auto theft) and for 

narcotics offenses. 21 

4. Work Record: The greater the proportion of time 

which the subject was employed, during the period 

of his life in which he was in the labor market , 

the greater the prospects for his success on 

b t ' 22 pro a ~on. 

5. Residential Stability: The more consistently the 

offender lived at one address, the greater his 

prospects for success on probation. 23 

6. Dependency: The less the offender was economical-

ly dependent on relief or on support from others, 

or had debts overdue, during the year preceding 

his offense, the greater the prospects for success 

on probation. 24 
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7. Age at First Arrest: The later in life the sub­

ject's first arrest occurred, the greater his 

b t ' 25 prospects for success on pro a lon. 

8. Total Previous Detention: The longer the sub-

ject had been confined in jails, detention homes, 

training schools, or other correctional institu-

tions, the less his prospects for success on 

b t ' 26 pro a J.on. 

Much better predictions can be achieved by combinations 

of items than by any single item taken separately. Con­

figuration tables of several variables permit classification 

of probationers according to all of the items of information 

that are most relevant to his prospects of success on pro-

b ' 27 atJ.on. In several counties surrounding Los Angeles, 

records of behavior of off'enders following past court de­

cisions have been tabulated by the youth Studies Center of 

the University of Southern California in a manner which 

will provide a unique service to judges. For presentence 

reports on current cases, probation officers in these 

counties will be able to procure by wire from the University, 

on the basis of specified types of information for a par­

ticular case, the past rates of recidivism and of behavior 

improvement for that type ,of case following three types of 
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judicial decision: dismissal, informal supervision, and 

" 28 formal supervJ.sJ.on. 

Providing statistical probability information on 

each case, as described above, does not mean that the 

computer will determine the judge,' s decision. ,The judge 

must assess the risks in each case, taking into considera­

tion the human values and public interests involved, as 

he sees them. It is his judicial prerogative to take 

less risk with persons who have committed offenses he 

considers heinous, and more risk with persons in whom he 

sees some redeeming virtues, or whose fami, ly he is con-

sidering. The statistical information is useful to him 

only in assessing the facts of risk he may wish to con­

sider in his sentencing decisions, apart from the moral 

judgments, ~uman feelings, and public opinions that he 

may also wish to take into account. 

New Developments in Probation Manpower 

The newest developments in probation seem to involve 

primarily a reduction of the separation between the court 

staff, the offender, and the general public. This is 

achieved by drawing on ex-offenders and on the general 

public to assist the court staff. Research can play an 

important part in assessing these developments. 
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In a research project in progress at the U.S. Courts 

for the Northern District of Illinois (Chicago), probation 

officers hire as part-time "Probation Aides" some of the 

people who have successfully completed probation under 

them. These aides assist and observe probationers in 

their neighborhood, usually working part-time in the eve­

nin9 and on weekends as a supplement to their regular job. 

In emergencies the aides can contact the officers for 

assistance, but normally they telephone at night or on 

weekends to log a report on automatic tape-recorders con-

nected to a special number at the probation office. The 

tapes are transcribed each morning so that the officer can 

keep abreast of developments. This pr.:>cedure permits 

more extensive supervision of each case than would be 

possible if the officer had to make all of the contacts 

himself. The Probation Aide is located close to the 

neighborhood of his clients, and is able to contact them 

during hours when the probation officer normally is not 

on du·ty. In addition, since the Aide generally comes 

from a background similar to that of the probationer, and 

he represents an example of successful completion of pro­

bation under the officer, he often may be able to achieve 

better rapport with the probationer. This project was 

designed and is being evaluated by the Center for Studies 
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in Criminal Justice of the University of Chicago Law 

School. 

After the "Watts Riots" in Los Angeles,one of the 

remedial efforts was a program in the Los Angeles Juvenile 

Court known by the acronym RODEO, which stands for "Re-

duction of Delinquency Through Expansion of Opportunity." 

This program began on March I, 1967. It is based on the 

assumption that minors from the ghetto area who normally 

are committed to probation camps following delinquency 

can be rehabilitated more successfully, and at less ex­

pense to the county, if supervised in small caseloads 

with adequate staff to permit intensive work with both the 

minor and his family. To facilitate this type of service, 

mature persons living in the community were recruited to 

work with the probation officers as Probation Aides. 

Two Aides who live in the neighborhood for which an officer 

is responsible are assigned to work with him as a three-

man team. Each team is assigned an average of 30 juveniles, 

ages 13 through 18. Team members mobilize community sup­

port and assistance for the probationer and his family, 

in addition to working with them directly. They are in­

structed to deal with the family as a unit, rather than 

just the probationer, conducting group discussions with 

the family and helping all members to improve their 
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economic situation or resolve other problems. Offenders 

were randomly assigned to this program on an experimental 

basis, and of two different randomly selected control 

groups, one was sent to probation camp and the other was 

placed in a regular probation caseload. 

Initial experience in the RODEO program has been 

distinctly successful, even though the minors in the pro­

gram had been officially designated as "hard-core delinquents/ 

At the end of the first year the experimental cases had a 

75 percent success rate, as compared with 68 percent for 

the in-camp control group and 50 percent for those in the 

regular probation caseload. "Success" here is defined as 

not returned to the camp or committed to another correc­

tional institution. On the basis of RODEO's superior 

success rate and the fact that this program's extensive 

services cost appreciably less than ~onfinement, it is 

estimated that the RODEO program saves the public $950 

b t ' 29 per year per pro a loner. 

Apart from these experimental programs of expanding 

probation office manpower, there has been extensive re­

cruitment of volunteers for every type of court service, 

many inspired by the outstanding efforts of Judge Leenhouts 

of the Municipal Court of RIO k M' h' 30 oya a, lClgan. O'Leary 

has distinguished four types of volunteers: the 
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volunteers" who work directly with the clients, such as 

the Probation Aides in the RODEO program; the "social 

persuaders", typically in Citizens Councils, who promote 

public support for improvement of all aspects of the 

criminal justice system; the "gatekeepers of opportuni-

ties", such as government and large corporation 

executives who can greatly alter the job and training op-

portunities of offenders; and "intimates", such as the 

Probation Aides of the federal court in Chicago, who are 

likely to know the offenders on a personal basis and can 

have a unique influence on them.
3l 

All four types hold 

great promise for probation, and research is challenged 

to test alternative strategies for utilizing each of them. 
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EVALUATION OF THE EFFECTIVENESS OF 

CORRECTIONAL PROGRAMS 

Ralph K. Schwitzgebel 

Lecturer, Department of Social Relations 

Harvard University 

It may be assumed that the goals of probation, such as 

the reduction of criminal offenses, can better be achieved 

through programs based upon empirical knowledge than through 

programs based upon mere speculation about effects. How­

ever, there are surprisingly few well-designed studies of 

innovative probation programs that could contribute to 

probation policy formulation. While there are, of course, 

economic and political considerations that limit the range 

of possible research or innovation, a number of research 

designs are available for use in evaluative studies. 

Research Designs 

One of the most common forms of research is the survey, 

such as that used in compiling the Uniform Crime Reports. 

Recently this has been augmented by more direct, systematic 

sampling techniques such as those utilized by the National 
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opinion Research Center of the University of chicago,l or 

the Survey Research Center of the University of Michigan.
2 

Questionnaires, psychological tests, and interviews also 

have been used to measUre attitudes, abilities, and behavior. 

Based on the information gathered, many theories regarding 

the cause and prevention of illegal behavior--some of them 

mutually exclusive or contradictory--have been formulated. 

This proliferation of theories has led to what some writers 

3 have called II a chaos in delinquency research. II 

One of the consequences of the existing dissatisfac­

tion with criminological theory may be an increased tendency 

to test theories by their ability to produce observable 

chan;Jes in behavior. The Federal funding of programs of 

crime prevention increasingly is requiring evaluations of 

an experimental nature. 4 These experimental progr~~s tend 

to use a classical research design that exposes one (experi-

mental) group to the new program or treatment and selects 

a similar (control) group which is not exposed to the new 

pr09ram. The experimental and control groups are compared 

on outcome criteria that are predicted to change if the 

program is effective and the underlying theory correct. 

Some of the major administrative difficulties in the use 

of experimental designs arise from the procedures used in 
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establishing the similarity of the experimental and control 

groups. One of the best ways to insure comparability is 

the use of random assignment procedures. Other methods of 

determining that observed changes in outcome are in fact a 

result of the program itself include: (1) the ~ime-series 

with a comparison group; (2) the multiply-interrupted time 

series; (3) the treatment group as its own control; and 

(4) statistical procedures of control. 

A. Random ASSignment 

The value of random assigru~ent may be illustrated by 

comparison with a commonly used but not always satisfactory 

matching procedure. In the latter, a group of probationers 

are selected by a special board £or intensive job counsel-

ing to determine if this counseling will reduce the group's 

recidivism rate. After the members of the experimental 

group have been selected, a control group is constructed by 

selecting probationers who are similar to the members of 

the experimental" group on characteristics such as employ­

ment history, age, and prior offense. After the experimental 

group has received the counseling for six months or a year, 

the recidivism rates of both groups are compared. 

Although this matching procedure is surely better than 

no research design at all, there are several inherent 
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difficulties. One difficulty is that the characteristics 

used to determine the "simi1arity" of the two groups may 

not be ·those characteristics that are closely related to 

recidivism. Although the groups might have been similar in 

regard to characteristics such as employment history, age, 

and prior offense, they might not have been similar in 

regard to a very important characteristic (such as age at 

first offense) which may be closely associated with re-

cidivism. If the experimental group had a lower average 

age of first offense (usually associated with chronic of­

fending), and if the experimental program showed no 

reduction in recidivism as compared to the control group, 

this could be the result of poor matching. The program 

actually might have been effective but its impact obscured 

by comparing two groups that were not equivalent in terms 

of variables related to recidivism. 

It could be argued that no administrator or researcher 

could possibly kno'w all of the variables upon which to 

match the groups so that they are comparable. It is for 

this reason that subjects are rando~l¥ assigned to experi-

mental and control groups. By random assignment, each 

member of a population has an equal chance of being in the 

experimental or control group. Members with distinguishing 
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characteristics such as poor employment history or lower 

age of first offense will, over the long run, be evenly 

distributed between the groups, thus insuring comparability.5 

Random assignment frequently has been used in experi-

mental studies wi thin the criminal justice system. Subjects 

have been randomly selected for recommendation for bai1;6 

for institutional or community treatment;? for group 

therapy;8 for psychiatric treatment;9 and for paro1e. 10 

Nearly the entire range of operation of the criminal justice 

system, excluding the initial arrest and referral to court, 

has been studied by this experimental procedure. Some ad-

ministrative issues that may be raised by such assignment 

may be illustrated by the random selection of subjects for 

recommendation for bail. 

In the Manhattan Bail Project, law students interviewed 

accused persons being detained prior to arraignment. Infor-

mation from this interview plus other background information 

was converted into a point system. If a person scored 

well he was considered suitable for recommendation to the 

judge for release on his own recognizance. Those persons 

with suitable scores were then randomly assigned either to 

an experimental group, in which case the recommendation was 

given to the judge, or to a control group, in which case 
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the recommendation was withheld. The judge then made a 

decision for each individual regardless of the group in 

which he had been placed. The court was not obligated to 

follow the recommendation: yet pretrial parole waS granted 

to 60 percent of those perSons recommended and 14 percent 

of those persons not recommended for parole. ll 

It may be noted that judicial intervention and dis-

cretion are permitted in this research design while still 

maintaining the integrity of the randomization procedure. 

A related but different design was used in the Provo Ex-

JI 

. t 12 
per~men • Youths whom the judge had decided were sui table; 

for commitment to an institution were randomly assigned to 

either the institution or a community treatment project, 

a form of probation. 

Random assignment clearly may not be permissible in 

some situations (for example, randomly determined arrests 

of a specified group to determine the extent to which in-

nocent persons are found guilty), although administrative, 

decisions id some situations are in practice nearly random 

or are based upon widely fluctuating or indeterminable 

criteria. This arbitrariness may allow the random assign-

ment of a subgroup of subjects to experimental and control 

groups. Campbell, in an excellent discussion of the design 
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of field experiments; provides an example of this procedure 

in giving fellowships to college students. 13 This example 

is applicable to granting probation or parole. 

This procedure, known as the regression discontinuity 

design, is best carried out if all potential candidates for 

the experimental program are individually scored by the 

committee making the decision. Those candidates who are 

the most eligible, for example, the top ten out of thirty 

candidates, are assigned to the experimental program. The 

ten least eligible candidates are, eX,cluded from the experi­

mental program and are assigned to the regular program or 

control group. Those in the middle range o.f eligibility 

are the candidates about whom there will probably be the 

most debate and arbitrary action in the usual circumstances. 

As a tie-breaking procedure, these subjects can be randomly 

as§igned so that half of them are placed in the experi­

mental program and half are placed in the regular program. 

Neither program then will be unfairly biased. 

Let us assume that the experimental program is intended 

to produce lower recid'ivism rates than the regular progra11l. 

After the experimental treatment, if the recidivism scores 

are plotted on a graph for each selection score, those 

persons with the highest selection scores (those in the 
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experimental program) should show a much sharper drop in 

recidivism than those persons with the lowest scores. If 

the progra:n had no effect, then the recidivism rates shoulp 

decline gradually or stay the sa.ile as the selection scores 

increase. 14 It may be possible to analyze in the standard 

manner only tqe data from the randomly assigned middle 

group of candidates, if this group is large enough. This 

would not provide any information about the effects of the 

experimental program on high scorers, for whom the program 

presumably was most suitable. 

B. Time-Series with a Comparison Gro~ 

If matching or randomization procedures are not used 

to determine the members of the experimental and cont.rol 

groups, a non-equivalent group still might be of va.lue in 

assessing treatment effects. Assume, for example, that a 

regular probation program is being expanded to include the 

use of local citizens as volunteers. IS Those probationers 

with short court records are selected for this experimental 

pro.gram because they present less "risk" than those proba-

tioners with long or average court records. The experimental 

group s~ill might be reasonably compared with a control 

group of probationers with average or long court records, 

even though the measure of success is recidivism. Althou.gh 
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the probationers with short court records generally will 

have a lower recidivism rate than those probationers with 

long records, the experimental pro.gram should result in an 

even lower rate for the experimental group. This can be 

determin·ed by recording the recidivism rates of both the 

exp,erimental and the control group at monthly intervals for 

one year prior to the experim,ental pro.gram, dur in9 the pro­

gram, and for on,= year following the program. The rate of 

recidivism for the experimental group throughout should 

remain lower than the recidivism rate of the control group 

and, following a successful pro,;]ram, it should become 

even lower. 

The purpose of the control group is to provide informa­

tion about potential factors extraneous to the experimental 

program that might influence the recidivism rate. 16 For 

example, if the police make many more than the usual number 

of arrests following initiation of the program, and if the 

recidivism of only the experimental group is being measured, 

the results might show an increase in recidivism rather than 

a decrease, even if the program is successful. Assuming~ 

however, that the police do not discriminate between ex­

perimental and control group probationers, the recidivism 

rate of the experimental group, though higher than when the 
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proo;rram began, would remain lower than the recidivism of 

the control group. The control group also helps to measure 

the effects produced by preliminary testing of the subjects 

or maturation of the subjects. 

If it is not administratively feasible to withhold 

treatment or a new proo;rram from the control groups, two 

different treatment groups might be used. All subjects 

might be assigned on the basis of scores as described above 

(or by a randomization procedure) to either a volunteer 

proo;rram or an educational enrichment proo;rram. The effec--

17 tiveness of these two programs could then be compared. 

Cau.tion would be needed, however, in generalizing from this 

type of research design. Furthermore, it shvuld not be 

assumed that some type of treatment necessarily is better 

than none. Occasionall~, treatment may produce no change 

in recidivism or even an increase in recidivism. 

C. Treatme~! Group ~-!ts Own Control 

The use of a treatment group as its own control is 

similar to the time-series procedure except that there is 

no comparison group. The recidivism r.ate of the treatment 

group prior to initiation of the experimental proo;rram is 

compared with the recidivism rate of this group followin;J' 

treatment. One advantage of this design is that there is 
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no question about the similarity of the treatment group and 

a control group. However, this design does not provide 

information that could rule out changes in the recidivism 

rate due to maturation of the subjects, the occurrence of 

unusual events, changes in record-keeping or observational 

procedUres, or the repeated testing of the subjects. 

Some of these extraneous influences can be ruled out 

as contributing factors by applying the treatment, with­

holding it for a period of time, and then reapplying it 

(a multiply-interrupted time series). If recidivism rates 

rapidly declined, for example, following the initial use 

of volunteers, increased rapidly when the volunteers went 

away for summer vacations, and again rapidly declined when 

volunteers returned in the fall, then the primary effects 

of the treatment could be separated from the primary ef­

fects of maturation. It should be remembered that, as 

indicated by the Uniform Crime Reports, many indices of 

crime vary widely without any clear ex~lanation from month 

to month or from year to year. When the multiply-interrupted 

time series is used, the effects of a new program can be 

determined more reliably by examining the data over fairly 

long periods of observation. 
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D. Additional Strategie~ 

The central purpose of the research designs described 

above is to reduce the ambiguity of inferences concerning 

the effectiveness of correctional prot;Jrams by helping to 

rule out factors such as maturation, extraneous events, and ' 

the instability of outcome criteria as possible or plausible .. 

explanations for pro.gram results. Designs may be selected 

or sometimes combined to rule out the most plausible of 

these rival explanations. 

If staff turnover is a rival explanation for the 

failure of an experimental program, a control group super-

vised by the same staff could be used to test this possibilitj 

The influence of staff enthusiasm about the new program might 

be tested by initiating two new programs with similar sub-

jects, each based on lo'~ical but competing explanatory 

theories. Alternatively, a multiply-interrupted time series 

extended over a considerable period of time without feedback· 

of positive results to staff might control for the effects 

of staff enthusiasm. 

E. Statistical ~ro5edures of Control 

Statistical procedures not only help the administrator 

to determine the extent to which observed changes may be 

18 
due to chance, but may also be used to help determine the 
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extent to which factors other than the treatment may con­

tribute to the observed changes. 19 Also, with well designed 

experiments, a large number of subjects may not be needed. 

Recently there has been a growing interest in the experi-

mental and statistical study of carefully observed individual 

20 subjects or very small groups. At the same time, con-

siderable innovation has been shown in the design of computer-

based data retrieval systems that can be used not only to 

inform a probation department about recidivism rates but 

also to help the probation officer make decisions about 

individual probationers through the use of probability 

21 tables within the computer. 

In an excellent review and discussion of the use of 

evaluation procedures in social action programs, Suchman 

comments, " .•• One of the key elements in evaluative research 

is a productive compromise between methodological require­

ments and administrative 1imi tations. In the case of early 

evaluation guides perhaps too great an emphasis was placed 

upon administrative as compared to scientific considera­

tions. 1I22 With several suitable research designs available 

for use, the administrator may be able to evaluate the 

effectiveness of his programs without serious disruption of 

the programs. Often, it is a matter of utilizing data 

-59-



~ : 

" , , 

t' 

!,' 

already available or data that could be collected by a 

more careful observation of the program.
23 

Sometimes, 

however, programs must, be specially designed to accommodate 

research requirements and it is then that difficult policy 

considerations may arise. 

Policy Considerations 

'The social values of and the need for social experi­

mentation are widely recognized. 24 The primary concern is 

to avoid unnecessary harm to the participants while using 

research procedures that minimize the ambiguity of inferences 

from the study. Some safeguards for subjects are provided 

in the ethical codes of many professional groups. For 

example, several codes, such as the Nuremburg Code or the 

Declaration of Helsinki, indicate that experimental inter­

vention requires the voluntary consent of the subject25 or 

that the subject should have the right to withdraw from the 

experiment. 26 In situations where subtle or persistent 

pressures may compel a person to participate in an experiment, 

addi tional safeguards may be advisable. Morris 27 has sug­

gested the use of a principle of IIless severity" in 

experimentation within the correctional setting. This prin­

ciple states that the experimental treatment should be 

regarded by the community at large as less severe than the 
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treatment or condition against which it is being compared. 

Thus, prison inmates may be experimentally placed on parole 

but parolees may not be experimentally placed in prison. 

In practice, this principle generally is followed. 

The social policy implications of the random assignment 

of subjects to experimental intervention are complex even 

with the principle of IIless severity." The person not se­

lected for the less severe intervention may feel deprived, 

although as Zeise1
28 

has pointed out, before the lot is 

drawn all have an equal chance of being selected and there 

can be no prejudice or subtle bias at work. To this, 

Lefstein
29 

has added IIConsequ tl d , en y, ran om assignment is 

less arbitrary, therefore presumably fairer, than any other 

conceivable dividing line. Theoretically this appears to 

be unassailable. But is the proposition uecessarily true 

in practice for all experiments?" 

Lefstein describes a hypothetical situation, earlier 

suggested by Norris ,30 in which an inmate's chance of ob­

taining early release to an experimental program, if based 

upon his prior prison record, would b 11 e exce ent - perhaps 

80 or 90 percent. The 't 1 experlmen a program can accommodate 

only 20 subject~. B ecause of the experimental design, this 

highly eligible inmate is pooled with 39 other eligible 
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inmates, some of whom are only marginally eligible. If 

one-half of these eligible inmates are randomly selected 

for early release his chances have been reduced to 50 

percent. At first this seems unfair, but if it is assumed 

that the inmate would have had no chance whatever for early 

release in the absence of the experiment, then in fact the 

experiment has markedly enhanced the possibility of his 

early release. 

If, as in the hypothetical case described by Morris, 

the early release program for 20 inmates would have been 

instituted without the experiment, then any criterion for 

selecting inmates for early release, even if not random 

assignment, would necessarily work to the disadvantage of 

twenty of the inmates. As in every administrative decision 

that makes distinctions among persons for the allocation 

of li~ilited resources, the selection of any given criterion 
; i 

works to the disadvantage of some. The problems inherent 

in the use of random selection do .not differ markedly from 

, , those problems necessarily and unfortunately resulting from 
. ' 
;1, 

the use of other criteria for making distinctions. Tradi­

tionally, a sense of fairness has been maintained by 

avoiding the arbitrary or capricious selection of a criterion' 

or by requiring that its select.ion have a rational basis. 
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These same s,afeguards of fairness should be applied to the 

use of random selection.
31 

Even if random assignment is not used, the administra-

t,or of a new program still may face some difficult policy 

problems, particularly if he has had difficulty convincing 

the legislature or community that the program is worthwhile. 

Typically, the community wants to be guaranteed results 

before funding a new program, but the research designs 

suggested above can .be used to demonstrate that the program 

was ineffective. In a sense, the administrator might be 

in a less tenuous position politically if he did not care-

fully evaluate the program but rather relied on opinion or 

selected testimonials to demonstrate its assumed success. 

To avoid this situation, the administrator might try to 

obtain support for the program as a pilot project or as one 

of several alternative programs. If the first program shows 

indications of failure, an alternative program or alterna-

tive procedures within the same program could be tried. 

This is done in medical and space research in which there 

is a very heavy commitment to present programs but an even 

greater commitment to the accomplishment of stated, measur­

able objectives. The task of the administrator is not so 

much to achieve complete success with a single program but 
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to design a series of programs that move toward the 

objective. 

HUmane Innovation 

There would be little need for the evaluation of 

correctional programs if the progrruils were uniformly inef­

fective. Evaluation is most useful when the pr09rams are 

innovative and offer the possibility of great advancements 

in the rehabilitation of offenders. 

However, several well-known studies have found no 
, 

greater reduc~ion of behavior problems in experimental 

groups receiving psychotherapy than in the untreated con­

trol groups.32 A recent study has found no clear improvement 

in the behavior of potentially delinquent girls following 

social work intervention. 33 Failures in reducing male 

delinquency have been noted f~T prison treatment,34 short-

35 36 37 term residential treatment, parole, group work, and 

counseling. 38 In some studies, the treatment group has even'i 
- !,::;>il 

40;oJ -
shown more maladaptive behavior, 39 psychoneurotic symptoms ,\\V1 
or recidivism

41 
than the untreated group. In a review of '.i~ 

one hundred outcome reports on correction, Bailey42 reported>:r 
. "'i', 

that ·those studies based upon rigorous research designs 

generally showed statistically non-significant improvement, 

no change, or a worsening in regard to the outcome measures 
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used by the study. 

A broader, bolder vision of correctional programs is 

needed. The courts generally have favored fair, humane 

experimentation. In an often-quoted dissent, Justice 

Brandeis commented: 

To stay experimentation in things social 

and economic is a grave responsibility. Denial 

of the right to experiment may be fraught with 

serious consequences to the Nation. • • We may 

strike down the statute which embodies it [an 

experiment] on the ground that, in our opinion, 

the measure is arbitrary, capricious or unrea­

sonable. We have power to do this, because the 

due process clause has been held by the Court 

applicable to matters of procedure. But in the 

exercise of this high power, we must be ever on 

our guard, lest we erect our prejudices into 

legal principles. If we would guide by the 

light of reason, we must let our minds be bold. 43 

Much is now being done in laboratory settings and in 

pilot projects outside of the area of corrections which 

may be applicable to correctional programs. Procedures 

such as operant or classical conditioning, sleep learning, 

systematic desensitization, modeling, self-suggestion, 

perceptual restructuring, and electronic monitoring or 

prompting are being studied. Because the correctional 
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system involves the use of legal constraints and force, 

special care must be taken to preserve the personal in-

This tegrity, respect, and privacy of the individual. 

orientation is not, however, inconsistent with all new 

procedures. 

Even if correctional administrators cannot approve 

of initial experimentation with some procedures such as 

electronic monitoring, they probably will be faced with 

making a decision about their use in the future as other 

disciplines develop and promote them. It appears that 

administrative policy in this respect should be based upon 

social and ethical goals that are achieved through progra~s 

that are empirically studied rather than speculatively 

justified. In this way, experimentation may serve to 

safeguard important social and personal values. 
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THE THRICE JUDGED AND THE POWERLESS: 

IMPLICATIONS FOR RESEARCH 

John Wildeman 

Probat4on Management Institutes Rese archer, ..... 

Decision-making is to an organization what gasoline 

1 4t makes it operate. The de-is to a motor vehic e: ..... 

process 4n probation systems, as in all cis ion-making ..... 

organizations, goes on at every level, from that of the 

th h the ranks to the Commissioner probation officer up roug 

, ff' 1 We know from the volume or the Chief Probatlon.O lcer. 

of empirical work that has been done on the decision­

making process that there are many factors to be taken 

into account in explaining how a particular decision was 

made or in explaining how to go about the business of 

" 2 
arriving at the correct deCls~on. 

Some preliminary reflections are bffered here on a 

seldom considered factor affecting the decision-making 

on one hierarchical level of a probation agency, process 

that of the probation officer. As a result of the recent 

surge of interest in labeling theory, we have finally 

arrived at the point where we now consider both the 

criminally defined and those defining him in the criminal 

.;: 
: .. " 
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role as significant objects of study for the criminolo-

, t 3 
g~s . The question thus arises: what is the 

implication for probation officer decision-making of the 

fact that the person regarding whom his decision is made 

has already been given the official criminal label on 

two previous occasions? 

It may seem obvious, but the fact is that we behave 

differently vis ~ vis a person whom we can securely 10-

cate in our world of socially constructed knowledge from 

the way we behave with one whom we can locate in no 

previously constructed social framework, or who does not 

have for us a clearly defined role. For such a person we 

have no clearly defined set of expectations. In the 

former case, our behavior, whether it be decision-making 

or simple emotional reaction, is preconditioned by our 

knowledge of his socially defined role. 

The criminal justice system has been depicted as a 

funnel;4 that is, a refining and narrowing process com-

posed of several stages, each of which is conditioned by 

what has gone before. At each stage a new label ("suspect," 

"criminal," "convict," "parolee," etc.) is affixed to the 

unfortunate individual who happens to be caught up in its 

machinery. 

The probation officer comes in contact with the 
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offender at a rather late stage in this series of 

decision-making points. Thus, in his role of official 

agent of the state he is called upon not to decide whether 

to confer a group status upon a person, but to decide, 

in the course of his contact with the person~ to which 

group the person is to be assigned--that of probationer, 

prisoner, or ex-probationer. The offender has already 

been assigned by the system to a minority group status 

twice before, first by an agent of the law enforcement 

system and second by an agent of the judicial system. 

What affect do these prior labels, in themselves, have 

upon the probation officer's perception of his "client",? 

In the very least, it is clear that the "client" comes 

into the role relationship with a deviant label already 

at-tached to him. What impact does this have upon the 

probation officer's decision-making'? 

In order to more clearly conceptualize this problem, 

consider an officer's perception and judgment of his 

next-door neighbor, whom he has often observed returning 

home late at night in a state of intoxication. Contrast 

his perception of and reaction to this person's behavior 

with his perception of and reaction to knowledge of 

similar behavior on the part of someone on his caseload. 

It requirels no specialized knowledge of the social 
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sciences to conclude that the officer's judgment is very 

likely to be quit~ different in these two circumstances. 

Similar reasoning occurs when one buys a second-hand car. 

He is already suspicious, for the natural question is, 

"why did the original owner get rid of it in the first 

place'? II The used car, in other words, comes to us with 

a label attached. 

The population assigned to the probation agency and 

to the probation officers comes to them neatly categorized 

and packaged by other systems operating in an earlier 

order of social, chronological, and perhaps, logical, 

priority. This fact must be taken into account when 

trying to isolate and measure factors in the decision­

making of probation officers. One may do well to study 

the characteristics of the "stimulus" in such cases 

(offender characteristics and history, including age, 

sex, offense, prior record); or the multiple "background" 

characteristics of probation officers or the structural 

and ideological characteristics of the agency and the 

differential impacts of these factors upon decision­

making performance on a series of case histories, real or 

simulated. 5 

But unless such studies locate both the definer and 

the defined within the proper role relationship, they will 
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be limi ted and possibly misleadJ.lng. "Proper role 

relationship" refers specifically to the fact that the 

probation officer is functioning within a socially pre­

defined framework. He is, as a result of the structure 

of the social si tuat.';on, making judgments and decisions 

regarding the behavior of one whom he already has been 

told is an officially defined deviant. 

Leaving aside for the moment all other factors-­

really subsequent factors--we can inquire about the im­

portance of the probation officer's own understanding of 

and reaction to deviance itself. One of the most crucial 

factors in the probation officer's decision-making would 

appear to be present at the very outset. Regardless of 

and prior to the operation of personal, organizational, 

and offender characteristics, the influence of the pro­

bation officer's reaction to the deviant label itself is 

of critical import to his subsequent decisions regarding 

the behavior of his client. 

The thrice-labeled nature of the client population 

is the fundamental and primal factor to be given attention 

in research concerned with probation officers' decision-

making, because the deviant labels that. the probationer 

brings with him to t.he situation are bound to affect the 

officer's reaction to him. 
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The first question must be, "how does the individual 

probation officer perceive deviance?" What does it mean 

to him? What is his socially constructed "knowledge" of 

deviance itself? These considerations, along with all 

the other extra-legal considerations, must be examined 

in any effort to identify factors in the decision-making 

process of probation officers. 

Above and beyond this fact of prior definition is 

the fact that the (statistical) average probationer is 

not an occupant of an impressive social status or power 

position in society. This calls for no further elaboration. 

What does call for further elaboration is the effect of 

the probati0ner's relatively powerless position in the 

social structure upon the decision-making process of the 

probation officer. Most studies in this area simply 

assume the powerlessness of the probationer and proceed 

from there. This is acceptable if one's frame of reference 

is limited to these boundaries, but to conduct the process 

of inquiry under these limits is to miss an extremely 

important aspect of the role relationship--an aspect 

that further influences the decision-making process. We 

may, to pick up on a former analogy, indeed be involved 

in the used car business, but if at the same time we are 

under the impression that we are dealing in new cars, we 
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are not likely to make many sales. 

suggested here does not lend itself to The variable 

ready measurement. It is the variable of II threat" and 

the concomitant influence of the probatiorier's lack of 

access to social power upon the degree of threat that he 

presents to the probation officer. More specifically, 

how weighty is the probation~r's powerlessness in the 

decision-making scale of his official caretaker? Does 

his lack of social power or influence, because it poses 

no threat to the probation officer's interests, affect 

6 of the officer in any way? the decision-making process 

The option of granting or denying, revoking or con­

tinuing probation very often lies with the officer, or 

at least he is an • • ;nfluent;al figure in these decisions. 

These decisions are made regarding a person who, as a 

member of a minority group, i.e., the deviant, possesses 

littl0 50c~a power. . I Persons la, cking the ability to have 

their 'interests backed by power normally pose no great 

threat to those with contrary interests. Consequently, 

this factor must also be seen by the social investigator 

as critical in the decision-making process. 

After all, as we react differently to the deviant 

and the non-deviant, so too we react differently to the 

d h f I Towards one who is not powerful an tenon-power u • 
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likely to threaten my interests, (career, income, 

organizational position, future, etc.) I react and make 

decisions in one way, whereas with regard to one in a 

position of power I am likely to make an entirely dif­

ferent set of decisions. At the very least, these will 

have some impact on my decisions regarding him, his be-

havior, and his future. 

Thus, at the very outset and base of the decision­

generating process is the question of the degree of 

potential threat that the object of the decision poses 

to the decision-maker. This is a structural par't of the 

role relationship itself l and it must be taken into ac-

count by the researcher interested in explaining the 

decision-making process. As with the deViant/non-deviant 

distinction, we are starting out from two entirely dif-

ferent points, or "decision launching pads ll : one for the 

influential and powerful and another for the non-influen-

tial and non-powerful. 

Factors in decision-making are manifold. No two 

people will necessarily arrive at the same decision on 

the basis of identical facts and data. This may be at­

tributed to that vague and diaphanous phrase, 11 the 

essential nature of manu, and it is indeed problematic 

for the social sciences. But if the social sciences are 
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reliable and representative 
to hope to come to any 

t consider all the forces operating 
conclusions, they mus 

in social situations. 
The argument here is very $imple: 

h factors in decision-making of pro­
in order to assess t e 

bation officers, we must take into account two important 

and as yet unexplored variables: 
the variable of prior 

labels and the variable of threat to the decision-maker. 
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The delineation and clarification of goals in a 

p4~lic agency is at best a difficult task. Goals are 

dynamic, changing as the goals of society change and as 

conflicting political and social pressures and influences 

are exerted on the agency. Goals also change as people 

in the agencies interact with one another and with the 

environment. 

In early 1961 Etzinni suggested that the analysis of 

goals in organizations had come full cycle from consid­

ering goals as ends to viewing them as means employed by 

organizations to improve their position in the social en-

. t 1 
v~ronmen • Throughout the history of organization 

theory', organizatipnal analysis has focused on the study 

of goals. Classically, organizations were conceived of 

as structured human relationships which gain their mean-

ing and d'irecti.on from their functions. In traditional 
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analysis organizational goals were viewed as constant 

and were thought to be set by senior executives, by the 

board of directors, by enabling legislation, and to some 

extent by the inputs of the rank and file. This view es­

sentially defined the goal-setting process within a 

"closed system." 

In the late 1950's, however, with the development of 

the open-system view of organizations, goal-setting came 

to be seen as a continuous process. G 1 . oa 5, ~n open-

system theory analysis, became dynamic variables. The 

study of goals began to be viewed as a problem of under­

standing and determining the relationship of the 

organization to the larger society, "a question of what 

the society (or elements within it) wants done or can be 

persuaded to support. ,,2 

According to open-system theory the organization is 

in constant interaction with its environment , taking in 

materials, people, energy, and information and trans­

forming these into products or services to be exported to 

the environment. Each organization develops subsystems 

to perform these functions which interact with one an­

other and are mutually interdependent. The organization 

is seen as having multiple goals . grow~ng out of the 

functions of each slIDsystem, the needs of the individuals 
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who work in the organization, and the multiple links 

between the organization and its environment. Although 

the environment places demands and constraints on the 

organization, this control is not viewed as a one-way 

process, nor as absolute, but as a negotiated relation­

ship which develops from the interactions of organizational 

members, primarily the leadership, with the social and 

organizational environment. 

In open-system theory, however, the emphasis on the 

interdependence of the organization and its environment 

and the recognition that each organization has multiple 

goals have tended to diminish attention to the larger 

policy goals of organizations and to the role which ad-

ministrators play in influencing or changing them. There 

has been little specific research in this area in recent 

years, although cybernetic theory is beginning to restore 

to problems of purpose their full share of attention. 

There has been a great deal of discussion of various 

aspects of the goal problem. Goal displacement is one 

problem--the substitution of the legitimate goal by some 

other goal for which the organization was not created~ 

for which resources were not allocated, and which it is 

not known to serve. Displacement usually comes about by 

substituting means for ends, by neglecting major goals in 
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favor of goals associated with building or maintaining 

the organization. This phenomenon has been noted parti­

cularly in bureaucracies, both private and public. 3 

Other problems have been described as goal multiplication 

and expansion (the developmef.rt of multi-purposes leading 

to incompatible demands on organizational resources) and 

goal succession (finding new goals when old ones have 

been realized or when they cannot or have not been attained).4 

In any discussion of goals it is helpful to recognize 

the difference between the real goals of the organization, 

those future states toward which a majority of the organi­

zation's means and the major commitment of the participants 

are directed, and the stated goals, or those that are of­

ficially proclaimed but command few resources. 5 

Throughout its history, the correctional field has 

been cohfronted with the full range of goal problems. 

Correctional agencies, like other people-centered organi­

zations, also experience the special problem of goal 

intangibility6_-the difficulty of translating "treatment," 

"rehabilitation," and "reintegration" into operational 

goals through the interpolation of subgoals. 

Goals of Corrections 

A nationwide study of correctional administrators 7 
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recently completed at the University of Southern Cali-

fornia presents research findings which may shed some 

light on goal problems in corrections and particularly on 

the role of the administrator in moving toward new goals 

and intensifying the commitment of organization members. 

This study investigated the present correctional goal 

emphases as perceived by first and second level adminis-

trators; the degree of goal consensus in and among the 

various settings; perceptions of organizational problems 

related to the goals; the "force fields" of correctional 

settings, in which goals are formulated and operation-

alized; and the attitudes of administrators toward the 

newly emerging goals of corrections as well as their ac-

tivities attempting to achieve or to modify them. 

Within the conceptual framework of this research, 

'the goals of corrections were placed in historical per-

spective and the present stage of corrections was viewed 

as one of transition from an accumulation of past goals, 

superimposed one upon another, to a now emerging over-

arching goal. 

Daniel Glaser has summarized the history of correc-
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and finally reformation. 8 H e suggests that a fourth goal 

of corrections is now emerging--that of reintegrating the 

offender in the community. Each new emphasis has been 

superimposed upon the earlier ones so that the present 

network of goals and services is a potpourri in which all 

appear in various and often bewildering combinations in 

different correctional organizations and subsystems. 

LaMar Empey has sugg~sted that the succession of 

goals, often translated into conflicting and irrationally 

joined practices, has contrl.'buted to the " h cynl.cl.sm, rat cr 

than the reformation, of correctional inmates. 9 

In this confusing environment, correctional decision­

making is particularly difficult. Goals of the past, such 

as custody, had a concrete quality when compared to the 

more recent goals of "helping each individual to the extent 

that he is able to help himself," or "individualizing 

treatment according to the needs and problems of each 

inmate. ,,10 

The University of Southern California study suggests 

that correctional administrators, finding it difficult 

to harmonize treatment and custody goals in statements of 

policy and procedure, ha.ve tended to generalize policy to 

such an extent that subordinate staff are relatively free 

to decide about many significant questions of action and 
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procedure. The more nebulous criteria of "treatment" and 

"reintegration" often are pushed aside in the daily oper-

ations of the correctional agency. 

As each new goal is superimposed, changed structural 

arrangements gradually evolve. For example, as the goal 

of treatment has slowly permeated the field and combined 

with the previous goal of restrai.nt, the offender has come 

to be viewed as a defective individual--morally, psycho-

logically, physically, educationally, or otherwise. 

Gradually the goal has generated a focusing of organiza-

tional energy upon the individual offender. The offendel: 

population has been divided into iOcaseloads" for the pur-

poses of treatment and supervision. Various specialists 

(therapists, vocational instructors, disciplinarians), 

who tend to operate independently of each other, have 

been recruited. 

The institutionalization of each new goal is a dif-

ficult and lengthy process faced with the prospect of 

dissipation and delay at the operating levels. Entrenched 

personnel arrangements, security institutions, and other 

facilities developed to serve earlier goals, joined to 

patterns of thought within corrections and the wider soci-

ety, become obstacles to the introduction and implementation 

of each newer goal. The newer goal of community 
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reintegration is introduced into a setting which lacks 

institutionalized efforts to work cooperatively with 

community subsystems such as the schools, employment 

services, neighborhoods, the police, or families. As 

Richard Cloward points out: 

"In order to ease the process of reintegration in 

the community, we shall have to give much greater 

attent'ion than we do now to our aftercare programs. 

Since the real struggle between conformity and 

deviance takes place back in the community, the 

aftercare program is strategic. Yet aftercare 

tends to be the weakest program in most corre_-

tional systems. Somehow correctional administrators 

are reluctant to allocate funds for aftercare if 

that means reducing the scope of prestigeful 

clinical activities within the institution itself. 

Professional personnel, in turn, tend often to shun 

aftercare work. Somehow the thought of spending 

one's time working with families, teachers and 

employers in the interests of mobilizing social op­

portunities for a returning boy seems distasteful; 

such activities do not carry the same prestige as 

therapeutic activities. But whatever the reasons, 

aftercare programs seem to get short shrift in the 

-89-



: ; 
" 

allocation of personnel and money.lI
ll 

In addition
p 

what is usually viewed as IIcorrections ll is 

only one part of the larger correctional system which 

also includes the law, the police, the courts and, in­

creasingly, society as a whole. Before each goal can be 

successfully operationalized, it must be accepted in all 

parts of the system from pretrial to post - incarceration 

stages and must exert influence at each point of decision­

making along the correctional continuum.
12 

Today, the correctional system is being pressured 

to change as never before. On any given day, corrections 

in the United States is responsible for approximately 

1.3 million offenders. 13 The monetary, physical, and men-

tal costs of crime to society expand exponentially. Crime 

and delinquency increasingly are viewed as symptoms of 

the failures of the community as well as of the individual 

offender. 14 Social science knowledge and research reveal 

that delinquency and crime and reactions to them result 

from societal processes and are defined by the norms and 

laws of the society. The public's view of "the crimina1 11 

also appears to be changing and society is demanding a 

more lIeffective ll and lIenlightened" correctional system. 

Correctional managers are in a position to stimulate and 

channel social demands and to translate them into 

goals. 
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The University of Southern California research was 

designed to investigate how correctional administrators 

are playing the role of innovator and managing the con­

tinuous process of goal-setting. 

The Design of the Research 

In early 1966, the Joint Commission on Correctional 

Manpower and Training asked the University of Southern 

California to design and conduct a special study of cor­

rectional administrators. lS This study was undertaken to 

clarify the role of the administrator, the problems he 

encounters, and the nature of the knowledge and skill re-

quired for successful performance of administrative 

duties. Prior to this study there had been little sys'cem-

atic inquiry into the management process in the corre9tional 

field. 

The study was based on three sets of assumptions: 

1) that the correctional field must undergo fundamental 

change as the goal of reintegration is established, and 

that correctional administrators are strategically lo­

cated to serve as leaders of this change; 2) that the 

administrator occupies a focal position within a complex 

field of forces and interacts with individuals within his 

organization and related systems and with the broader 
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society; and 3) that the correctional manager functions 

as a skilled strategist. 

Responses to a questionnaire were received from a 

sample of 393 administrators in 14 types of organizational 

setting, including male, female, adult and juvenile in­

stitutions; probation and parole agencies, large and small, 

separate and mixed; and state headquarters organizations. 

These administrators were either 1) the head of the or­

ganization or 2) in the second echelon, reporting to the 

head and/or in charge of major programs. The regional 

staffs of the National Council on Crime and Delinquency 

nominated organizations within their geographic areas in 

each of the fourteen categories on the basis of IItypi­

calityll for the region with respect to program development 

and philosophy. In addition to the questionnaire sample, 

a subs ample of 64 administrators was selected for in-depth 

interviewing. A final small subsample of six correctional 

administrators with reputations as innovators were inter­

viewed. 16 For the purposes of analysis, the data were 

collapsed into four settings: 1) adult and 2) juv,enile 

institution administrators; 3) probation and parole ad­

ministrators; and 4) headquarters administrators; and into 

top and'middle level managers within each setting. 
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The Findings on Attitudes Toward Goals 

The administrator works amidst conflicting goals, 

involved both in goal-setting and in determining the means 

by which goals will be reached. He works along the 

boundary which delineates his organization from related 

agencies and functions as an intermediary between his 

organization and the often conflicting pressures gener­

ated by highly varied segments of public opinion. 

The administrators were asked to identify the present 

goals of their organization as they see them and to indi­

cate which goals they thought should be more emphasized. 

They were asked the degree to which restraint, treatment, 

and reintegration are now emphasized and .should be empha­

sized. Restraint was defined as the application of 

custodial control, containment, or surveillance over of­

fenders. Treatment was defined as the effort to change 

offenders into law-abiding persons by correcting individual 

defects or supplying needed skills and personal resources. 

Integration was defined as the effort to influence the 

policies and practices of community institutions (e.g., 

employment, schools, recreation) to make their resources 

more available to offenders. 

In general, the findings indicated that throughout 

corrections as a whole the greatest emph~sis is now 
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placed on treatment, followed by r~integrat:i.on and re­

straint, in that order. Over 70 percent of the administrators 

indicated that greater emphasis was placed on treatment than 

restraint, and over 80 percent felt that treatment was more 

emphasized than reintegration. Two settings differed from 

the general findings. Nearly 70 percent of the adult in-

sti tution administrators and just over one--half of the 

headquarters executives perceived a. greater emphasis on 

restraint than on reintegration. In adult institutions 

and in probation and parole, the top and slecond level 

managers agreed as to their perceptions of, the emphasis, 

but in both juvenile institutions and in headquarters the 

second level administrators thought that reintegration was 

stressed less than did their superiors. 

Most of the administrators thought that restraint 

should be fairly strongly emphasized, but slightly less 

than it is: and most thought that: both' treatment and rein­

tegration should be stressed much more than they are. 

Overall, the second level administrators appeared to 
, 

feel slightly more dispari'ty between what is and what 

should be. They generally rated their organizations' 

performances toward the newer goals of treatment and in-

tegration as lower than did their superiors, giving some 

weight to the theory that intangible goals tend to dissipate 
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as they are "operationalized" down the line. 

The findings of this study of emphases in today's 

correctional settings were confirmed by research on cor-

rectional workers conducted last year by Louis Harris and 

Associates for the Joint Commission. 17 That research 

investigated, by personal interview, a sample of over 

550 top and middle administrators, as well as nearly 

700 functional specialists, 450 first-line supervisors, 

and 200 line workers. The Harris study obtained the same 

ranking of goal emphases as did the University of Southern 

California study, by setting as well as overall. One of 

the most significant findings of the Harris study was that 

in no setting did more than one in twenty correctional 

workers feel that reintegration, (in their wording "changing 

community attitudes and conditions") was currently the 

main goal. 

Additional data of interest from the Harris stUdy re­

vealeda mutual skepticism regarding the efforts and 

goals of other correctional' agencies., In cross ratings I 

a higher proportion of individuals within a given agency, 

compared to those in other related agencies, felt that 

rehabilitation (treatment) was the prime goal of that 

agency. 
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In both studies the findings reveal greater dis-

parity between the degree to which reintegration is now 

emphasized and the degree to which it should be empha-

sized than was found for either of the older goals --

restraint or treatment. Both studies showed that juvenile 

institution personnel were more strongly in favor of re-

integration as a goal. As might be expected, those who 

work with juveniles are concerned with returning their 

ch~rges to productive community life. 

An additional finding on goal emphasis from the 

University of Southern California study concerned the 

degree of goal consensus or dissonance within selected 

settings. Cross-perception data were collected by inter-

view from 48 administrators in eight different settings. 

In five of the eight settings the top administrator 

and the rest of the management team agreed on their 

rankings of goal emphasis. In the three settings in 

which top managers' evaluations diverged from those of 

the rest of the management team the disagreement con-

cerned the extent to which the newer goals of treatment 

anq reintegration were emphasized. In all three settings 

the leaders saw the newer goals emphasized more than did 

the rest of the team. In most of the settings the top 

administrator perceived the management team as more in 

agreement on goals than did the others in the team. 
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Apparently, many of .the top administrators needE~d to feel 

that their viewpoint prevailed. Barriers to accurate 

upward feedback also were apparent. The greatest con-

sensus concerned the treatment goal; the most dissonance 

was fotmd for the reintegration goal. 

Obviously, the ability to handle the strains imposed 

by dissonant goals and exacerbated by dissonance among 

those who implement the goals must be very high on the 

list of skills required of correctional administrators. 

Most administrators were not content with the presen"t 

"mix" and most wished to accelerate movement toward the 

reintegration goal. Many indicated that they were a.lready 

significantly involved in addressing that goal, although 

administrators in neighboring systems expressed some 

skepticism. That there is some movement toward reinte-

gration is certain. How fast and how thoroughly new 

functions and new institutional arrangements will be 

developed to operationalize the new goal remains to be 

seen. Administrators themselves clearly must play a 

leading role in the change. 

A general disparity between desired and actual goals 

as perceived by administrators suggested that a majority 

might have developed a strong commitment to change. The 

data supported this proposition. Administrators were 
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asked to indicate the degree of responsibility they felt 

they had for changing and for conserving their organiza­

tions. Although all indicated at least a moderately 

strong responsibility for system maintenance, nearly 

one-half indicated a strong or very strong commitment to 

change. Nearly 70 percent said they placed greater em-

phasis on change than on conservation. As might be 

expected, the men at the top of the ~orrections field, 

~he headquarters executives, stressed change the most. 

Probation and parole executives stressed change the least. 

These field personnel, closest to the community and 

therefore perhaps the most realistic about change possi-

bilities, perceived themselves as the least responsible 

for change. 

Profile of the Correctional Administrator 

The administrators were persons of mature years; 

75 percent of the top administrators and 55 percent of 

the middle administrators were over 45 years of age. 

About one-third of all combined we~e over 55. Juvenile 

insti tution administrators were :che youngest, but even 

there nearly 50 percent were over 45 years of age. 

The maturity of the administrators is easily under­

stood. The correctional field is closely tied to the 

civil service system in which advancement tends to come 
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with seniority and is characterized by a slow progression 

up the ladder. Lateral entry is the .exception rather than 

the rule. Nearly two-thirds of the top administrators 

and half of the middle administrators had been in cor-

rections for over ten years, and 40 percent and 15 percent 

respectively had been in the field for over fifteen) years. 

Both age and years in corrections were greater in the 

probation and parole settings than in the institutions. 

Nearly all of the time spent by the administrators in 

corrections had been spent in administrative jobs. 

Virtually all of the administrators had completed 

high school; less than 20 percent held no higher formal 

degrees. More than three-fourths had college degrees, a 

third had masters degrees, and nearly ten percent held 

degrees beyond the masters level. 

Social work was the most common field of study among 

top administrators; education and sociology ranked a close 

second and third, followed by psychology. Among the 

middle managers most degrees were in sociology, followed 

by psychology, education, and social work. There were 

only five degrees in public administration in the entire 

sample. 

Over 60 percent of the administrators reported some 

course work in administration (in most cases only one or 
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tw'o courses), but less than half of these had taken a 

course within the last six years. These courses pri-

marily had stressed the relatively mechanical, task­

orien'ted aspects of management; almost none dealt with 

the subtleties of administrative leadership or the 

characteristics of organization.s as complex and inter-

dependent social systems. 

Data on the organizations to which the administrators 

belonged and the journals which they regularly read were 

also obtained, since these two dimensions appear to be 

sensitive indicators of the administrator's social and 

intellectual connections. In the last ten years many re-

searchers in administration have emphasized the discovery 

of two polar syndromes that may be used to describe or-

ganizational personnel. Administrators have been classified 

either as 1) local (whose primary loyalty is to the organi-

zation for which he works, who seeks advancement in the 

managerial hierarchy, who identifies with organizational 

goals and values, and who seeks recognition primarily 

from his organizational associates) or 2) cosmopolitan or 

professional (who is more oriented toward seeking status 

within his professional group, has a deep commitment to 

his ~peciality, is more strongly committed to his distinc­

tive professional ideology, and seeks the approval and 
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recognition of peers outside the organization).18 

Many researchers, have suggested that 'I,vhere hierarchi-

cal organization is stressed parochialism results. 

Conversely, where extra~organization association of pro­

fessionals or specialists is f..'n1couraged the result is a 

more cosmopolitan outlook and a broader perception of 

reality and goals. 19 It has also been posited that a 

cosmopolitan atmosphere is essential to organizational 

change, particularly to changes in goals. 

It was clear from the data that correctional admin-

istrators are for the most part representative of the 

"locals" in organization life. The majori t.y faced inward, 

toward the organization, responding to the norms and 

loyalties which it imposes as a system; they were very 

little in touch with developments in the "outside world." 

Very few of the administrators belonged to any organiza­

tions outside of the correctional field and nearly 90 

percent read no journals other than those published by 

correctional organizations. 

These findings indicated that if the new goals of 

the field are to be understood and pursued and if the 

changes in the agency programs requisite to the new goals 

are to be implemented, correctional administrators must 

be helped to become more "cosmopolitan" in their 
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understanding of management precepts, relevant social 

science theory and methodology, and the distribution of 

power and resources in American society. Ways must be 

found to supply the time, opportunity, and motivation to 

bring administrators into contact with the literature 

and ideas which relate to their work. 

A source of motivation toward this end is suggested 

by one set of findings of the Harris Study.20 In their 

interview of correctional personnel they found a strong 

current of dissatisfaction with the accomp1isrunents of 

th~ criminal justice system in general and with correc-

tiona1 agencies in particular. Only among the line workers 

did more than one in ten feel that the criminal justice 

system is very effective; among the administrators, first-

line supervisors, and functional specialists more than 

one in five believed that the system is hardly effective 

at all. Correctional agencies received an even more 

negativ~~ rating. ' No setting received a positive rating 

from a majority of correctional personnel. 

These findings, coupled with the negative findings 

of a previous Harris survey of the pub1ic's view of cor-

t ' 21 rec lons suggest high agreement among the public and 

correctional workers themselves about the low level of 

correctional accomplishments, and seem to indicate the 
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existence of motivations for change. 

It is important to note that the goals of corrections, 

as identified by the public and by correctional workers 

themselves, and against which they measure "effective-

ness", may be unrealistic. As Yuchtman and Seashore 

point out in a recent article, "goa1s as ideal states do 

not offer the possibility of realistic assessment, and 

goals as cultural entities arise outside of the organi-

zation as a social system and cannot arbitrarily be 

attributed as properties of the organization itself. 22 

The criteria of effectiveness, as seen by the public 

and by correctional workers I are various and contradictory. 

However, there is general agreement that corrections is 

far from achieving its potential and that new goals and 

activities are needed. 

The U.S.C. research did not attempt explicitly to 

address the questions of goal displacement and the dis-

crepancy between "stated" and "rea1" goals usually 

attributed to a st.rong1y bUreaucratized organizational 

setting. However, two parts of the data lend themselves 

to some interesting observations concerning these concepts~ 

Time Use by the Administrators 

A detailed time analysis form covering a seven-day 

period was provided each of 42 selected administrators 
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in the four settings. Each executive was asked to record 

his time for the week by indicating the type of activity, 

who initiated it, with whom he talked or conferred, and 

the substance or objective of the activity. At the con­

clusion of the week he was asked to indicate whether or 

not he felt that he had substantial control over the dis-

tribution of his time among the activities and, if not, 

what factors tended to limit his control. He was also 

asked what he felt to be the most significant c;l.nd the 

least significant activities. Finally, he was asked 

what changes he would like to make in the ways he allo-

cated his time. 

The proportion of time devoted to routine-programmed 

activity in relation to the proportion used for innova­

tive-creative activity confirmed the findings of a number 

of other time-use studies in bureaucracies. 23 According 

to Gresham's law, programmed activity drives out non-

programmed activities. As an executive remains in one 

organization or one job, he gradually accumulates a vari-

ety of routine "maintenance" activities. He must take 

steps periodically to free his time from "these growing 

barnacles of programmed acti vi ty. ,,24 

In the California study several of the administra-

t.ors spent as little as ten percent of their time on what 
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appeared to be non-programmed or innovative activity. 

The most time spent in these activities by any executive 

was 30 percent. This ratio, coupled with the finding 

that most of the executives spent less than 25 percent 

of their time in individual reflection and planning, 

seems to indicate rather clearly that most time is spent 

on activities associated with maintaining the organization. 

Most administrators emphasized the conflict between 

routine system maintenance activities and the probing, 

developing, planning activities. Almost all deplored the 

lack of time for planning, for study of trends in correc­

tions and management theory and of happenings in the 

wider society, and for time alone to think. Theyindi­

cated severe conflict between doing the things they 

considered insignificant and those they considered sig­

nificant~ Yet, in almost every case they continued to do 

what they considered insignificant. The subtle but re­

lentless "system pulls" required it. 

The proportion of time spent in the world outside 

the organization has important implications for a reori­

entation in corrections toward greater emphasis on 

offender reintegration. The findings concerning the re­

lationship of time spent within the organization to time 

spent in the external environment were even more 
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discouraging in terms of a possible change emphasis. 

Institutional executives spent the least time on external 

contact; the juvenile institution executives spent slightly 

more time in the external environment; and probation ana 

parole administrators spent slightly more, but still a 

surprisingly small amount--in most cases under 15 percent. 

The headquarters executives spent the most time with in­

dividuals and groups outside of their organizations, 

p~imarily with legislators and governmental officials or 

as speakers and resource leaders at meetings of outside 

organizations. ,-

'If the organization is to adapt to environmental 

imperati.ves for change by rethinking its goals, it seems 

essential that the executives spend more time searching 

the environment and working out new approaches, planning 

and organizing with the wider community. 

The Field of Significant Relationships 

A map of what the administrators deemed to be their 

"significant relationships" provided another view of their 

perceptions of their daily responsibilities. In the 

correctional field the top executives, in varying degrees 

and dependi~g on their settings, must work with certain 

outside groups such as the courts, legislators, or com­

mission members, service and control agencies, the police, 
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and parole boards. They may also work to some extent as 

they choose with the mass media, academic institutions, 

special interest groups, and related public and private 

agencies. These outside relationships exis,t in addition 

to the primary relationships which would be expected to 

include subordinates, superiors, peers, and offenders. 

The administrators indicated their most significant 

relationships and ranked the first five in order of im-

portance to them. The results formed a clear pattern. 

Internal relationships were heavily weighted in all of 

the settings. Relationships with subordinates superiors , , 

peers, and offenders were ranked, in that order, as most 

significant. Only probation and parole administrators 

deviated from the overall pattern; choosing the relation­

ship with offenders as only seventh in importance. Among 

these administrators, relationships with the judiciary, 

parole boards, and related public and private agencies 

were considered more important than the offender rela­

tionship, but all relationships other than the "internal" 

three were given very little weight. 

The extent to which each of the correctional settings 

is an inwardly oriented, closed system is .clear from the 

patterns depicted. If corrections is thought to be moving 

from a series of custody and treatment settings to a 
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network of community-oriented programs designed to aid 

the offender and the community in reintegration, this 

trend is not confirmed by the findings. The patterns of 

time use and the weightings of significant relationships 

strongly suggest an ~ntirely different orientation. 

Especially revealing were the data on probation and 

parole administrators--those persons most responsible 

for the reintegration effort. This group of administra­

tors were the oldest; they had been in corrections the 

longest; they stressed change the least: they spent very 

Ii t,tle time with the environment external to their or-

ganizations; and they gave very little weight to 

relationships other than those with their subordinates, 

peers, and superiors within their organizations. Clearly, 

the majority were not involved in community-oriented 

programs. 

The findings suggest a re-examination of the dis-

tinction between the real goals of the organization j 

those future states toward which the major commitments of 

the participants are direc'ted, and stated goals, which in 

practice command few resources. The conflict between 

what is and what might be is brought sharply into focus 

25 by the findings of the Harris study, especially when the 

above data are, considered. In the study by Louis Harris 
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and Associates, administrators were asked: "If you could 

make any changes you wanted to improve correctional pro-

grams in your agency, what would you change first? What 

new programs would you want to set up?" Major suggestions 

in all of the correctional settings called for an increase 

in community-oriented programs. 

Administrators' Perceptions 

of Correctional Problems 

The University of California study obtained data on 

administrators' perceptions of the problems in their set-

tings by asking each administrator to rank-order 33 listed 

" problems. Although responses were significantly different 

on many of the problem areas,26 administrators in all set-

tings agreed on four which should be included among the. 

most important problems. Three of these pertained to research. 

The problem believed to be most serious was "obtain-

ing evaluative research on effectiveness of programs." 

Two others ranked among the four most important were 

"acquiring feedback information on the performance of of-

fenders leaving the system" (ranked third) and "'adequacy 

of methods and procedures for collecting evalllative data" 

(ranked fourth). The problem which was ranked second in 

extent of seriousness was "difficulties in recruiting 

qualified personnel." The operational problems of relating 
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costs to effectiveness and obtaining sufficient data on 

operations effectiveness also were ranked in the top 

third of all problems, indicating concern and frustration 

over the efficacy of correctional methods and goals. 

It has been suggested that new directions for cor­

rections are not entirely clear. LaMar Empey has 

explained that "ifthe range o~ alternatives for solving 

the correctional problem were narrow, well o~ganized, 

and familiar, then the best approach might be a strategy 

of activity. However, the range of solutions is not nar­

row ~ but broad, uncertain, and disorganized. 1127 He 

suggests that the most'promi.sing goal strategy might be a 

strategy of search for solutions which are consonant with 

the difficult problems involved. He urges that research 

in itself be accepted as a central goal. 

Conclusion 

Both the wider society and workers in the field are 

dissatisfied with the effectiveness of corrections. Cor-

rectional systems are attempting to function under 

successively imposed and often conflicting goals. The 

goals developed through the interaction of correctional 

admini.strators with the wider environment are of necessity 

intangible. Because of their amorphous quality they 

express inb~nded states that cannot adequately describe 
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the specific activities that might result in their 

achievement. 

Corrections exists, not only asa part of the wider 

society, but as one of many interdependent parts of the 

criminal justice system, most closely related to law of­

ficials and the judiciary. It has been sugges'ted that 

corrections is derivative of the legal system, that it 

derives its legitimacy from the criminal justice process, 

and that it must be dependent on the purposes of the law 

for its missions. The law, reflecting conflicting socie­

tal norms, does not clearly indicate whether offenders 

should be viewed as sick, rebellious, sinful, or victim­

ized. The resultant goal conflict has a paralyzing effect 

on correctional subsystems. 

The reported studies of correctional administrators 

do indicate a kind of immobiliz'ation. Many of the mana-

gers are indeed paralyzed by conflicting pressures. The 

emergence of reintegration as an over arching goal is 

increasingly recognized, yet day-to-day efforts in pur­

suit of this goal clearly are minimal. Although change 

is the stated goal of most of the administrators, system 

maintenance, with emphasis on the older goals of custody 

and treatment, is the major preoccupation, 

The administrative predicament undoubtedly results 
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from both internal and external forces--partly from in-

herent problems of bureaucracy with its traditional 

proclivity for goal displacement, partly from the diffi­

culties inherent in operationalizing intangible goals in 

people-changing organizations, and partly from the par­

tial immobilization induced by conflicting goals of 

related and controlling systems. 

However, the University of California study, only a 

small part of which could be reported here, has led to 

the recognition of some leverage points. It would appear 

obvious that one key to the successful development of 

new g,oals, to greater goal attainment, and to less goal 

displacement is found in the administrative position. 

Underlying all activity and all change, of course, are 

the normative foundations of society. Adjustments in one 

functional component (such as corrections) of a social 

system, do not necessarily result in comparable changes 

in its normative foundations. If the norms of the wider 

social system remain fundamentally inconsistent with 

visualized goal changes, tinkering with the component will 

not produce the desired change. Yet, throughout history, 

some administrators have functioned as especially effec-

tive agents of change. These exceptional men have played 

the dual role of instituting change in one subsystem and 
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concomitantly leading the public to adopt new norms. In 

such cases, the organization remains a servant of societal 

needs while helping society to define and re-define those 

needs. 

Administrators who are especially effective in in-

ducing change are found in corrections, too. Many were 

identified during the depth interviews. From them, data 

were obtained which describe sets of factors which appear 

to affect the readiness of an administrator to bring 

about change, as well as factors associated with his 

ability to implement change. From these a change-readiness 

profile and an implementation profile were developed, and 

tentative recommendations for achieving change capability 

were suggested. Programs and activities can be directed 

to the individual administrator to enlarge his outlook 

and experience and to supply or improve needed skills. 

These programs, accompanied by supportive system changes, 

can promote and sustain new kinds of managerial behavior 

as a strategic beginning to the development and implementa-

tion of new correctional goals. 
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GOALS OF COMMUNITY CORRECTION: A REDEFINITION 

J. Robert Weber 

Director, Information Center 

National Council on Crime and Delinquency 

The traditional organizational arrangement for the 

provision of community correction services is an agent 

assigned a number of offenders referred to as a caseload. 

The agent periodically contacts the individual for whom he 

is responsible, conducts interviews, and determines how 

well the offender is maintaining a law-abiding adjustment. 

He may talk with employers, members of the family, and per-

sonnel of other service agencies. These activities occur 

within a framework of law, administrative directives and 

guidelines, and a variety of forms, and specified pro-

cedures for discharge, revocation, transfer, and other 

decisions requiring official ra'tification. 

Supervision of agents is provided, usually by someone 

who has been promoted from the ranks and assigned adminis-

trative responsibility for five or six agents. Supervision 

appears to be primarily a function of auditing case 

reco.rds I insuring that records are dictated at proper inter-
._ ·',.0 .. 

. vals and that appropriate forms are completed for specific 

case management decisions. 

Presumably, the supervising agent has some responsi­

bility for assessing the quality of the agent's casework, 

but precisely how this evaluation is made is unclear. An 
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agent can conform to all agency regulations regard~ng 

the managing of case records, and presumably, be con-

sidered efficient in providing s~rvices to offenders, even 

if his contacts are perfunctory and superficial and his 

"hours in the field" are exaggerated to include a sub-

stantial portion of leisure time activity. 

Administrators are not unaware of this problem. In-

service training often is designed to stimulate agent 

interest in the personalities of his caseload. The 

up-grading of minimum qualifications for entry position 

is another way administrators have attempted to improve 

the quality of community correction services. Higher 

salaries and the appointment, where appropriate, of new 

employees three or four steps above the entry salary have 

also been used by administrators to attract better 

educated men to the field. With more personnel, caseload 
I 

size has been reduced. 

Assessing Services of Community Corrections Agents 

Assessment of the effectiveness of probation and 

parole services is not anew problem, but perhaps there 

are new directions in which to seek answers. Three issues 

are especially pertinent: conflict in goals, profession­

alization, and the inadequacy of relying solely on 

individual treatment. 
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1. Conflicts in Concepts and Practice 

The objectives of community correction services, 

as reflected in the literature, are confused and conflicts 

are apparent. Punishment! rehabilitation, and protection 

of the community usually are mentioned as goals. Re­

habilitation is described in many different ways and 

treatment techniques include clinical services, training, 

casework, group counseling, and surveillance. The different 

techniques of rehabilitation conflict in practice, imply 

different objectives for correctional activities, and 

result in a lack of lucid criteria for measuring the 

success or failure of community correction services. 2 

The goal of punishment is blamed for interfering with 

effective rehabilitation. 

Criteria for assessing the quality of correctional 

S ' b' 3 erVlces are am 19uoUS. Even with regard to the proper 

role and functions of the community corrections worker 

there is little agreement. Should he be tough, threaten­

ing, and hardnosed, or supportive, accepting, and a good 

listener? Should he be diagnostic, analytical, alert to 

patterns and omissions in verbal exchanges? There appear 

to be no guidelines, although the personality of an agent 

clearly predisposes him to play a particular role more 

naturally. 

Conflicts - both philosophic and bureaucratic - are 
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indigenous to correction, both within the correctional 

field and with :;;egard to its place in the criminal justice 

system. Each part of the justice system has an organiza-

tional style, a way of perceiving problems, and strategies 

to solve these problems. Different objectives are evident 

in the rationale .underlying decision-making in any of the 

subsystems of the justice system--police, prosecution, 

defense, court, probation, institution, and parole. 

This lack of clarity of correctional goals impedes 

the adaptation of research methodology and computer tech­

nology to the assessment of goal achievement. Without a 

conceptual framework from which to deduce socially 

sanctioned, operationally defined objectives, the techniques 

of assessment are worthless. 

2. Professionalization of Casework Services 

Professionalization, so ardently sought for many years 

by correctional experts, is progressing in probation and 

parole. However, the intended results are not occurring. 

The contribution of corrections to the furtherance of crim-

inal careers, which frequently has been observed by untrained 

line-staff in the institution as well as by academicians, 

was for years thought to result from the lack of pro-

fessionalization in correction services. This explana­

tion now appears inadequate. Where professionalization 

has been' achieved, recidivism and revocation rates have 
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not been significantly altered. 

As deduced from comparisons between crime rates in 

industrialized and underdeveloped countries and from the 

theory that an increase in crime rates is a by-product of 

"progress", one might expect that the more "advanced" states 

in this country (i. e., higher per capita income, greater 

urbanization, more industrial resources, higher personal 

and property tax rates) would have higher crime rates, as 

reflected in official counts, while the more "backward" 

states would reveal lower rates of offiCially known crime. 

However, one would also expect a greater variety and 

availability of community programs, resources, and services 

as well as a greater degree of professionalization of 

correctional services in "advanced" than in "backward" 
4 

states and, consequently, that with more effective 

treatment, recidivism rates would be lower. Statistics 

presented in the annual reports of states with profes­

sionally developed services and states with services of a 

veryprimi tive nature reveal that recidivism. is about the 

same. 

Three observations concerning .the results of the 

professionalization of community correctional services 

are relevant: (1) professionalization occurs in relation 

to growth in size and complexity of the agency; (2) pro­

fessionalization results in resistance to cHange by the 
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correction agency from forces in society outside the cor­

rection system; (3) the recipients of corrections services 

tend to become dependent upon the "professional ll definition 

of.their problems and the resultant intervention activities. 

First, as an organization increases its personnel 

requirements, personnel are likely to be more successful 

in their demands for higher salaries and better working 

conditions. Administration more easily secures approval 

to r~ise minimum qualifications for hiring new staff. These 

two factors cause the agency to become more competitive in 

bidding for scarce professional skills; the agency becomes 

attractive to professionals as more professionals are em­

ployed. In this way, increase in size and complexity of 

the organization itself contributes to the process of pro­

fessionalizatio~. The problem, of course, is that profes­

sionalization is associated not with a reduction in the 

total number of offenders, or in greater protection to the 

commtmi ty I but .wi th an increase in the total number of 

offenders entering the correction system, if not actually 

higher rates of crime. The attainment of adequate budgets 

to support the increased costs of a professionalized service 

may be achieved by demonstrating the increasing dimensions 

of the problem of crime. The natural desire of staff to 

feel successful tends to cause the professional organization 

to reach further into the community to help people with 
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problems of a personal-social nature. Also, professional 

staff tend to perceive a greater variety of behavior as 

pathologica~,which results in more offenders in correction 

institutions and increased problems of re.,..entry. Finally, 

withprofessionalization inevitably comes some increase in 

the number of offenders served because of the greater 

efficiency of services. Fewer person.s are lost in the files 

and more are served who previously were overlooked by human 

error and the apathy and fatalism characteristic of primi­

tive correctional systems. 

Ultimately, the justice system is asked to justify 

existing practices in terms of reductions in subsequent 

law' violation by persons brought into the system. When 

professionally trained correction staff assert their goals 

of reh;iliili tation and defend their activities as effective, 

they are confronted with the challenge to "prove it." 

Although there is a widely held belief that they should be 

able to prove it, in fact recidivism statistics are not 

suitable for comparative purposes and seldom reflect the 

efficacy of any given practice. Without adequate statistical 

data, professionals have tended to resort to rationalizations, 

hum ani tarian appeals, and building organizational support 

for defense against outside attacks. Seldom have they turned 

to deSigning adequate data collection systems or developing 

an empirical base for their activities. 
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Effective resistance to imposition of goals from 

outside the organization is greater following the pro-

fessionalization of the organization. Goals increasingly 

are produced and J;.edefined from within the organization. 

New goals result from new knowledge, new fads of thought 

by professional leaders, or from internal dysfunction or 

dissonance requiring a new organizational equilibrium. 

Since a professionalized system tends to develop "experts" 

wi~hin the system, eXpertise outside the system is suspect. 

Dissent within the system is tolerated only in certain 

accepted forms of expression and ,sanctions ~ay be brought 

to bear on dissent that does not conform to professional 

protocol. 

Successful "treatmentltis dependent largely upon 

acceptance by the client of the professional definition 

of the problem. The professional - because of knowledge 

and s~ill - is successful in developing credence in the 

definition. T'his is true of doctor/patient, lawyer/client, 

welfare worker/client and other professional relationships. 

However, in contrast to other service-delivery systems 

(with the exception of public welfare), the power granted 

by law to a correction agency is largely unique to co~rec­

tion. The powerlessness of clients is greater among 

offenders than other categories of service recipients. 

Some control over the input of offenders, guarantee of the 
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rights of offenders within the system, and regulation of 

the time-span for the provision of services appear to be 

indicated. These controls should be spelled out in the 

law and supervised by the court. They cannot be expected 

to be either provided or reviewed by correction personnel. 6 

professionalization, then, is not clearly the solution 

to problems of reducing recidivism in community corrections. 

While there is much to be said for d' upgra ~ng the quality 

of correctional services and staff, the explanation for and 

solution to the problem of aggravat~ng " l' • cr~m~na ~ty through 

exposure to the justice system must be sought elsewhere. 

The stigmatization process in correctional services 

e un~ntended contribu-has been offered as one reason for th ' 

tion of the correctional system to further criminality. 

The acculturation of the inmate to the penal subculture , 

characterized by the gulf between "keepers" and "kept", is 

another explanation frequently heard. Both probably playa 

part. 

In juvenile systems, the stigmatization process is the 

factor most in need of clarification for the unresolved 

policy issues regarding the treatment of delinquents. The 

operation of the juvenile court as a social agency, the pro­

vision of services to a broad category of children with un­

met needs and emotional problems, and the acceptance of this 

function as appropriate by the commun;ty, ... unquestionably 

diminishes h , per aps to insignificance, the s~igma associated 

with court services. This is particularly true to the extent 

that the court provides services to middle and upper-middle 
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class families. To elicit recognition of professional 

status, staff in some communities have tended to demon-

strate their skills to the public by serving middle-class 

youngsters with emotional problems. However, the juvenile 

hearing as an adversary proceeding and the process of 

determining innocence or guilt limited by principles of 

due process, tends to stigmatize the youth over whom the 

court establishes jurisdiction. When the juvenile court 

is ,the only means of establishing eligibility for services 

of the correctional system, stigma cannot be avoided. 

Correctional systems provide services largely to the 

poores't and the most disadvantaged groups in our society, 

and this situation is unlikely to change in the future. 

The middle-class youngster will continue to be best equipped 

for defense against entry and the poor will continue to 

contribute 'disproportionately to the populations of com-

mitted juvenile and sentenced adult offenders. 

The obligation of society to provide services of a 

professional caliber to people with troubles has been re-

peatedly affirmed. These services increasingly are being 

provided through public funds and public agencies. Correc-

tional organizations, however, are not an appropriate 

structure for the provision of services to the poor. 

3. Redefining Individ~~l Treatment 

Correctional casework traditionally has focused on 
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the individual through the relationship between the worker 

and the of.fendGr. In recent years some significant work 

haS been done in developing more sophisticated strategies 

and techniques and these efforts hold promise for the future. 7 

Nevertheless, an impressive body of knowledge has been de-

veloped Which illustrates the ineffectiveness and inap-

propriateness of traditional one-to-one casework activities 

wi th deviants. 8 Thus, a new goal has been posited for cor-

rection which has been described as the reintegration of 

the community and the offender. 9 Such a goal necessi-

tates concern for both the offender and the community. 

Illegal behavior occurs in a social context; the behavior 

of others in defining an act as unlawful is a necessary 

ingredient of law violation. Both psychological and 

sociological explanations of law-violating behavior stress 

the importance of the individual-community mesh, even though 

qUite disparate impli~ations for social policy can be drawn. 

The goal of community reintegration necessitates a 

concern with change in social institutions as well as be­

havioral change of offenders, since both are necessary for 

the establishment of an equlibrium between the offender 

and the community. However, the problems attendant on 

broadening service objectives to include the community 

probably greater than those associated with individual 

treatment, primarily achieved through the ~elationship 
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ef the cerrectien agent and the effender., First, cemmuni ty 

reintegratien is net easily eperatienalized. Secend, such 

bread concerns de net define the erganizatienal beundaries 

ef cerrectienal services and enormeus pessi)::>ilities exist 

fer change and grewth of the system. Finally, cemmunity 

resistance is likely, since if cemmunit~ reintegratien is 

the target, then change strategies must be geared to. the 

cemmunityas well as to. the individual. Services to. the 

ce~munity are likely to. be as stigmatizing as services to 

the individual. 

If change strategies are beth behavieral and insti-

tutienal, the argument that recidivism is a failure ef the 

cemmunity rather than the cerrectienal system is legical 

and ceherent, and the strategy is stigma-preducing fer the 

IIguiltyll community er neighberheed. Recidivism rates can 

be cemputed fer cities er geegraphic areas within the city, 

and cempared wi'th similar areas. The explanatien fer the 

discrepancy in rates will suggest the adeqUacy ef the 

functiening ef secial and ecenomic institutions. In a 

demecratic seciety with multiple pewer centers influencing 

pelitical processes, the pewer structure will net leng 

permit this type ef stigma-preducing activity by a 

cerrectienal system. 

Because ef cemmunity eppesitien,the ebject'ives ef a 

correctiensystem must be medest, especially since if the 
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correctienal system is permitted access to. the ureal ll 

problems in the cemmunity-effender matrix, legic.al organ­

izatienal beundries cannet be drawn. 

Realistic System Objectives 

Change strategies fer community reintegratierl ef 

offenders sheuld be the respensibility of the cemmunity, 

not of the cerrectienal system. Change - individual or 

organizatienal - can be consummated enly by the individual 

or the cemmunity, net by the cerrectienal system. 

cemmunity integratien as a "fait accomplill cannet 

be operatienalized as a criterien fer success, since a 

correction agency cannet centrel the many relevant variables. 

Thus, the ebjectives ef cerrectien sheuld be much mere 

modest, permitting erganizatienal beundaries to. be delineated. 

Because stigma-preducing services cemplicate the 

achievement ef effender reintegratien, interventien activi-

ties sheuld be undertaken by community institutiens and 

agencies outside the cerrectienal sys·tem. Treatment 

activities are greatly enhanced in their petential effective-

ness if they are perfermed by agencies which de net stigma­

tize the individual. These agencies may be cemmunity 

mental health clinics, public family service agerlCies, ve!'-

untary seci~l agencies, and mere traditional secial insti­

tutions such as the scheels, the churches, vecatienal 

training pregrams, and the laber market. 
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More appropriate for the correctional system is the 

modest role of preparing clients for treatment, not per-

forming treatment. Organizational boundaries then are 

clarified and it becomes possible to assess the effective-

ness of correction services. 

Effectiveness 

Criteria of effectiveness may consist of several 

factors around which instruments can be devised to measure 

progress. The elements of an a.ppropriate role for correc-

tion might include: 

.( 1) Helping the individual offender to define his 

reality situation. The definition of the problem is only 

partially imposed by the system and the offender is free 

to redefine or contribute to the definition. 

(2) Helping the individual to develop the capacity 

to seek or demand help in terms of the problem(s) as 

defined. This reflects on the ability of correction to 

motivate the individual to change or to seek change. 

Motivation is the key assessment factor, not actual change. 

Criteria would need to reflect behavioral actions, not 

verbalizations. 

(3) Making connections between the individual and 

community services or organi2ations relevant to the problem 

as defined and to the desire fOT- hE;llp as expressed by the 

offender. Once the connections are made (assuming the 

accuracy of the problem definition, the existence of moti-
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vation, and the relevance of the connections consummated 

within the community), the "treatment" task of the com-

munity correction agent is completed. If the desired 

change leading to community integration is not effected and 

recidivism occurs, it is a reflection not on the effective-

ness of the correctional system, but on the community. 

The goal of the system is not community integration, 

but enhancement of the ability of relevant community services 

to achieve community integration and law-abiding adjustment. 

Correctional activities can be geared to increasing the 

capacity of offenders to confront their problems, to either 

accept the need for personal help or articulate their needs 

to the community, and to connect the offender with community 

programs appropriately geared to resolving the problems. 

The correctional system must develop relationships 

with relevant community services and institutions, since 

it is in a strategic position to interpret offender problems 

and the need for greater responsiveness of community agencies 

and institutions. Corrections can assist in community 

problem-solving effo~ts by instituting continuing arrange­

ments for consultation with appropriate cC?mmunity agencies, 

institutions, and planning organizations, and particularly 

wi th those. c'ommuni ty services of major importance to the 

reintegration of offenders. It should be noted that, in 

assessing these functions, the criteria of-effectiveness 
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should be the clarity and adequacy of interpretation, 

rather than how the information is used by community 

organizations. 

Conceptualizing the role of community correction in 

terms of preparing the offender and the community for 

reintegration, rather than achieving it, has implications 

for the role of criminal law in. a democratic society. 

Such a correctional system clearly would be more functional 

f01;" the police .and courts than the uncontrolled and inco­

herent growth and professionalization of a "change" 

syst~m with unlimited concerns. The crimin~l justice 

system develops new dimensions if such objectives supplant 

both. the traditional punitive concerns and the current 

global concerns of treatment. Criteria of assessment 

could be operationalized, and differential strategies to 

achieve these objectives with specified types of offenders 

would be possible. Supervisors could do more than audit 

case records in assessin.g the quality of service provided 

by the community correctional agent. Further, practice 

may reveal that probation and parole workers with only 

high school diplomas may perform many of the tasks as 

adequately as eollege graduates. Finally, such a re-

definition may be found to conform to the view held by 

most correction workers concerning their function. lO 
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Summary 

While community corr6,::!tion services provided wi thin 

a clinical, model of IItreating" the individual offender 

, have not been justified by practice or research, the new 

emphasis on the social context of illegal behavior and the 

development of community organization techniques for use 

by agencies and basic social institutions is even less 

likely to succeed. Redefinition of the nature of services 

that workers should provide to offenders appears to be in­

dicated. Far more modest goals should be established, and 

these should be practical and amenable to objective assess­

ment. Among the many results of redefining objectives 

would be changes in manpower needs and entry-level qualifi­

cations for personnel providing direct services. Educa-

tional qualifications conceivably could be lowered 

substantially without affecting the quality of services 

aimed at achieving goals more modest than "treatment of 

the offender" or "reintegration ll but no less effective 

in protecting the community. 
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DECISION...,.MAKING IN PROBATION: TWO DIMENSIONS 

John A. Wallace 

Director of Probation, New York City 

and 

C. Boyd McDivitt 

Deput~7 Director of Probation, New York City 

Of the many dimensions of decision-making within the 

probation organization, two have been selected here as 

particularly relevant to the professionalization of pro­

batioI), staff and services. One is concerned with the 

formal structure of the probation agency as a social sys-

the different kinds of decisions tern; the other concerns 

and their relation to agency structure and function. 

The Social Structure 

Certain characteristics common to all formal organi­

zations can be isolated and used to provide a general 

description of the system. The two models most prevalent 

in current literature are the "professional" organization 

and the IIbureaucratic" organization. 

Blau and Scott, in their book Formal Organizations, 

describe the profession~l system in terms of six charac-

't' 1 terl.S l.CS. First decisions and actions are based on , 
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certain objective criteria which are independent of the 

particular case under consideration. The second charac­

teristic is specificity of expertness. Third, relations 

with clients are characterized by effective neutrality. 

Fourth, status is achieved through individual performance. 

Fifth, professional decisions are oriented toward serving 

the interest of the client, rather than the practitioner's 

self-interest. The sixth represents the essential dif­

ference between professionals and bureaucrats. According 

to Blau and Scott, "professionals typically organize them-

selves into voluntary associations for the purpose of 

self-control" whereas in bureaucratic organizations con-
. 2 

trol is achieved through the hierarchy of authority. 

Kornhauser3 identifies four characteristics of 

professionalism: 

(1) Specialized competence with considerable in-

tellectual content; 

(2) Extensive autonomy in exercising special 

competence; 

(3) Strong commitment to a career based on that 

competence; 

(4) Influence and responsibility in the use of 

special competence. 
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Kornhauser also indicates that control in the professions 

is exercised by the colleague group, whereas "bureau­

cratic organizations tend to be structured hierarchically 

k · 1 d d' the I lJ.' ne I ... 4 such that control over wor J.S 0 ge ' J.n 

The .charact.eristics of the bureaucratic system were 

first identified by Max Weber and his descriptions are 

still most often quoted. S The essential characteristics 

are: 

1. organization tasks are distributed among various 

positions as official duties. There is a clear­

cut division of labor which makes possible a high 

degree of specialization. Specialization promotes 

expertness among staff and enables the organiza­

tion to hire employees on the basis of their 

technical quaIV~ications. 

2. Positions are organized into a hierarchical au­

thority structure. Each official is responsible 

for his subordinate I s decisions and actions as 

well as being responsible for his own to the su~ 

perior above him. The scope of authority of 

superiors over subordinates is clearly 

circumscribed. 

. , ., 

3. Rules and regulations, formally set down, govern 

official decisions and actions. In principle, 

these regulations insure the uniformity of opera-

tions (involving the application of the general 

regulations to particular cases); they also pro-

vide for continuity in operations regardless of 

changes in personnel. 

4. Officials are expected to assume an impersonal 

manner in their contacts with clients and with 

other officials. This detachment is designed to 

prevent the personal feelings of officials from 

distorting their rational judgment in carrying 

out their duties. 

5. Employment by the organization constitutes a 

career for officials. Employment is based on 

technical qualifications of the candidate rather 

than political, family, or other connections and 

career advancements are according to seniority, 

achievement, or both. 

Probation: Bureaucratic or Professional? 

Examination of probation as a social system indicates 

that the probation officer functions in a bureaucratic 

structure. The officer is accountable to his superior for 
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his performance and he is dependent upon his superiors, 

rather than his colleagues, for rewards and approval. 

Data on probation staff suggest that most officers are 

not professionally trained. Although recommended stan-

dards call for graduate training in social work, less 

than ten percent of all persons in the field of proba­

tion have such education. 6 

However, there has been an increasing emphasis on 

graduate education and efforts are being made to "profes-

sionalize ll the probation staff. In this context it should 

be recognized that, given the bureaucratic structure of 

the p~obation organization, graduate level education and 

training of staff will not alone result in professionali-

zation of probation services. Unless the autonomy of the 

officer in decision-making is expanded in appropriate 

areas, and unless the officer can turn to his colleagues 

in the field for judgment on his performance, a profes-

sional orientation will not develop. Under existing 

arrangements, the professionally trained officer in a 

bureaucratically organized agency is likely to encounter 

conflicts between professional and bureaucratic expecta-

tions. This might explain some of the difficulty 

experienced by the "professional ll in a probation agency. 
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Decision-Making in a Probation System 

Three types of decisions within a probation system 

can be distinguished: 1) case decisions; 2) policy de-

cisions; and 3) operational decisions. Case decisions 

involve the probationer, for whom probation programs are 

designed. Policy decisions are concerned with broad 

issues that guide the operations of the agency. Opera-

tional decisions affect the implementation of policy 

decisions. 

Case Decisions 

In a professional system, the probation officer 

would have full charge of a case and be accountable only 

to his colleagues in the field of probation for his de-

cision. In practice, however, the officer does not have 

full autonomy because he can always be held accountable 

by the probation system and/or the court on any single 

decision in a given case. The worker with professional 

education in social work, who theoretically is trained to 

be judged by his colleagues, finds himself in conflict 

with the probation agency because the organization itself 

controls the rewards and punishments for job performance. 

Probation officers have considerable independence on 

many case decisions. However, these decisions have a 

high degree of visibility. Many case decisions are 
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scrutinized by various groups--the police, district attor­

neys, complainants, the offender's family, defense counsel, 

and judges. Visibility is particularly great when the 

probation officer prepares a report (presentence investi­

gation, violation, or discharge) for the judge. 

Autonomy would appear to be greater in the many on­

the-spot case decisions the officer must make about an 

individual on probation, but even these decisions are re-

viewable if they corne to the attention of the probation 

system. Confusion, frustration, even hostility may result 

if staff fail' to recognize the account.:ability factor im-

plicit in their position. 

In probation agencies with five to ten probation 

officers, the officer may have more autonomy in case de­

cisions, with fewer limitations imposed by organizational 

standards, since in the smaller organization communication 

regarding policies and procedures is more direct and ad-

justments can be made informally when conflict does 

develop. On the other hand, the individual worker actu-

ally may have less autonomy in a smaller agency because 

the judge knows the individual workers and is able to 

place informal constraints on them more readily. 

As probation systems grow in size, rules and regula-

tions are developed to define expectations regarding job 
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role, job performance, and procedures. While usually 

these rules and regulations place limitations on the 

autonomy of the individual worker, they can be written 

to define and protect the degree of autonomy granted to 

the worker. In the latter case, rules are written not 

as proscriptions but as prescriptions for action. 

The New York City Office of Probation, one of the 

larger probation systems in the country, has fownd it 

necessary to establish written rules and regulations. 

One area in which written gUidelines have been set down 

is juvenile intake. By statute, the probation staff can 

make informal adjustments of cases brought to Family 

Court without referring the matter to court. The written 

guidelines set forth criteria for differentiating cases 

that can be adjusted informally and those in which peti­

tions should be filed. Because a consciol,ls effort was 

made to provide autonomy in case decision-making, the 

guidelin~s are broadly conceived. 

Two researchers, in studying the variety of decisions 

of intake workers, have identified six criteria used by 

workers in deciding whether or not ~ petition should be 

filed. 7 
Petitions are filed when: 1) the complainant in-

sists; 2) there is a sUbstantive denial of the charges by 

the Child; 3) the offense is serious; 4) the impact on 
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the community is great; 5) the child ha.s a delinquency 

record; or 6) some individual, especially a parent, indi­

cates the child is beyond control or a problem in school. 

The first four criteria are contained in the written 

guidelines of the New York City Office of Probation. 

The researchers observed that these criteria are ap-

plied quite subjectively by the worker. 

"The basis for deciding that a case is to go to 

court seems to be the six criteria, as these are 

interpreted by an intake worker and applied to a 

given youth. On the one hand, their application 

would seem to depend upon the personality and 

professional training of the worker; on the other, 

they would appear to depend upon the compatibili-

ty of the worker~s status affiliations, especially 

his social class, race, religion, and ethnic ties 

wi th those of the child." 8 

Since intake is a key decision-making point, either more 

formal and rigid criteria should be established for intake 

decision-making or the staff should be more experienced 

and better trained. The bureaucratic structure would de-

pend upon rules and regulations whereas the professional 

model WOl:lld emphasize training. If administrators are 

interested in developing a more professional orientation 
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in probation, staff should be provided the opportunity to 

ohtain more expertise and training. 

Attention to case decision-making generally has been 

limited to questions involving the presentence report, 

violation reports, and recommendations to the courts. In 

these areas restrictions often are placed on the probation 

officer by requiring that his recbmmenda'tion to the court 

be approved by his supervisor. This tendency to limit 

the officer I s autonomy probably developed from the view-

point that the probation agency itself has the responsi-

bility for the report to the court. 

Instead of increasing control over t.he actions of 

the officers, criteria should be developed to define and 

circumscribe the autonomy of the officer in situations en-

countered daily in supervising a probationer. For example, 

can a probation officer decide how often the probationer 

should report? Can he tell the probationer to ignore the 

question of conviction in applying for a job? It is in 

these areas where on-the-spot decisions are made, many of 

which may never come to the official attention of the 

agency but for all of which the probation officer can be 

held accountable. 
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Policy Decisions 

Peter Drucker has correctly stated that "what is our 

business" is a difficult question "which can be answered 

only after hard thinking and studying and the right answer 

is usually anything but obvious ... 
9 

Many administrators of probation systems would answer 

that our business is investigation and supervision. This 

answer has sufficed in the past, but what would be the 

business of probation if we were' to meet the challenge of 

the President's Crime Commission? That report suggests 

that one of the emphases of the future will be "community 

based programs". 10 Al though these programs are not de-

scribed in detail, the implication is that community-based 

programs will be run by probation, but with a different 

orientation than is now found in probation agencies. 

We have accepted as dogma that our business is inves-

tigation and supervision. Closer exa.rriination suggests 

that investigation and supervision are essentially the 

means by which we do the job, rather than the central 

focus itself. We also believe that our purposE':! is to pro-

tect the community .and rehabilitate offenders. However, 

these generalities ignore the fact that probation is a 

subsystem within a larger system--the administration of 

justice--andthat the "business" of that system should be 
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considered in defining our own. 

What is the business of the administration of 

justice? Man has attempted to regulate conduct in so­

ciety by establishing laws or a body of law. These laws 

are changed as social values and beliefs change. The 

task of interpreting the law is assigned to the agencies 

involveq in the administration of justice. These agen-

cies are charged with interpreting the laws in such a way 

that they maintain social order in society while enabling 

social change to occur in an orderly fashion. Each sub-

system of the administration of justice has the responsibility 

to contribute to that task. 

If we accept this d~finition of our bUsiness, other 

policy decisions must be faced, including whether probation 

has a role to play in advocating and implementing changes 

in social policy. If the probation agency is viewed as 

an agent of change, the administrator's role would be al-

teredo He would have to be aware of and concerned with 

issues usually considered outside the realm of probation; 

he would also have to develop a viewpoint on these issues 

and communicate this viewpoint to others. In this role, 

the probation agency might come into conflict with others, 

including other subsystems in the justice administration, 

which.might see little or no need for changes in social 
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policy. 

The role of the probation officer also would change. 

While currently he is oriented toward a one-to-one rela­

tionship with the probationer with emphasis on adjustment 

of the offender in the community, if he were to be a com­

munity change agent his training would have to equip him 

wi th new skills. This policy question--whether advocating 

change in social policy and advocating for the probationer 

a:r:e important tasks for probation--is still unanswered. 

Social work also is attempting to resolve the question 

of advocacy, particularly on behalf of the client. 

Operational Decisions 

Operational decisions deal with the implementation 

of policy decisions. A crucial issue in a probation 

agency is the level at which operational decisions should 

be made. Too many of these decisions now are made at the 

top. The rationale for this is not clear but it appears 

to be a reflection of the bureaucratic structure in which 

the senior official is responsible for the decisions and 

actions of his subordina·tes. The lack of clear delinea-

tion between a policy decision and related operational 

decisions makes it difficult to determine by whom a de-

cision should be made. 

-148-

Can a probation officer wri tf~ to another probation 

agency, using his department· s le,tterhead and signing his 

own name and title, asking for information about the 

other agency' s procedure and pra.ctices? Probably not. 

Such a letter probably would be, written by the head of 

the probation agency or his designee. Does it then fol­

low that the chief probation officer should sign a letter 

of inquiry to another probation agency asking about a 

defendant or proba.tioner? Not necessarily. Al though 

many agencies require that a letter of inquiry on a 

specific case be written by the worker but signed by the 

department head, such a letter could be written and signed 

by the worker himself. In a truly professional agency, 

stated policy probably would be that letters involving 

specific cases assigned to a staff member shall be ini­

tiated, written, and signed by that staff member. 

A basic prinCiple of good administration is to place 

decision-making at the lowest level possible and appro­

priate for the decision. Three steps are involved in 

the development of basic guidelines for operational 

decision-making: 1) identification of the types of opera­

tional decisions that must be made; 2) identification of 

the most appropriate level at which the decision should 

be made; and 3) training of staff and their involvement 
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at various levels in the decision-making process. 

The development of guidelines not only prevents upper­

level staff from imposing decisions upon thei.r subordinates 

but provides, at the same time, a. means of involving lower­

echelon personnel in making decisions that are their 

rightful responsibility. 

Summary 

Probation has long sought professionalization. To 

achieve this, probation staff will have to begin to look 

to colleagues in the field but outside their own agency 

for judgment on competence. However, professional staff 

still will be working in a bureaucratic structure and 

subject to organizational controls. 

William Kornhauser has aptly described the conflict 

which may develop: 

liThe fact that he is a member of a profession 

constrains him to act according to the standards 

set by the profession rather than by the work 

establishment. He has obligations to the pro-

fession to maintain these standards in the face 

of conflicting demands the establishment may make 

on him • In short, professions limit organi-

zations. The converse is, of course, also true; 

, t' 1" t f ' .11 organ~za ~ons ~m~ pro ess~ons.' 
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An awareness of this conflict is not enough. A set 

of strategies is required to minimize the impact. One 

strategy is to identify and differentiate decisions ac­

cording to type and develop a framework for autonomy in 

decision-making by professionals at all levels. 
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PROBATION AND PAROLE 

SUPERVISION 

Robert M. Carter 

Senior Research Investigator, Department of Institutions 

State of Washington 

An examination of probation and parole supervision 

reveals that it is considerably complex and that it is 

comprised of and affected by a number of variables. Al-

though major attention traditionally has been focused 

upon caseload size as being of major import, other com­

ponents of supervision have at least equal significance. 

These other variables include "types" of pr~bation and 

parole officers, offenders, and treatments; social systems 

within correctional agencies, and their varying adminis­

trative styles; judicial and correctional decision-makers 

and their decisions, which determine input and output in 

corrections; the administrative organization of caseloads; 

the impact of the community; and cost and political con­

siderations. The influence of these f.actors, and others 

still unrecognized, is subtle and as yet not fully known. 

Until recently, emphasis has been placed upon the 

determination of appropriate caseload size and the estab­

lishrne.nt of a proper numerical relationship or ratio between 

-153-

~;" " 



. , 

., 

p~eseptence investigation services and supervision efforts. 

Although necessary for the preparation of agency budgets, 

the provision of testimony to legislative bodies, the con­

duct of probation and parole field operations, and for 

planning and other administrative purposes, emphasis on 

size and ratio frequently has meant that little attention 

is focused upon other variables. 

Caseload Size 

In the United States, concern with optimal caseload 

size, traditionally set at 50 units (with one presentence 

investigation equated to five cases under supervision), 

dates back to the second decade of this century when 

Charles L. Chute of the National Probation Association ob-

served that "fifty cases is as many as any probation 

officer ought to carry". The fifty-unit concept was re­

inforced by concurring statements of such prestigious 

academicians of the mid-1930's as Sutherland and Tannenbaum 

who suggested that fifty cases "is generally regarded as 

the ma;)Cimum number ll , and "the best practice would limit 

the caseload of a probation officer to 50 cases ll
• With 

these and other academicians supporting Chute's original 

prescription, professional organizations such as the 

American Prison Association came to recognize in the 

mid-1940's that an officer "should not have more than 
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SCcases under continuous supervision." The 1949 and 

1954 editions of the Manual of correctional standards 

unequivocably supported the fifty-unit concept: and it was 

not until 1966 that the American Correctional Association 

qualified their recommendation of a fifty-unit caseload by 

stating that "where methods of classification for case­

loads have been developed through research, varying stand-

. ards of workloads may prevail." 

In short, the fifty-unit caseload concept dates back 

many years and is based upon a belief which was not em­

pirically derived. Thirty-five is now being advocated as 

the appropriate target for caseload size: but since this 

number also is without empirical basis and generally does 

not take into account other variables in supervision, im­

mediate resolution of problems is unlikely to be achieved" 

solely by reducing caseloads. 

Treatment 

Treatment in probation and parole is seldom defined 

and only slightly more often is it provided according to 

some predetermined plan. So elusive is the concept of 

"treatment" that almost everything which transpires between 

officer and offender during the period of supervision has 

been, at one time or another, labeled treatment. Indeed, 

treatment may be operationally defined as ~nything which 
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is done to, for, or with the offender. The treatment 

) . componetlt of supervision has on occasion been portrayed 

as a continuum, with surveillance (protection of society) 

" 
at one end and canework or therapy (rehabilitation of the 

; 

offender) at the other. 

Whatever problems are encountered in defining and 

identifying treatment, there appears to be little diffi-

cu1ty in keeping treatment records. Probation and parole 

offJcers maintain documents which reveal the number of 

treatments (direct and collateral contacts with the 

offender), the location of treatment (office, field, etc.) 

and in narrative form, the nature of treatment. This , 
compilation of data usually is summarized at the end of 

the supervision period, and/or at other selected intervals. 

The results of treat~ent normally are recorded in 

terms of success and failure, in part because success 

and failure are defined in terms of response to treatment 

rather than innumerable other factors related to the of-

fender. 

impact upon success and failure in that definitions of 

success and failure in terms' of behavior frequently are 

provided by the probation and parole officer as decision-

maker. Further, the definitions themselves are sufficiently 

flexible to permit an individual offender and his behavior 

-156-

. , , 

to be counted in either (or some other) category. 

The treatment phenomenon is further complicated by 

the belief that the successful offende~ is one who re-

sponded to an appropriate treatment while the offender 

who failed did not so respond. There is a tendency to 

assume responsibility for the application of an ~ppropri-

ate treatment and its resultant success and to dismiss 

failure as a function of the offender himself. 

There are other factors which suggest that IItreat-

ment ll is, in the main, an unknown. There is, for example, 

no method to determine whether a given treatment is appro­

priate at the time it is administered. Further, those 

actions and behaviors on the part of the probation and 

parole officer which are described as essential elements 

of a IIhe1ping re1ationshipll may not be viewed as such by 

the offender. Shared understandings about helping rela­

tionships may not be common, particularly when the 

relationship exists in an authoritarian setting -- a 

setting in which proscriptions are detailed to the offender 

in a long series of terms and conditions of the condi­

tional freedom, many of which place more stringent 

requirements on behavior than are expected from the non­

offender citizen. 

Additionally, there is the matter of time available 
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for treatment. If the probationer or parolee is awake 

16 hours a day, a once-a-month treatment of 30 minutes 

duration represents about one-tenth of one percent of his 

total waking hours. While this small amount of time may 

be appropriate for some medical treatments, it is proba­

bly of less significance in the complex social life of 

the offender, 99.9 percent of which is spent under the 

influence of many "significant ·others." 

Treatment is ill-defined, its explicit hature is 

unknown, and operationally it includes an enormous variety 

of interactions between officer and offender. At a mini-

mum, 'it appears certain that the needs of various types 

of offenders must be related both to caseload size and to 

caseload organization as well as to types of officers 

best able to provide appropriate treatment/supervision. 

Caseload organization 

The inexactness which marks the treatment component 

of the supervision process is not found in the organization 

of caseloads. Across the nation, two basic types of case­

loa.ds are encountered. The most common is the conventional 

balanced caseload with some weight given to geographic 

considerations. A second type is the single-factor 

specialized caseload. 
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The conventional method of assigning offenders to 

caseloads is motivated in part by administrative desires 

to maintain "balanced" caseloads. As a result, Case I is 

assigned to Officer A, Case II to Officer B, III to C, and 

so on. Since there is variation among offenders--whether 

the characteristic examined is height or weight, education, 

or prior criminal record--a caseload distribution of of-

fenders may be seen as taking the statistical form of a 

curve. For illustrative purposes, the offender population 

may be envisioned as a normal curve. Each officer assigned 

a "balanced" caseload on a "take-turn" input basis is 

supervising an offender population which is a miniature 

of the total offender curve, whatever its r.eal shape. 

This conventional supervision model is shown in Figure 1. 

The conventional illustrated model is not found, of 

course, in most field operations, for probation and parole 

agencies normally consider the extent of the geopraphical 

area to be Govered by their officers. In general terms, 

caseloads are equated with geography. The principle ap-

plied is that as the supervision area increases, caseload 

size decreases. Thus, the probation or parole officer 

working in a densely populated metropolitan area has a 

smaller geographic area and a larger number of cases than 

his rural or suburban counterpart who has a greater area 
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FIGURE 1. 

CONVENTIONAL SUPERVISION MODEL 
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to cover but fewer cases. Figure 2 illustrates the first 

Of the two basic models utilized in the United States. 

In this model, the supervising officers again receive 

offenders who comprise a miniature reproduction of the 

total offender curve. It is possible, of course, that 

significant differences exist--or that separate curves 

exist--for urban, suburban, and rural offenders. 

The second model commonly encountered in probation 

and parole supervision is the single-factor specialized 

caseload. Based upon a single factor or characteristic 

such as sex, age, violence potential, or drug use, cer-

tain offenders are removed from the .general population 

for placement in specialized caseloads. For example, 

female offenders or drug addicts are grouped into single 

caseloads for supervision purposes. On occasion, a 

distinct treatment or approach is utilized for these 

caseloads. Generally, however, it appears that some case­

loads simply are organized around a single characteristic. 

The single-factor specialized caseloads are illustrated 

in Figure 3. 

It is important to note that the removal of a group 

of offenders from the general offender population on the 

basis of a single factor does not actually remove a speci­

fic and precise portion of the curve. Rather, there is 
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FI.GURE 2 

CONVENTIONAL SUPERVISION MODEL 
WITH GEOGRAPHIC CONSIDERATIONS 
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an isolation of a grouping of offenders, who themselves 

constitute a separate curve, probably skewed right or 

left, depending upon the characteristic measured. Fe­

male offenders, for example, are not a distinct and 

separate portion of the total offender curve, but rather 

comprise a cross-section of .the total curve. One of the 

dilemmas for treatment posed by these single-factor 

classification caseloads is that the caseloads are not 

made homogeneous simply because all offenders assigned 

to them share a single characteristic such as history of 

drug use. 

In terms of the overall supervision process, tradi-

tional methods of caseload organization exclude from 

consideration most of the impor'tant variables which com-

prise supervision except .administrative convenience. 

The single-factor caseload, whatever its deficiencies, 

generally is concerned with one type of offender and, at 

least in theory, allows for matching of treatment and 

officer and appropriate caseload size. 

Offenders and Officers 

In recent years increasing attention has been devoted 

to offender classification systems. As an operational 

matter a series of prediction or base expectancy devices 

recently has been produced by correctional researchers. 
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Not unlike the actuarial tables utilized by insurance 

companies, these instruments involve a number of factors 

a substantial improvement over single-factor classifica­

tion systems. These devices have been geared toward 

prediction of offender success on probation or parole, 

rather than determination of treatment needs. Such ef-

, 

forts, however, represent a considerably more sophisticated 

view of the offender than simply "drug addict" or "sex 

offender", and recognize that offenders are varied and 

diverse. 

Although offenders may be classified according to 

type and likelihood of success, the probation and parole 

officer normally opera.tes as a general practi tioner ~ The 

GP model erroneously assumes that all officers, despite 

variations in background, training, and personality, can 

with equal ease and 'skill meet the varying treatment needs 

of many different types of offenders. Attempts to classi­

fy officers have been limited in number and success , 
partly because of a general resistance on the part of 

officers to be categorized as external-internal; punitive­

protective-welfare-opportunist; or welfare-paternal­

passive-punitive. The resistance of "professional" 

staff to categorization is understandable but unfortunate. 

The variations among officers in terms of capabilities and 
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skills are seen by officers as deficiencies, when in fact 

they are not. ParticUlar attributes of staff might well 

be utilized to match types of officers with types of of­

fenders and types of treatment programs. The variables 

of officer and offender must be considered as signifi-

cant segments of the supervision process, even if this 

produces conflict between the generalist and the specia­

list view and casts doubt upon the validity of the 

"all-purpose lf probation and parole officer. 

The Community 

Of the many va:;..-iables which affect supervision, none 

can be considered more significant than the community in 

which probation and parole supervision occur. And yet, 

it seems that only in the past few years has the impor-

tance of the community been widely recognized. The test 

of relevance for probation and parole services is, of 

course, the community in which the offender lives. The 

question, "how relevant is the community'? II , may be an-

swered with another question: can a probation and parole 

agency with its personnel and other resources compensate 

for the problems of the offender who suffers from the 

disadvantages associated with minority group status; 

subsistence at the poverty level; inadequate educational 

or vocational skills and competences; residence in the 
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ghetto with its feeling of hopelessness boredom re-, , 

pression and hostility; delinquent peers, associates, and 

neighborhoods; the broken-home syndrome and the welfare 

cycle; and the complexities of living with a set of 

values different from those upon which the law is based'? 

These and other conditions, singly or in combination are , 

evident in many communities, suggesting that the standard 

"fifty-minute hour" approach to supervision is irrelevant 

in the world in which some offenders live. 

In other kinds of communities, it is still important 

to determine whether probation and parole encourage of­

fender dependence upon the agency or reintegration into 

the community. As a catalyst between the offender and 

the community, the probation and parole agency can work 

to encourage the community to use its resources to re-

absorb the offender. Rather tha.n finding employment for 

him, the agent could direct the offender into normal 

channels of job-seeking in the community. Offenders with 

residential, marital, or financial problems ml~y best be 

assisted by insuring tl:'at they engage those community re­

sources which deal with these problem areas. This implies 

more than a mere extension of the use of community resources. 

Identifying an offender as an offender and referring him as 

an offender to community agencies, which in turn provide 
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services because he is an offender, does little to destroy 

the stigma of a criminal record. Indeed, such usage of 

community resources serves only to perpetuate the criminal 

identity and to maintain the link with the probation and 

parole agency. In short, serious attention must be given 

to the community context in which probation and parole 

services are provided, as well as to determining whether 

current and expanding usage of community resources en-

CO'll;rages integration into the community or dependence 

upon the probation and parole agency. The full signifi-

cance of community variables for supervision is as yet 

unknown and examinatj.on has barely begun. 

. 
Decision-making and Decision-makers 

Two variables with significant impact upon probation 

and parole sup"i:!rvision are the decision-making process 

and the decision-makers. Here too, there are substantial 

shortages in information about these complex factors. 

Although the system of justice and corrections provides 

considerable data on some kinds of decisions, these data 

are concerned primarily with numbers of, for example, 

prosecutions initiated in a jurisdiction (district at tor-

ney decision); offenders placed on probation (judicial 

decision); and parole revocations for violation (paroling 
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authority decision). While extremely important, these and 

related statistics reveal only one aspect of judicial and 

correctional decisi~n-making. 

A listing of c9rrectional decisions about a given 

offender processed through the correctional system would 

reveal innumerable decisions and comprise one or more 

volumes. Many times, for example, a probation and parole 

officer decides, upon review of an offender's behavior, 

not to take action, or to delay action, or to avoid action, 

or to take some action which does not lead to an Official 

recording of the decision. The majority of correctional 

decisions are unrecorded;. indeed, most of these normally 

are not even thought of as decisions. Further, these 

decisions are not simply a function of an offender's be­

havior, but reflect the interrelationship of a multitude 

of factors, some of which are fairly explicit (such as 

office "SOP's"--usually subject to interpretation, itself 

a decision) and some considerably more subtle (including 

characteristics of the officer and the sociopolitical 

system in which he operates). Additionally, and more ob­

viously, decisions made at one point in the system of 

justice and corrections affect what happens elsewhere in 

the system. Decisions of the judicial and paroling 

authority, for example, largely determine the nature and 
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size of probation and parole caseloads. Actions outside 

of the system, such as legislative decisions concerning 

new laws and sanctions, or modifications or deletions of 

established law, also affect judicial and correctional 

decision-making. 

Knowledge of the correctional decision-making process 

is seriously inadequate. A. complete inventory of the 

nature or number of correctional decisions or decision-

makers is lacking; the information needs of the various 

decision-makers are in question and the relevance of much 

of the information now considered basic to current and 

proposed information or data systems has not been estah-

lished. Techniques for the suitable measurement of the 

short and long range effects of decisions have not been 

refined; and the mutual influences of the decision-making 

variable and other variables in the supervision process 

are still unclear. Although the entire system of justice 

and corrections depends upon a variety of decisions by 

many decision-makers, our current knowledge of the pro­

cess is quite deficient. 

Some Other Variables 

Other factors which affect the operation of probation 

and parole incl';tde eost and politics, administrative 

styles of leadership in the various agencies and the social 
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systems within those agencies. The impact of these and 

other variables is difficult to assess. 

Social and technological changes also affect pro­

bation and parole. Gen.tle or violent mood shifts of the 

American people and their perspectives on crime and its 

correction may be reflected in our political structures 

and translated into legislation and budgets; these trans­

lations, whether accurate or not, directly affect program, 

policy, and personnel and may modify agency philosophy. 

Thus, if the general perspective on crime is that it must 

be "stamped out ll
, legislative funding will be Ilhardware­

oriented" and dominated by law enforcement. 

Expenditures on corrections, although seen by many 

as inadequate, are nevertheless of sufficient magnitude 

to warrant a demand for cost-effectiveness studies. Such 

cost studies will place additional data requirements upon 

correctional agencies. Of greater consequence, however, 

may be the development of a new perspective of the role 

of corrections. Corrections has become big business; 

bUsiness and management principles will undoubtedly follow, 

including evaluations of programs and policies in terms 

of "pay-off". In the traditional correctional system 

such accountings are not required, except in the most 

general of terms. 
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Social systems and administrative styles are even 

more difficult to assess. Even with the limited data 

available, it is certain that the administrative environ­

ment influences probation and parole agency functions. 

An authoritarian leadership $tructure with its resultant 

hierarchy, principlel~ 1 and policies will have one effect; 

a flexible and tolerant administrative setting will have 

another. It has been demonstrated that probation and 

par?le performance--of officers and offenders alike--is 

affected by the administrative directives of top and mid­

dle management. Obviously, administrative orders that 

"violation rates will be reduced II (frequently because of 

bed-space considerations or following negative comments by 

politicians about probation and parole performance) result 

in changes in agency evaluation of offender behavior. 

Research data have suggested that violation rates are 

highly correlated with middle-management expectations, 

explicit or not, of line probation and parole officers. 

To illustrate, assume two field offices: Office IIAII with 

a 40 percent violation rate and IIBII with a 60 percent vio­

lation rate. A ·transfer of administrators from office 

"A" to "B" and from "B" to "A" would be likely to result, 

'Within a relatively short period of time, in office "All 

moving toward a 60 percent violation rate and liB" drifting 
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toward 40 percent. Related data have shown constellations 

of agreement and influence extending beyond the correc­

tional agency. The very high relationship observed 

between probation officer recommendations regarding the 

granting of probation and the selection of sentencing 

alternatives by the court persists whether there is high, 

moderate, or low use of probation in that court structure. 

Social systems and administrative styles also are 

likely to be affected by the increasing bureaucratization 

of correctional agencies. Agencies are expanding in size 

and in the number of middle-management positions. It is 

not uncommon to find civil service probation and parole 

officer positions at the line level (Probation and Parole 

Officer, gracies I, II, etc.). New positions are being 

developed, such as Supervising Probation and Parole Offi­

cer, Field Office Supervisor, District Office Supervisor, 

and Regional Office Supervisor, as well as a number of 

more technical positions, including Training Officer, 

Research. Supervisor, and a variety of supervisors or co­

ordinators of special programs. Research data have already 

demonstrated conclusively that the "official" values of a 

correctional agency may not be shared by staff. Additional 

levels of staff will complicate not only the transmittal 

of such values, but also field and administrative operations. 
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Summary 

Probation and parole supervision is a complex process 

which does not lend itself to simplistic evaluation. 

There are many dimensions to supervision. Some of these, 

'such as caseload size, traditionally have been of concern, 

while others, such as the community concept, agency soci­

al systems, and decision-making, have recently emerged 

of new k nowledge in the social and with the development 

benavioral sciences. Even with this new knowledge, there 

are serious gaps in information about these variables and 

their interrelationships. The need to maximize supervi­

sion efforts by imaginative and creative experimentation 

is evident. In terms of the manpower, fiscal, and other 

resources now available and the nature of the crime and 

correctional problem confronting the nation, corrections 

must initiate an exhaustive and sophisticated examination 

., II 
of the complex phenomenon now labeled simply "supervlslon. 
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PROBATION SERVICES AND 

THE VIOLENT OFFENDERl 

Vincent O'Leary 

Professor, School of Criminal Justice 

State University of New York, Albany 

Americans evidence more concern about those offenders 

perceived as violent or potentially violent than about the 

vastly larger number of nonviolent criminals. Violent 

crimes generally stay on the front page longest and elicit 

the most letters to officials. Let the headlines announce 

lIex-offender arrested in assault" or "violence on increase" 

and officials will respond by tightening whatever controls 

are available. Violent crimes shock the public and no 

criminal justice agency can long ignore its special con-

cern in these cases. 

Correction is held responsible, along with the police 

and courts, for curtailing the 6ccurrence of violent 

crimes, yet it is the violent offender for whom correc­

tional programs seem to be at best only partially relevant. 

It is the purpose of this paper to examine some aspects of 

this relationship between violent behavior and correction 

and to suggest specific implications for probation programs. 

-175-

,. 



Extent of Correctional Jurisdiction 

Among the best available statistics on crime and of-

f~:mders are those compiled during 1966 by the President IS 

Commission on Law Enforcement and the Administration of 

Justice. At the outset these data underscore the tenuous 

connection between corrections and violent crime. Police 

reports covering 70 percent of the country showed that 

about 5,000,000 arrests were made during 1965, almost half 

2 
of which were for drunk or disorderly charges. This total 

is much smaller than the volume of crimes, including vio-

lent ones, actually committed in that year, since a significant 

number of offenses ctre never reported to the police. 

To determine the rate of reporting, a carefully se-

lected sample of persons were asked the number of times 

they or members of their households had been victims of 

criminal acts during the previous year. Comparisons of 

the rates developed by the Crime Commission survey and 

those published in official reports of offenses known to 

the police are shown in Table I for four selected major of-

fense categories. Only about half of these serious offenses 

against persons were made known to police agencies, and 

the Crime Commission believed this to be a conservative 

estimate of the level of non-reporting for these kinds of 

offenses. 
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TABLE I: 

Comparison of Rates for Selected Major Crimes 

According to Uniform Crime Reports 

and Crime Commis s ion S tudy ~( 

Selected Offenses 

Willful Homicide 

Forcible Rape 

Robbery 

Aggravated Assau1 t 

Total 

(per 100,000 population) 

Uniform Crime 
Report Rate 

5.1 

11.6 

61.4 

106.6 

184.7 

Crime Comm. 
Study Rate 

3.0 

42.5 

94.0 

218.3 

357.8 

Estimate Percent 
Reported to Police 

100% 

27 

63 

48 

7( Adapted from: U.S. President I s Commission on Law Enforcement and 
Administration of Justice. The challenge of crime in 
a free society. Washington, D.C., 1967. p. 21. 

Other studies indicate that even when offenses are re-

ported ·to police, a sUbstantial number never result in 

apprehension. F.B.I. data reveal that only about half of 

the crimes against persons shown in Table I subsequently 

were cleared by arrest.
3 

Among those arrested, a large num­

ber were never prosecuted, were dismissed, or were relea~ed 

on a suspended sentence or after paying a fine. 4 
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Most of those sentenced on charges of offenses against 

persons were given quite limited terms. The Crime Commis­

sion found that among the 1,000,000 persons sentenced to 

jail in 1965, an estimated two-thirds stayed less than six 

months in jail and over one-third stayed less than four 

weeks. 5 Many of these were persons convicted of offenses 

ranging from· disorderly conduct to assault. A distinct 

minority of the total who committed crim~s, including vio­

lent ones, were subjected to correctional programs in 1965. 

Among those who were, relatively few were subjected to a 

term of more than a year. Those committing violent offen­

ses were rarely in extensive contact with correctional 

agencies. 

The Incidence of Subsequent Violent Behavior 

The characteristics of those violent offenders selec-

ted for commitment to correctional agencies may indicate 

the specific likelihood of their subsequent violent be­

havior. Because of the lack of systematic information on 

misdemeanants, juvenile offenders, and persons on probation, 

data on adult felons sentenced to prison terms are used. 

A statement by the Director of Research for the De-

partment of Corrections in a large state, describes the 

situation typical in most jurisdictions: 
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"In 1964, of a POFu:ation of about 17,500 on parole, 

12 adult parolee~ ~ mmitted homicide. In the Youth 

Authority Parole L~vision, 26 boys were guilty of 

homicide in 1964, out of a population of about 13,000. 

The ratio is thus about one out of a thousand. An 

average parole agent will have a 20 to 1 chance of 

not having a homicide case in any given year, and 

probably a better than even chance of never handling 

such a case throughout his entire career. Another 

way of looking at it is thus: In 1964, in the Parole 

and Community Services Division, 185 parolees were 

returned to prisons with new commitments of violent 

offenses, including 125 armed robberies. Of these, 

78 had previously been g.uil ty of violent offenses. 

As you can see, it is a statistically trivial 

problem. ,,6 

Of course, as the Director of Research pointed out, 

While the problem may be of minor importance in the context 

of overall statistics, it is not trivial to the victim, to 

the police, or to the community. 

A question raised by the assertion that the incidence 

of subsequent violence ~nong total correctional popUlations 

is relatively small, is whether the rate of subsequent 
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violent acts is high specifically for those who have been 

convicted of crimes involving violence. The answer to 

this question is similarly negative. 

The Federal Bureau of Prisons reported that in 1964 

approximatel-y 68,000 persons were released from state 

prisons. Slightly more than ten percent had been convicted 

of robbery. Another 15 percent had been convicted of homi-

cide, sex offenses, or assault; each represented approximately· f 
1 
1 
~ 

five percent of the total. The remaining 75 percent of 

those released had been convicted of such offenses as 

burglary, forgery, larceny, and narcotic violations.
7 The 

subsequent behavior of those convicted of violent offenses 

as compared to those convicted of non-violent crimes is 

illustrated in Table II below. These carefully developed 

data report the one-year parole performance of over 8,000 

parolees from 22 state parole agencies. 

Table II indicates that those convicted of such of-

fenses as homicide, assault, and sex crimes generally have 

the highest rates of favorable outcome of any category. 

By far the most favorable rate is found among those who 

commit homicide. Armed robbery is in the middle range of 

outcomes, which may be partially explained by the variety 

of behavior embraced by this definition. This offense 

often involves only the threat of violence and is most 

often employed as a means to an ecomomic rather than a 

violent end. 
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TABLE II: 

Type of Offense and Favorable Paro1.e Performance 

Based on. One Year Follow-up of Men and Women Paroled 

from 22 Agencies, January through December, 1965 * 
PAROLE PERFORMANCE 

Number Number Rank 
TYPE Favorable Unfavorable and 

OF (No Major (Major Percent 
OFFENSE Difficul ty) Difficul ty) Favorable 

Willful Homicide 539 54 0) 90.89 

Negligent Mans 1 augh tel 72 12 ( 2) 85.71 
Other Sex Offenses 

Against Juveniles 129 24 (3) 84.31 

Aggravated Assault 309 62 (4) 83.29 
Rape, Forcible 135 33 (5) 80.36 

Alcohol Violations 36 9 (6) 80.00 
Other Fraud 48 12 (7) 80.00 

Rape, Statutory 87 25 (8) 77.68 

Other Sex Offenses Not 
Against Juveniles 50 15 (9) 76.92 

Armed Robbery 813 256 (0) 76.05 

Unarmed Robbery 287 109 (11) 72.47 

Prostitution and 
Pandering 8 3 (12) 72.73 

Narcotics Violations 256 105 (13) 70.91 

Theft or Larceny 504 212 (14) 70.39 

Burglary 1576 796 (15) 66.44 

All Others 267 135 (16) 66.41 

Forgery and Checks 435 317 (17) 57.85 

Vehicle Theft 219 162 (18) 57.48 

TarAL 5770 2341 71.14 

TOTAL 
NUMBER 

593 

84 

153 

371 

168 

45 

60 

112 

65 

1069 

396 

11 

361 

716 

2372 

402 

752 

381 

8111 

* Source: . National Council on Crime and Delinquency. National Parole 
Institute. "Uniform parole reporting: one year experience." 
New York, 1968. p. 24. 
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The violation rates shown in Table II measure favorable 

or unfavorable outcomes by such criteria as failure to ob-

serve parole rules, the commission of petty offenses, or 

the commission of any new major crime. However, violations 

of parole rules or property offenses are of less concarn 

here than the risk of further violent acts. The State of 

Pennsylvania completed a comprehensive study which bears 

directly on this question. 

Table III, derived from that study, shows the percent-

age of offenders who committed new crimes while on parole 

by various offense types and indicates how many repeated 

the crime for which they were imprisoned. The overall 

rate for new crimes was 18.4 percent with 6.8 percent of 

~the parolees committing crimes similar to those for which 

they were originally imprisoned. Again, robbery is in 

the middle range. Sex offenders, those convicted of as-

sault, and those convicted of homicide were lowest in the 

commission of new crimes--8.8 percent, 12.3 percent and 

5.7 percent, respectively. They were also the least likely 

to repeat the offense for which they were convicted. LesS 

than one-half of one percent, for example, .of those con­

victed of homicide killed again after they were released 

on parole. 
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TABLE III: 

Percentage of parolees committing new crimes 
and repeating crimes for which they were originally imprisoned, 

by selected offenses. ~" 

uffense for 
Which Imprisoned 

Larceny 

Burglary 

Forgery 

Robbery 

Narcotics 

Sex Offenders 

Assault & Battery 

Homicide 

Other Offenses 

Rates for All Cases 

Number of Cases 

All Parolees, 1946-1961 

Percent 
Committing 
New Crimes 

on Parole 

22.5'7. 

23.4% 

22.3'7. 

19.5% 

15.9'7. 

8.8"/. 

12.3'7. 

5.7% 

10.2'7. 

18.4'7. 

29,346 

Percent 
Repeating on 
Parole the 

Crime for Which 
Imprisoned 

6.4'7. 

11.1'7. 

10.2% 

5.1% 

10.1% 

2.9'7. 

3.6% 

0.4'7. 

3.110 

6.8'7. 

29,346 

* Source'. Pl' B d f ennsy van~a oar ,0' Parole. itA comparison of releases 
and recidivists from June 1, 1946 to May 31, 1961." 

·Harrisburg, 1961. 
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In summary, the incidence of subsequent violent crime 

among all correctional releasees is relatively small, and 

it is only slightly more likely to occur among offenders 

convicted of violent crimes than among those convicted of 

non-violent offenses. 8 These findings do not imply that 

i.t is futile to try to control violent behavior among 

those in correctional settings, or that reducing violence 

is not a correcfional responsibility. They do suggest 

that the possibilities of success are limited and empha­

size 1) the difficulties which must be overcome in reducing 

violence; and 2) the tentative nature of suggestions re-

gard:ing' correctional intervention. Most of all, when the 

large number of violent offenders who are never committed 

to a correctional program is considered, these findings 

emphasize the limited role that corrections plays in soci-

ety's response to violent crime. 

The Problem of Classification 

Any ;improvement in the ability of corrections to re-

duce violence must depend upon its capacity to identify 

those who are likely to be violent and to develop a system 

of altern,ative treatments for the offenders so identified. 

Our ability to classify offenders, especially those who 

are prone to violence, is at best imprecise. 
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The Commission on Violence sent letters to correctional 

.administrators across the United States to determine their 

views of classifying and dealing with violent offenders. 

One of the most revealing responses came from the head of 

the California Youth Authority, an agency which has per-

haps one of the most sophisticated correctional research 

programs in the United States. 

JlOur research staff has undertaken to devise statisti-

cal analysis of the background characteristics of 

youths committed for violent offenses. While they 

were able to establish some differences between this 

special population as compared to our general popu-

lation, the differences are so small as to make risky 

any attempt to predict future violence on the basis 

of those findings. 

Our experience to date adds up to very little in the 

way of contributing to our ability to identify people 

who will commit future violent offenses. 1I9 

In classic prediction theory, this is referred to as 

the "base rate" problem. The more infrequently an event 

such as violence occurs in a population, the more difficult 

is the task of identifying characteristics which will help 

·predict who is likely to commit that act. 10 Until more 
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research is available we must, depend almost exclusively 

on the simple presence of violent behavior in the history 

of offenders as an indication that a case deserves special 

attention. Because this is a very imprecise predictor of 

future violence, there is great danger that we will brand 

many individuals as potentially violent when they are not. ll . ~ 
To lessen this possibility, one approach emphasizes ~l 

individual observation and prediction unique to the indi-

vidual offender, rather than classifying an offender with 

12 respect to other offenders. However, resources are 

limited and it is costly to obtain sUfficient information 

for individual prediction. Classification schemes must be 

designed, based on the best available information, which 

will prmTide at least a rough index for resource allocation. 

Such classifications are also needed to chart directions 

for research, the facilities and skills required for 

screening offenders, and the character of correctional 

13 programs needed to treat them. 

Essentially, the task is to develop categories, based 

on a combination of theory and research data, by which 

violent behavior of offenders may be typed, analyzed, and 

ultimately better controlled. There is no preferred sys-

tern; the test is one of utility. 
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II Ideally, a typology of crime should be constructed 

on the basis of a general, underlying theory of crime. 

No matter how implicit, some assumptions are always 

present concerning the nature and etiology of crime. 

In addition, the particular selection of characteristics 

dnd variables which ultimately determine the types 

in the system is guided by the interests of the 

criminologist. In other words, the purpose at hand 

determines how the typology is to be constructed.lll4 

In the present context, violent behaVior as such is 

of less concern than those actions which are both violent 

and designated illegal by society. Of more relevance, 

therefore, are typological systems designed to deal with 

criminal behaVior, as these relate to the specific compo­

nent of violence. 

A Suggested Typology 

The Crime Commission, in its report on Corrections, 

describe{; the results of a conference on criminal typolo­

gies which \'?as sponsored by the National Institute of 

Mental Health in 1966.
15 

At this meeting, a cross-tabulation 

of a nUmber of systems for classifying offenders was at­

tempted. Building directly on the work of this meeting 

and other sources,16 it is possible to suggest a typological 
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system which applies more directly to the violent offender. 

For this purpose, four types of violent offender may be 

distinguished. Although impressionistic, these categories 

the kl.'nd of correctional program required roughly suggest 

by several important types of violent offenders and indi­

cate some of the screening resources particularly useful 

for identification. 

I. The Psychotic Violent Offender 

These offenders have been described as committing of­

fenses with a IIcertain exaggeration and a bizarrie that is 

diagnostic. II They are relatively few in number and gener­

ally law-abiding. Among the psychotic violent offenders 

are the paranoids who seek a spectacular "execution" with 

enough of an audience to gratify their vanity.17 They may 

d as if they are trying to revenge go on a mur er spree, 

themselves against the universe. The prognosis for these 

offenders is guarded. Some workers have reported gains in 

intensive psychotherapy, but the sample of those treated 
, 18 is still fal.rly small. 

It is clear that the identification of such offenders 

requires sophisticated psychiatric assistance. Such assis-

tance is most useful where the offense ipvolved does not 

seem to bean expression of· the subculture of violence. 

.... 188-

The trained clinician can help to decide whether a crime 

of violence was expressive of persistent emotional dis­

turbances likely to be manifested in further viOlence and 

to determine the emotional state of this person at the 

time of release. The treatment of these offenders r ' equl.,t'es 
a psychiatric orientation of a level not usually found in 

correctional settings. Long-term intensive work by skilled, 

clinically trained practitioners is necessary. 

II., The Pro-Social Violent· Offender 

BaSically, offenders of this type are viewed as 

"normal" individuals who identify with the values and norms 

of society and reject those of a criminal subculture. 

Their offenses Usually grow out of extraordinary pressures 

or situations. 19 

Of any type of violent offender the "situational of­

fender
ll 

is the lowest in multiple violent arrests or prior 

prison commitments, and he has a very high probability of 

SUcceeding on parole. 20 Off d ' h 
en ers l.n t is group are fairly 

skilled, have a generally higher educational level than 

most other offenders, and tend to be older. 21 

In classifying the pro-social violent offender, clini­

cal help is needed to differentiate him from the psychotic 

ViOlent offender. The eVidence generally suggests a rela­

tively short period of incarceration at most for this kind 
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of offender. His self-image is non-criminal and he will 

most often agree that his behavior was unlawful and should 

be punished. 

little effect 

correctional institutions appear to have 

, d' 'd 1 22 upon such 1n 1V1 ua s. 

III. The Anti-Social Violent Offender 

This offender typically identifies with a delinquent 

subculture or exhibits a general' delinquent orientation 

by rejecting conventional norms and values. There appear 

to be two subtypes in this offender categoryo 

A. The Culturally Violent 

The largest number of offenders convicted of 

violent offenses are most likely in this category. 

Generally, they have grown up in a subculture 

where violence is an accepted way of life, and 

in which II a male is usually expected to defend 

the name and honor of his mother ••• and to accept 

no derogation about his ••• mascu1ini ty. Quick re­

sort to physical combat ••• appears to be a c1.:1tural 

expression. 1I23 . These offenders are often the 

least skilled, have the highest unemployment 

. 24 
level, and are the most poorly educated. 

It has been objected that psychologists or psy­

chiatrists tend too often to brand these types of 

offenders as psychopaths, when actually they are 
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not so deviant within their own milieu. The best 

treatment for the culturally violent offender has 

been described as e~larging cultural horizons 

and redefining contacts with peers. 25 Kept away 

from alcohol and threats to their self-esteem, 

offenders in this group often are frightened 

enough of their own anger after one violent as­

sault to be very careful thereafter. Probability 

of nonrecidivism is highest when they can be in­

duced to accept more of the values of lower 

middle class citizens or when situations likely 

to trigger their assau1tiveness are controlled. 

B. The Criminally Violent 

This offender uses violence as an instrument for 

the attainment of other goals, usually economic, 

rarely as an end in itself. Generally these of­

fenders are fairly inte1J"igent. Their offenses 

usually involve. detailed planning and force is 

employed in a limited fashion. In one study this 

individual was described as a better risk than 

the culturally violent but substantially less 

than the prosocia1 offender. 26 This may be ex­

plained in part by the fact that many such offenders 

have skills enough to minimize their chances of 

apprehension. 27 
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Clinical services are useful, but persons famili~ 

wi th the offender I s cultural milieu can be especially 

helpful in adding to classification knowledge. 

These offenders typically see themselves as criminals 

and interact extensively with other offenders. 

Recommendations for treating them are varied, 

depending upon the intensity of criminal identi­

fication, but usually include group counseling, 

appropriate vocational training, and close 

supervision. 

IV. Asocial Violent Offender 

This offender acts upon his primitive impulses, is 

hostile, and demands immediate gratification. His violent 

acts S'ieem clearly out of proportion to the demands of the 

situation. 28 He is different from the antisocial individual 

who, although committed to delinquent values, is capable of 

identifying with otherse The asocial offender apparently 

lacks elementary training in human relations. A number of 

these individuaJ.s have a history of brain damage. They 

havlE! been shown also to possess a typically higher intelli-

offenders b ut they may be poorly educated. gence than many 

Clinical resources are useful in diagnosis, and typi-

cally the pattern is clear ~ The distinguishing mark of 

their criminal career is the vigorous response to stress 
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situations. 30 Extensive work is needed with these indivi-

duals before they can be released to the community with 

any hope that they will be able to control their impuH;es" 

Authorities recommend progr~ns in a simple social setting 

with only minimal demands on their extremely limited skill 

and adaptability. As the offe~der learns that human inter-
1:1 

action is a two-way process, he will probably be more ready 

for conventional therapy in group and individual settings. 

Some Implications for Probation Programs 

The four categories outlined roughly suggest the kinds 

of screening and treatment resources needed to identify 

and to cope with most violent offenders. The scheme is not 

meant to be a precise system for classification and treat-

ment, nor is it by any means exhaustive. It is suggested 

chiefly to indicate the direction of needed research and 

to illuminate several important correctional issues. 

Much more information is needed on specific kinds of inter-

vention which might be successfully employed in treating 

the violent offender. Meanwhile, the limited knowledge 

already available should be applied. 3l 

Toch describes a number of strategies useful in 

32 handling offenders with violent backgrounds. Among the 

treatment efforts he suggests are those which stress the 

teaching of new styles of adaptation. Since many violent 
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offenders feel obliged to fight or test the system as the 

only way of proving themselves, Toch recommends the develop­

ment of non-violent games such as negotiation, which provide 

non-violent solutions to problems. He argues that it is 

important that violent offenders be given the opportunity 

to work in a culture in which non-violent alternatives are 

constantly availabl~ to them. For some, social service 

w~rl~ or philanthropic activity is the best kind of re­

learning that could be undertaken. 

Secondly, Toch suggests that violent offenders be 

given an opportunity for training with nonviolent persons. 

This means that their re-education must involve not only 

acti vi ties such as group discussion and psychodrama; standard 

partners in violent-prone interaction--peers, love partners, 

and authorities--must be part of the treatment process. 

The clear implication of this line of reasoning is that 

many offenders convicted of violent offenses would be best 

handled in the community under supervision. Experimentation 

of the kind described below supports this view as does the 

evidence of the generally low risk involved with this kind 

of case. 

As the above typology and available research suggest, 

the key to a successful program of community-baSed correc­

tion lies in providing specific treatment for different 
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types of offenders. 33 Unfortunately, while this strategy 

is generally applauded, it is not widely implemented. In 

the last few decades, much of the effort of probation ad­

ministrators has been directed toward the reduction of 

probation officer caseloads to a standard level, usually 

50 cases per officer. For purposes of performing tasks 

such as contacting probationers, meeting with of:Eicials, 

or report writing, these caseload levels are quite realistic. 

But, in terms of reducing recidivism, the evidence is dismal. 

Simply adding officers to provide a uniform service 

does not improve probation services. Some of the most 

disappointing experiments in this regard were carried out 

in California several years ago. 34 Caseloads were cut to 

as low as 15 offenders p'''lr officer but little change in 

revocation rates resulted. Having more time to provide 

basically the same services to offenders resulted in only 

slight improvement. 

Quite different outcomes occurred in another experi­

ment in which treatment was tailored fo~ the individual 

offender. Youths were assigned to caseloads in which an 

officer was responsible for no more than 12 offenders and 

in which a distinctive kind of treatment was provided. 35 

After five y'ears of study, it was found that those treated 

in differential treatment caseloads of small size had a 
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r(~vocCi.tion rate of 28 percent. A comparable, randomly 

a.ssigned group who went through a standard institutional 

program fo11o\'led by supervision in the community in con­

ventiona1, undifferentiated case10ads had a revocation 

rate of 52 percent. 

In addi t:ion to the employment of a classification 

system and small case1oads, an important part of this pro­

gram was the use of a program center which served as a 

recreational and counseling facility. The use of centers 

of this kind in which offenders continue to live at home 

while receiving treatment during the day has been shown to 

d ' 36 
have considerable promise in several other stu ~es. 

Used 

in conjunction with a well-designed probation program, 

these alternatives to institutions seem to be appropriate 

for the treatment of many violent-prone offenders because 

of their accessibility to ,the community under controlled 

conditions. 

The Role of Correction in Intake 

Differential treatment programs will require probation 

agencies to change radically th~ir present practices of 

supervision. However, these changes may seem mild compared 

to those which will be required if probation agencies, 

particularly those dealing with adult offenders, respond to 

suggestions that their services are needed not only in the 
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traditional areas of providing information to sentencing 

judges and supervising offenders but also in the sortin,] 

and labelling process which determines which offender ap­

pears before a judge for sentencing and the conditions 

under which that appearance is made. 

• ases are se ected Dispositions for the rna)' or;ty of c 1 

e a Judicative during the administrative r·ather than th d' 

phases of the criminal justice process, between the point 

of arrest and tria1.) The central question is how well 

this vital part of the justice system operates. Beyond 

basic considerations of guilt or innocence and fairness , 

this system must also be measured by considerations such 

as the extent to which s,arl.' ous·1y '1 t _ Vl.O en offenders are 

screened from among the millions of persons going through 

the system and how well the factors h' h ' W l.C precl.pitated 

those violent offenses were identified and modified. 

Recent emphasis on these processes of criminal justice 

has developed not only because of their importance in 

shaping the ultimate disposition of a large number of cases 

but also because of the growing recognition that the use 

of criminal sanctions for many offenders may do more harm 

than good. 37 Th ere is an increasing awareness that the 

levying of a legal penalty, particularly for a violent of­

fense, engenders disabilities long after the term of 
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impriso~ment or supervision. For as the courts label the 

guilty, society at large imposes a variety of informal 

penalties in the nature of foreclosed opportunities, par­

ticularly in the job market, and generally in the kind of 

human association that is available to the labeled offender. 

The informal sanctions frequently persist much longer than 

the official penalty and indeed may last a lifetime. 

The stigma, particularly if applied more than once, 

may convince the offender that he is what official society 

labels him--a deviant, to whom the pursuits of the law­

abiding are unavailable; and thus is laid the basis for 

the offender's self~identification as a criminal. In this 

way, the labeling process itself may tend to reinforce 

rather than eliminate further criminality. 

This does not mean that the criminal process should be 

discarded. It does suggest that the criminal sanction is 

sufficiently severe to warrant reserving it for serious 

offenders and for cases in which other alternatives have 

been tried without success. 

The Screening Process 

Identification of the potentially dangerous among 

those entering the criminal justice systera is a task which 

is shared collectively by police, prosecutors, and judges. 

How well they carry out this task is open to question but 
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it is a responsibility they are eXpected to assume. On 

the other hand, the role assigned to correctional personnel 

is varied, ranging from considerable responsibility in 

some jurisdictions for certain types of offenders to others 

in which they bear little or no responsibility. A major 

determinant of the kind of services available is whether 

the offenders are juveniles or adults. 

In 1965, approximately 700,000 youngsters were re­

terred to juvenile agencies. 38 In the best of these 

agencies, trained staffs, available on a 24-hour basis, 

interviewed the youths shortly after arrest and obtained 

from police and other sources data on background charac­

teristics and the situation which led to referral. Under 

policies worked out jointly with the juvenile court judge, 

police department, and probation department, the staff 

decided quick,ly whether the court had jurisdiction in the 

case; whether the youngster could be best handled by brief 

co~tact with him and his parents or by referral to a com­

munity agency; and whether he was one of the minority who 

was a potential danger to himself or others and required 

fUrther study before final disposition. 

Fully staffed intake programs of the type described, 

with well-developed procedures and sufficient resources, 

are the exception rather than the rule. Many juvenile 
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programs have no intake workers at all and most are defec-

39 ti ve in other .ways. Children are need lessly taken into 

the correctional system and substantial numbers are hela in 

detention unnecessarily. Despite these shortcomings, the 

correctional role in intake is much more defined for 

juven~les than for adul tsand many more resources are 

available. 

For adults charged with a crime, the intake mechanism 

in most parts of the United States is the lower court 

system. Crime Commission consultants surveyed a number of 

jurisdictions and found: 
,f 
f 
z 
" 
I 
~ , liThe criminal justice system has a heavy responsibility, ~ 

particularly in cities where so many men are so nearly 

anonymous and wher~ the density of population ana the 

aggravation of social problems produce so much crime 

of all kinds, to seek to distinguish between those 
"i' I..~., 

offend~rs Who are dangerous or potentially dangerous 

and those who are not. It has an additional responsi-

bility to prevent minor offenders from developing 

into dangerous criminals. It is a responsibility 

that the system is in some ways badly equipped to 

The Commission hasb~en shocked by what it has seen 

in some lower courts. It has seen cramped and noisy 
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courtrooms, undignified and perfunctory procedures, 

and badly trained personnel. It has seen dedicated 

people who are frustrated by huge caseloads, by the 

lack of opportunity to examine cases carefully, and 

by the impossibility of devising constructive solu­

tions to the problems of the offenders. It has seen 

assembly line justice. 1I40 

The lower courts represent a totally inadequate system 

which handles over four million offenders h eac year with 

little effective discrimination among the kinds of people 

moving through ;t. It·s t· 
~ ~ a sys em ~n which the violent 

offender is not likely to be accorded special 'attention. 

Considerably more correctional resources are needed in the 

lower courts. 

The intake process ,for crim;nal ff d 
~ 0 en ers, of course, 

extends beyond the lower court. Th e prosecutor plays a 

key role in the sorting process at all levels. He must 

make a number of decisions and recommendations before 

trial. Important decisions are taken as a result of the 

,discuss ion between the prosecutor and' th e accused, or more 
often his counsel , to determine whether an agreement can be 

reached about a satisfactory disposition for a plea of 

9Uilty.41 V 
ery often a prosecutor must determine whether 

to recommend dismissal when the interests of the public 

t ,', " 
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and the accused are best served by .such action. Unfor-

t . have available the kinds of facts 
tunately, few prosecu ors 

or resources needed to discriminate among offenders on 

even the crudest basis. 

Informational Resources 

ff t "ve system of offender 
The essence of any e ec ~ 

" available to criminal 
classification is the informat~on 

the early phases of intake. It 
justice decision-makers in 

be handled much more efficiently 
is critical that intake 

than is presently the case. 
The most commonly expressed 

of our sys tem of administration of justice, par­
criticism 

t t" n A defendant, 
ticularly for adults, is its fragmen a ~o • 

a S
erious risk to himself and the public, 

who may pose 
of bureaucratic structures--police, 

moves through a series 

P
robation off ice, and court--each viewing 

jail, prosecutor, 
t" At each stage 

its own function from its own perspec ~ve. 

in the proqess, information believed essential to that 

stage is collected with relatively little awareness of the 

information needs of the entire process. 
Too often, vi tal 

about the O
ffender is lost in the movement from 

information 

th or .simply is not gathered by 
one bureaucracy to ano er 

d available when needed. 
trained personnel and ma e 

un;f;ed method of data collection 
What is needed is a.· 

information about the personal 
whereby basic and .relevant 
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and social characteristics of the offender can be supple-

mented as he moves from initial screening further into the 

criminal justice system. This core information should be 

available to the decision-makers at each critical point, 

such as in deciding between diverting an individual to 

community agencies or retaining him for further study. 

Unless a coherent system for gathering and maintaining 

basic and relevant information is devised, rational decisions 

relating to charge, diversion, detention, prosecution, and 

sentence can not be made. As a result, both society and 

the offender suffer. Dangerous offenders return to the 

community prematurely while others, who do not require ex-

tensive controls, are held for excessive periods of time. 

It is possible to conceive of a 24-hour intake control 

service in most large jurisdictions. Staffed by skilled 

personnel trained in correctional techniques, this agency 

would operate within policies laid down by the court. 

Through interviews with the accused, members of his family, 

employers and officials, staff would be responsible for 

developing information for decision-makers at various points 

in the administration of justice. The possibility of early 

diversion from the system for non-serious offenders would 

be greatly enhanced. The prototype of this kind of pro-

gram is already developing in several jurisdictions. 
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Certainly, the rights of the accused in any data~· { . 
< 
I' 

gathering process would have to be protected. Experimentation t 
I 

is needed to develop methods by which information can be 

elicited \.lithout prejudice to the defendant. Experiences 

already indicate some of t.hese laethods. 
in bail programs 

Some models which may be relevant to the adult field also 

are suggested in the Model Rules for Juvenile Courts re­

cently published by the National council on Crime and 

Delinquency.42 Concrete standards are provided whic.h care­

fully distinguish the uses for information gathered in the 

intake process. 

The need for systematic development of information on 

offenders before trial is evident. With better data, it 

is possible to determine more accurately those who can be 

safely diverted from the criminal justice system and those 

who can be appropriately sentenced with a minimum of delay. 

Another vital decision occurs at the time of sentencing, 

after a finding or plea of guilty. Here the presentence 

investigation provides the judge with data to enable him 

. 43 
to decide w~sely. Because of the important role of this 

presentence report, correctional authorities have long 

contended that one should be available for every defendant 

at the time of sentencing. 

The National Survey of Corrections revealed that 
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in 1965 presentence investigation reports were available 

only in approximately 61 percent of the cases of juveniles 

who were placed on probation or sent to juvenile institu­

tions. Among adult felony offenders the proportion was 

66 percent, while for misdemeanants sentenced to jails or 

placed on pr.obation, presentence investigation data were 

available in less than 20 percent of the cases. 44 In too 

many cases, judges are asked to make the critical decision 

between incarceration or probation with little or no 

information. 

The lack is qualitative as well as quantitative. In 

sentencing a defendant who may be prone to violence, the 

judge requires more information than he does when sentencing 

a lesser offender whose crime and history do not suggest 

future violence. Judges and probation officers also need 

training to recognize some of the traits which might be 

observed in identifying defendants who need closer study 

before a decision is made. 45 They need screening resources, 

particularly psychological and psychiatric services to , 

which offenders may be referred. Such resources are in 

scarce supply for too many courts. 

One solution to this scarcity is the growing use of 

community clinical facilities by correctional services. 

Another is a state-sponsored program such as that provided 
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to courts by the Division of Legal Medicine of the State 

of Massacb\lS'eBts. Reception and classification centers 
r:'0J.. ,. ~ 

t d'·"bv cO!.'lrectional agencies are yet another resource 
oper a e l,\.l ii' 

I, .... I,,',li' 'k' Referral of offenders 
developed ';t6 improve decislon-ma lng. 

to such reception and classification programs for study 

fl'nal disposition seems to be of considerable prior to 

value. In the federal system, a sentencing judge is em-

powered to determine disposition after committing an 

th Bureau of Prisons for a period of study offender to e 

and diagnosis. The State of Kansas also provides such 

services. The California Youth Authority has provided 

facl'll'ties to the courts in that state for some diagnostic 

time. 

Not to be overlooked are the significant contributions 

f ons with a rela-which para-professionals (most 0 ten pers 

1 d tl'on who are drawn from tively low level of forma e uca . 

h ff d come) can make to the neighborhoods from whic 0 en ers 

screening process. 46 The typology of violent offenders 

suggested above indicated several types of offenders for 

whom it was exceedingly important to assess their actions 

in terms of expected behavior in their cultural milieu. 

, of those drawn from a similar setting can The perceptlons 

be very helpful in judginQ the meaning of behavior for a 

, Pro)' ects in New York City, given individual in that settlng. 
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Austin, Texas, and Seattle, Washington, to name but a few, 

have already demonstrated practical roles which the para-

professional can fill in augmenting information-gathering 

functions. 

Administrative Responsibility 

One of the major recommendations of the Crime Commis-

sion in regard to correction was that "screening and 

diagnostic resources should be strengthened, with Federal 

, "f' td " ,.47 support, at every pOlnt of slgnl lcan. eC1Slon. This 

recommendation was one of the most important made by the 

Commission in regard to the classification and control of 

the violent offender. How such services might be opera-

tionalized was not suggested. This question cannot be 

answered for violent offenders alone, since it involves 

the entire place of correctional services in the intake 

process. 

There seems to be little dispute that for juveniles 

the probation agency appropriately should assume responsi­

bility for the intake function and for providing information 

to the court. For adults, the situation is less defined. 

Adult probation services perform virtually all presentence 

investigations for sentencing purposes. Release on recog-

nizance programs are much more dispersed administratively; 

although some are supervised by probation departments, 
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a number are under other auspices. 

Only in a few places have probation departments pro­

vided data on adults charged with crimes prior to a finding 

of guilt. Because correctional personnel have been used 

so sparingly in criminal intake processes, methods of using 

correctional screening resources prior to trial have not 

been developed. 

Some experimentation is underway, but much more is 

needed. The National Council on Crime and Delinquency 

indicated that in Detroit the Adjustment Division, a special 

uni t of the Recorders' 'Court Probation Department, handles 

persons with complaints of non·-support and other domestic 

problems. The service handles betwe~n 4,000 and 5,000 

persons a month, with warrants of arrest being issued in 

only about three percent of the complaints filed. In 

Chicago, the police department refers many cases to the 

Municipal Court's Social Service Department. In Minneapolis, 

the Probation Office performs a screening service in con-

h ff ' 48 junction with t e prosecutor's 0 1ce. 

In several jurisdictions there is a move to consoli­

date all intake services of a correctional nature in a 

single agency. The New York City Office of Probation is an 

example. Here the entire range of services from intake and 

screening in certain types of cases to bail investigation 
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and probation are handled by a single department. This 

model appears sound for several reasons . 

First, throughout the intake process there is a 

critical need for accessibility to a wide range of com­

munity resources .. A prosecutor, for example, when deciding 

whether to dismiss a case, needs to know whether the de-

fend ant could be expected to do well if he were given an 

opportunity to obtain more education' or if he would bene-

fit by referral· to a vocational rehabilitation agency. He 

needs information about the availability of agencies in 

the community which could give a defendant those skills 

and an estimate of the probability that the program would 

be completed. 

The development of such resources reqUires that staff 

constantly negotiate with employers, vocational teachers, 

mental health clinics, and family counseling services to 

maintain ready resources in the community. The efficacy 

of community resources must be constantly monitored by 

obtaining current data on what actually happens When vari-

ous case f d t 49 s are re erre 0 a community <;l.gency or resource. 

Secondly, in both criminal and delinquency intake 

processes there are many points where case management 

skills are required. A number of cases can be handled 

relatively quickly by a skillful intake officer. Other 
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actions may require the skills of a case manager for longer 

periods of time. For example, the extension of supervision 

to persons released on recognizance programs instead of 

bail, as in St. Louis, is a point where case management 

skills have been required. 

The hecessary skills are very similar to those of a 

probation officer. They include the ability to relate 

successfully with persons, many of whom are antagonistic to 
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authori ty or corne from social backgrounds which make corn- f 

Especially necessary ~ munication with an officer difficult. 

is the ability to accurately assess the significant forces 

at work ina case situation and to be able to interview 

constructively. This usually means the officer must be 

able to deal simultaneously with the offender and his ern-

ployer, family, and peers. 

Finally, the consolidation of these resources in a 

single agency would have the great advantage of developing 

career lines for a variety of persons. Whether a worker 

was concerned with initial screening or probation super-

vision he would have the opport~nity for advancement and 
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growth. This is particularly important for para-profesSionalsfi. 

who can easily be shut off from substantial career oppor- n 
tunities by their permanent employment in isolated programs.jl 
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As the Crime Commission pointed out: 

Formidable obstacles must be overcome if new ap­

proaches to the use of 
non-professionals are to be 

utilized fully. 0 h 
ne of t e most, fundamental is the 

restructuring of corrections to 
create defined and 

satisfying career lines for the 
nontracH tionally 

trained. 

aides to 

It is POSSible, for example, to employ 

help probation and parole officers, but 

such persons need t h 
"0 ave widely accepted roles and 

channels for promotion 

tions. Without these , 
within correctional organiza­

the aide position would be 

quite vulnerable because f 1 
o ack of support within 

the correctional t 
sys em, and would almost inevitably 

breed job dissatisfaction 
among those nonprofessionals 

seeking advancement.50 

Wi th regard to the violent Offender , consolida-tion offers 
the additional d t 

a van age of fostering the development of a 

body of knowledge from the experiences 
of a group of work­

ers at many po'nt ' 
l S In the criminal J'ustice process, as well 

as facilitating the dissemination of that informatl'on 

those workers. 
among 

Although a specific local situation might reqUire 

that so 
me part of the intake process be carried out by an 
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ff ' it seems preferable 
O
ther than the probation 0 ~ce, 

agency 
services within an agency 

to have all correctional intake 

'ble for probation services. Under 
which is also respons~ 

t ' n syst~m could be de-
these circumstances, an 

informa ~o ~ 

h h ut the system; 
maintain uniformity t roug 0 

veloped to 
t tly developed and monitored, 

community resources, cons an 
utilized under centralized planning and 

could be optimally 
management skills inherent in a 

~oordination; and the case 

probation system cou 
, d developed and made ld be susta~ne , , 

widely available. 
that placing the responsibility 

It should be stressed 

P
robation agency should not 

for intake processing with a 

imply that there 
ab l use of facili­

should not be consider e 

That would be 
ties and services outside the agency. 

The aim would be to provide centralized 
self-defeating. 

administration, not isolation. 
coordination and 
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of a demonstrat~on project, developed outside a pro­
gram agency, WhlCh when operationalized should become 
part of the routine program of a consolidated probation 
service. 
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OLD AND NEW LEGAL ISSUES IN PROBATION 

Sol Rubin 

Counsel 

National Council on Crime and Delinquency 

f d process of law involves change The evolution 0 ue 

on many levels .. At least until the Supreme Court of the 

United States has required a standard procedure in all 

courts, t here will be, on any issue g state and federal 

courts (or legislatures) in advance while others lag 

behind. 

Legal issues in probation which have been discus-sed 

fo' r a considerable period of time include: and litigated 

access by the defense to presentence investigation reports; 

probation conditions; and proba'cion revocation procedure. 

The first issue is still confused by the 1949 Supreme 

Court case of Williams· v.New York, which has been mis­

interpreted as holding that a defendant does not have a 

, t Probation right to see a presentence investigatJ.on repor • 

have been the subJ'ect of state court decisions, conditions 

which have often ruled on such things as the limits of 

hm t As for revocation procedure; restitution and banis en. 

it has generally been held that a hearing is required, the 

Supreme Court finally declaring (in Mempa v. Rhay in 1967) 

that a probationer is entitled to counsel on a revocation 

d J.'f J.'ndJ.'g'ent he is entitled to have counsel hearing, an 

assigned. 
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Little progress has been made in probation law 

since a generation ago, except for the decisions narrow-

ing probation conditions, and the requirement of counsel 

(which had been granted by some state courts before the 

Supreme Court decision). But new issues already exist, 

and still others will arise. This paper deals with these 

new issues. The factors leading to the emergence of new 

issues are the fairly recent scholarly attention to sen-

tencing and correction, the recent increase in post-

conviction proceedings, particularly revie'w by federal 

courts~ and the widespread increase of available counsel 

for the ind~gent. 

The Presentence Investigation 

The Ninth Circuit Court of Appeals in Verdugo v. 

United States
l 

(1968) rendered a deciSion that opens new ---'---'-
horizons on probation issues and it appears that the 

evolution of law on those issues must result in an accord 

with the spirit.of that case. Verdugo was sentenced to 

a term of 15 years imprisonment for unlaWful sale of nar­

cotics. The presentence investigation report recited that 

a large quantity of heroin and a subs1:antial sum of money 

were seized in Verdugo I s residence, al:lc1 that the money 

included official advance funds paid to five different 

defendants who were alleged to be trafficking in heroin 

for Verdugo. Prior to the trial the heroin was suppressed 
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as evidence and the money order returned to Verdugo, 

h d been 'se;zed unlawfully by the police, because they a ... 

1 d h ;s r;ghts under the Fourth Amendrrlent. who vio ate ... ... The 

police entered Verdugo's home without a warran1: and re-

fused to let his wife leave or use the phone. When 

Verdugo arrived he was handcuffed to a chair while for 

five hours the police searched the home, overturning 

remov;ng covers from all of the light switches, furniture, ... 

punching holes in the wallboard. 

The sentence was reversed on the ground that the 

presentence report included, and the judge considered, 

information obtained by unconstitutional means. To this 

h " ;s the' f;rst time that lawless writer!s knowledge, t ~s ... ... 

police action has served to bar information from the pre­

sentence investigation. 

The Court declare : ... d "The pr;mary and least rigid basis 

, "" "d to for the exclusionary rule is that exclus~on ~s requ~re 

deter the police from illegal searches and seizures .. 

cannot be supposed, for example, that the court could 

"d ;llegally seized after conviction properly consider ev~ ence... , 

from the accused's home by narcotics agents or by the pro­

bation officer in a zealous but misguided effort to furn­

ish the court with full information on sentencing. 

;t ;s held that the deterrent value Moreover" whenever... ... 

1 " 1 J"u~,t;f;es t'"le release of a guilty of the exc us~onary ru e ~...... 1 

man, co~rts necessarily also surrender the opportunity 
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to impose sentence upon him--the loss of this opportunity 

is not regarded as too great a price for insuring the 

observance of Fourth Amendment restraints by law enforce­

ment offiCers. 

"The incentive for illegal searches which would be 

created if Use of illegally seized evidence were permitted 

in the Circumstances of this case is all too clear. • •• 

When the deCision to search Verdugo's home was made the , 
agents already had in their possession SUfficient evidence 

to convict Verdugo of the July 28 transaction. They were 

not seeking additional evidence for that h 
purpose. . • • T e 

range of Possible penalty was wide--five to twenty years. 

The length of Verdugo's sentence Would be qUite different 

if it could be shown that Verdugo was involved in the nar­

cotics traffic on a large scale rather than merely as the 

seller in a Single small transaction. • • . Verdugo must 

therefore be resentenced without consideration of such 

evidence." 

This is by no means the first time that ~ court has 

declared evidence inadmissible on the presentence investi­

gation. For example, the Supreme Court of the United 

States has reversed a sentence where the investigation 

included an erroneous conviction record and a California 

court has ruled that material that is "far afield" may not 

be included in the presentence investigation. ' But the 

Verdugo case is the first time that evidence obtained by 
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illegal police action has been scrutinized and barred. 

The court cited a dictum in a 1958 cas,e in the 

Fourth Circuit: "In Armpriester v. United states,2 a 

government witness at presentence hearing testified that 

after his arrest Armpriester had made a statement admi t-

ting 9uilt. The statement was obtained during period of 

'deten'tion violative of Rule 5 (a), Federal Rules of Crimi-

nal Procedure, and therefore would have been inadmissible, 

on the issue of guilt. • • • Judge Sobeloff, speaking for 

the court, made it unmistakably clear that if prejudi~e ap-

peare:d resentencing would be required ,," The Fourth Circuit 

Court: had said it would not condone the use of evidence 

obtained in breach of law, "even for the limited purpose 

of determining the sentence" (but it affirmed on the 

ground that the admission of statement did not prejudice 

the defendant). 

The decision is sensible and should be extended. An 

account of the offense is an integral part of the pre-

sentence investigation. In most cases such 'an account 

is not dr'awn from the trial evidence but is based upon 

police reports, often hearsay, typically a version that 

WK)uld exclude implications of police misbehavior. The 

quali ty of that evidence, is before the court and, since 

the account of the crime is a police version, evaluation 

of police action should be included. 
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If a trial court does not accord the presentence 

investigation this kind of examination, the appellate 

Court should point out that it is the duty of the 

sentencing court to pursue this line of inquiry. In 

a Pennsylvania case
3 

three youths, ages 18 to 20, were 

sentenced to death for first degree murder. On appeal 

the Pennsylvania Sup.lr.eme Court affirmed the death 

sentence on the defendant who fired the shot, but vacated 

the other two sentences and remitted the records to the 

lower court for resentencing. This was accomplished by 

reviewing the account of the offense and the partici­

pation of each defendant in it. 

In brief, the importance of protecting the ~litY 

of evidence 011 the sentence is equal to the importa,hce 

of protecting it on the trial. 

Defense Access to the Presentence Report 

In Verdugo, the defendant also raised as an issue 

on the appeal the fact that the presentencE:! investigation 

report had not been available to him and to his counsel 

before sentence was imposed. It should be notorious that 

some federal courts have misinterpreted the decision of 

the SupremE'~ Court in 1949 in Williams v. New York, 

erroneously declaring that it rejects the defendant's 
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right to see the presentence investigation report. 

This appears to be the first time a federal court has 

exposed these erroneous interpretations of the Williams 

case. The court in Verdugo stated: 

"He contends that his right Ito make a statement 

on his ,own beha*f and to present any information of 
\ , 

,punishment I (I~\.lle32{a), Fed. R. Crim. P.) was of little 

value without knowledge of the allegations in the pre­

sentence report; and that his right to the effective aid 

of counsel at sentencing was equally empty since counsel's 

ignorance of these allegations precluded him from dealing 

with them directly and specifically. He argues that it 

is impossible to defend the fairness of a sentencing pro­

cedure in which allegations of the determinative facts 

were immunized from explanation, correction, or refutation 
~ 

by deliberate nondisclosure .• 

liThe, appellant I s argument has force; and the author-

ities provide no ready answer. However, since the entire 

presentence report is now part of the record and, for 

reasons which follow we have concluded that Verdugo must 

be resentenced, we need not. decide whether in the circum­

stances of this case the critical factual allegations of 

the presentence report should have been disclosed to 

Verdugo or his counsel before sentence was imposed. 1I 

However, Judge Browning, who wrote the opinion of 
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the court, proceeded to write a separate concurring 

opinion on. this point. He said: IIDue process may 

require sbml~ form of disclosure of the presentence 

report e Since counsel is powerless to correct 

errors of which he is unaware, nondisclosure would appear 

to be equivalen'l:, in practical effect, to lack of 

counsel. It would seem anomalous to hold that although 

a sentence based upon erroneous information which counsel 

could correct violates due process, counsel need not be 

given access to that .information. II 

Judge Browning then cites the fact that the trial 

court in Williams v. New York had disclosed the facts 

upon which the sentence was based. Citing two writers, he 

continues: liAs the two author articles note, several 

opinions have misread the Williams opinion on this sub­

ject. 1I And citing Kent v. United States4 , the juvenile 

court case holding that on a proceeding to transfer to 

criminal court the juvenile is entitled to see the 

social investigation report, Judge Browning adds, II No 

less is a defendant at sentencing entitled to the assis-

tance of counsel, and no less should that assistance 

be provided in a context where it can be effective. 

Sentencing on the basis of undisclosed factual information 

is inconsistent with this objective. 1I 
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The argument is also supported with non-judicia:l 

authorities, including a survey, cited in Verdugo, that 

disclosed that serious mistakes often appear in these 

reports. 

Some recent state cases must also be taken into 

account. One state court also repudiated the erroneous 

.interpretation of the Williams case, pointing out that 

"In the Williams case the accuracy of the hearsay state­

ments was not disputed, as the court pointed out. ,,5 

Under· the Montana statute the trial court is charged 

with hearing evidence in mitigation or aggravation of the 

sentence, and such evidence must be presented by the 

testimony of witnesses examined in open court. The 

statute continues: "No affidavit or testimony, or repre­

sentation of any kind, verbal or written, can he offered 

to or received by the court, or a judge thereof, in ag­

gravation ,or mitigation of punisr~ent, except as provided 

in this and the preceding section." Other states have 

sudh provisions in their statutes. 

The Montana Supreme Court, in a 1961 case, noted that 

neither the defendant nor his counsel was permitted to 

inspect any of, the written exhibits prior to the sentence. 

It declared that .II the nakeu unsworn representations and 

recommendations set forth in the investigator's unsigned 
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report privately offered and privately received and 
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adopted do not measure up to the requirements of section 

94-7814.,,6 

A later case decided by the Idaho Supreme Court 

extends the doctrine. The Court said: !IAn accused must 

be afforded full opportunity to present in his behalf in 

mi tigation of circumstances or toward those circums'tances 

which may afford an opportunity for rehabilitation. When 

a trial court receives information from an investigation 

report, the accused must have a reasonable opportunity to 

examine such report so that, should he desire, he may 

explain and defend adverse matters therein. Otherwise 

the opportunity to present evidence would be meaningless.,,7 

Since the right to submit a statement in mitigation, 

provided for in these statutes, is presumably a universal 

common law right, the rule of these cases must be the 

universal rule, and it must be 130 recognized. 

Nor should the subterfuge of privately giving the 

judge information be countenanced. In another federal 

case, information was given by the prosecutor to the 

judge prior to the sentencing and in the absence of the 

defendant or his counsel. This procedure served as the 

cause of sustaining a writ of habeas corpus. The Court 

of Appeals said, "The Maine courts, in condemning the 
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t yet finding no prejudice, applied prosecutor's conduc 

an insufficient test • It was not enough that the sen-

tencing judge 'could ascribe no significance I to the 

The inadequacy of such a prosecutor's disclosure. 

made even clearer if one reads the judge's disclaimer is 

to tIle question whether his sentence was exact answer 

.affected •• ~ • I I 

am unable to say. I 

can!t say whether it was or not. I 

Having in mind the burden of excluding 

that is on the state, such testimony fell prejudice 

far short.1I 

It continued: IINot only is it a gross breach of 

f J'ustice when the defendant's principal the appearance 0 

to the ear of the court, adversary is given private access 

it is a dangerous procedure • • Having in mind that 

1 t b Permitted to make the same the prosecutor would a er e 

statement in open cour,t, the presiding ju,dge may well 

have regarded a premature disclosure ,as a pardonable in-

t At a minimum, to permit only a formality. It is no • 

t t t not accurately tardy rebuttal of a prosecutor's s a emen, 

, t ~ the right to transcribed, is a substantial impalrmen o~ 

the effective assistance of counsel to challenge the, 

state1s presentation •• Nothing herein is to be taken 

for a prosecutor to communi­to suggest that it is proper 

cate facts about the defendant to the judge ~ parte so 
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long .as they are true. This is not merely a matter of 

ethics; it is part of a defendant's right to due process 

and effective representation.1I8 

Presumably this would mean that no person--including 

the probation officer--may have access to a private session 

with the judge. 

A Right to Probation 

One of the old clich~s of probation is that its 

granting is a matter of privilege or grace; that the de-

fend ant never has a right to probation. The idea has been 

appropriately challenged; several cases have clearly 

suggested that perhaps there is a right to probation. 

In a California case, the State Supreme Court reversed 

the life sentence on one defendant, Ella Mae Miller, whose. 

co-defendant, Wade, was sentenced to death. Wade and Miss 

Miller had driven in Miss Miller's car to a liquor store, 

which Wade entered, leaving Miss Miller at the wheel. 

After some conversation, the proprietor started shooting; 

Wade, wounded, returned the fire and killed him. 

Miss Miller had changed her plea of not guilty to 

guilty lion the condition that she be given life imprison­

ment.
1I 

Imposing life imprisonment, the judge said: liThe 

defendant, of course, fully realizing that there is no 
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possibility of probation • • •• I am very certain that 

she is not eligible." A presentence investigation was 

made. The trial judge denied a request for probation, 

saying, "Before I accepted her plea I very carefully 

made it clear to her, and she told me that she understood, 

what the course of law would be." 

The S.upreme court of California said: "During the 

proceedings at which judgment was pronounced the court 

made it quite clear that her (the judge's) earlier per­

ception had not, in fact, been changed despite reciting 

the formula of the statute that 'The Court has read and 

considered the report of the Probation Officer.'" The 

sentence was reversed because of the failure to comply 

with the statute, that is, failure to give consideration 

to the possibility of probation. Her sentence was re­

manded for consideration of the application for probation.
9 

In a federal case, four out of five co-defendants 

received prison sentences of one or two years. The fifth, 

Wiley, was given three years because he did not plead 

guilty. On appeal, the case was returned to the District 

Court on the ground that a longer term based upon insis­

tence on a trial is improper. On the new sentence hearing, 

the district judge declared he was considering probation, 

but in the light of all the facts, he felt constrained to 
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impose the same sentence as before. Now when the 

appellate court received it again it said: 

"The record abundantly shows that the court was 

fully informed as" to the serious prior criminal records 

of conviction of all of Wiley's co-defendants • 

The trial court's own remarks show that he considered 

Wiley a 'minor participant who stood trial' • 

Where the facts appearing in the record point convincingly 

to the conclusion that the district court has without , 

any justification, arbitrarily singled out a minor defen-

dant for the imposition of a more severe sentence than 

that imposed upon the co-defendants, this ,court will not 

hesitate to correct the disparity. In so doing it is 

exercising its supervisory control of the district court, 

in aid of its appellate jurisdiction." The court stated 

it was remanding "for a proper sentence not inconsistent 

with the views herein expressed"; and on the subsequent 

resentence, the execution of the three-year term was now 

suspended and the defendant placed on probation. 10 

Two more recent cases are similar in effect. A 1966 

Delaware case held that a judge may not refuse to consider 

probation because he views certain crimes as especially 

h . 11 
e~nous. A Kentucky case in the same year returned for 

resentence a prison commitment where the judge had declared 
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. , he would not consider probation in an armed robbery 

12 case. In both cases, resentence before another judge 

was ordered. 

Certainly these cases mean that there is a right to 

be considered for probation; and that consideration must 

be objective and not biased against probation. Once the 

performance of the trial judge in these matters is made 

subject to appellate review, we come close to acceptance 

of probation as a right. 

Conditions of Probation 

Over the years, a number of courts have held certain 

b . 13 conditions of probation to e 1mproper. Recently, ad-

ditional conditions have been coming under scrutiny and 

being barred. 

In a California case the probationer, found guilty 

of second-qeg.ree robbery, had probation revoked because 

she became pregnant while not married, a violation of a 

condition of probation. At the time of sentence the de­

fendant, twenty years old, had two illegitimate children 

and was at the time pregnant. On probation her progress 

was good. The Court of Appeals reversed the trial judge's 

order, declaring: "A condition of probation which (1) 

has no relationship to the crime of which the offender 
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was convicted, (2) relates to conduct which is not in 

itself criminal, and (3) requires or forbids conduct 

which is not reasonably related to future criminality, 

does not serve the statutory ends of probation and is 

invalid. " The court pointed out that the condition in 

question violated all of these criteria. It also held 

that the defendant, by accepting probation, did not 

waive the right to challenge the condition. 14 

In discussing conditions of probation, some of which 

have been upheld and others of which have been held in­

valid, the court cited the 1936 California case which 

upheld sterilization as a condition of probation, saying 

that the authori'ty of the case is dubious today. To 

this writer's knowledge, this condition has been imposed 

only in California and is still being used only there, 

imposing a punishment that many states do not authorize 

as a sentence. California does authorize sterilization 

during the prison term of certain recidiVists, and as a 

sentence for the crime of carnal abuse of a female 

under ten. 

A defendant in Idaho, convicted of driving a motor 

vehicle while under the influence of alcohol, was placed 

on probation subject to the condition that he refrain 

from the use of alcoholic beverages for one year. When 
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he was again arrested and charged with driving a motor 

vehicle while intoxicated, probation was revoked. The 

defendant objected that, since he could not control his 

drinking, he could not possible comply with the condition. 

The Supreme Court of Idaho held that imposi tion of a pro­

bation condition that is impossible of fulfillment \'lould 

be improper, since it would not be reasonably related to 

the purpose of probation--rehabilitation; and that a pro­

bationer does not waive his right to object to the condition 

b 
. 15 

by his acceptance of pro at10n. 

It is said that probation conditions that are illegal, 

immoral, or impossible of fulfillment transgress the re­

quirement of fairness and are invalid.
16 

These decisions 

may also imply that, as has been elsewhere suggested, "a 

condi tion of probation ~ should) be essential to a rehabili­

tati.ve plan or to protection against repetition of the 

crime •••• A condition that does not possess this 

quality is a burden and an impediment to rehabilitation-"l? 

other Issues 

There are many issues involved in the supervision 

process. A central problem is whether the probationer 

loses certain rights of privacy as a result of being on 

probation, particularly since a usual condition of pro­

bation includes the right of the probation officer to 
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visit him. Many questions are unresolved, but it is likely 

to be held that a probationer has as much protection 

against unreasonable searches as a person not on probation. 18 

Similarly~ does a probationer have a . h r~g t to warnings 

of constitutional rights to remain silent and to an at­

torney, when he is suspected of having violated his 

probation'? This may be the implication of such a case as 

Mathis v. United States (1968), in which the United States 

Supreme Court decided that the fact that a man is in 

prison does not negate his right to be warned regarding 

his privileges against self-incrimination and his right to 

an attorney. In MathiS, Internal Revenue agents had visited 

the prisoner and questioned him about tax frauds they were 

investigating, without giving these warnings (a.s required 

by Miranda v. State of Arizona). His federal conviction , 

based on information thus obtained, was reversed. 19 It 

may well be that the same requirement is applicable to 

probationers who are being investigated for a violation 

of probation. Certainly a warning is required if a proba­

tioner is being charged with a violation based upon a new 

crime. 

The statutes provide that a parolee is deemed to be 

serving his prison term while on parole, and typically 

the prison time served plus the time on parole may not 
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exceed the term of commitment imposed by the court. 

When probation is revoked, however, the time served prior 

to revocation is ~ credited on the term that has been 

or may then be imposed (whereas parole time is credited). 

The distinction in crediting time is based on a 

fiction, that the parolee is in "constructive custody," 

hence serving his prison term while on parole. 
Is the 

h ld ;t be sufficient--to sustain 
fiction sufficient--or s ou ~ -

The treat-
the difference in treatment under the statutes'? 

ment should be the same for both. The concept of 
20 

"constructive custody" has been criticized as unnecessary, 

and some parole statutes do not use it, merely providing 

that parole time shall be credited. When the Supreme 

Court upheld the right of a parolee to a writ of habeas 

corpus, it relied .!!..Q.:!: on the constructive custody concept, 

but on the fact that a parolee is subject, by the condi-
'b t 21 The 

tions of hi'S parole, to restraints on bis l~ er y. . 

restraints on a probationer are the same. 

The probation statutes usually ca.ll for a probation 

term that bears only a limited relation to the prison 

term that might be imposed. Often a petty crime, punish­

able by not more than a few months in j ai;L, provide;3 for 

a probation term of several years. For felonies, the 

pro~ation term is often limited, for example, to f'ive 
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years, although the term of imprisonme,nt tha't might be 

imposed could be longer. 

Should a statute authorize a probation term longer 

than the term of incarceration authorized for the parti­

cular crime'? The argument on behalf of a longer probation 

term is that the long term is needed for either treatment 

or deterrence. But the measure of the gravity of an 

offense is the penalty placed on it by the legislature, 

and that measure should govern the limits of the probation 

term also. As for treatment, it is unlikely that effec­

tive treatment could be provided in three years for an 

offense the outer limits of which are six months imprisonment. 

This question arose in a case decided by the Supreme 

Court of the United States. The defendant had been placed 

on probation for five years for contempt of court, the 

maximum prison term for which is six months. The issue on 

which this case turned was whether a jury trial was required. 

The Court held that it was not, on the ground that the 

six-month prison penalty placed the case in the petty 

offense class. In doing so, it noted that both the federal 

and numerous state statutes authorized probation terms 

longer than the maximum authorized prison term for the 

offense. It holds that this governs the issue of jury 

trial. 22 
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. , While perhaps implicitly the Court has upheld this 

type of statute, it does not do so directly. A dissent by 

two justices is critical of this "open suggestion to courts 

to utilize oppressive practices for avoiding, in unsettled 

times such as these, issues that must be squarely faced 

and for denying our minorities their full rights under 

the First Amendment •••• If, for instance, a large num­

ber of civil rights advocates, labor unionists, or student 

demonstrators are brouglit into court on minor trespass or 

disturbance charges', a jury will not be required even 

though the court proposes to control t.heir lives for as 

long as five years. Without having to wait for a jury 

conviction, the trial judge would be free to impose, at 

will, such a lengthy probation sentence with onerous pro­

bation condi tions--the effect of which could be oppressive. II 

The dissenters also point out the unfairness of not 

crediting probation time served before revocation: 

court's ability, further, to impose a six,month prison 

term for violation at any time during that period, even 

after four years and 11 months, leaves no room for doubt 

as to the power of the probati~n officer to enforce the 

restric'i:ions most severely • I would stand by this 

Court's decision infheff, supra, and say that six months 

is the maximum permissible non-jury sentence, whether 

-238-

. -.' ~~-"'>m_=rm ... _....,...=_~ _____ -..... .. ,,-..... __ . _____ ._~ ___ ._ 
i: 

served on probation or in prison, or both. Thus, only a 

two month's jail term could be imposed in federal courts, 

for instance, if probation were revok~d after four months.1I23 

A Sound Trend 

What generalization might one make in evaluating 

the trend represented by these cases? As is true in other 

aspects of criminal procedure, the trend is one that en­

larges due process of law or, lpreferably, one that refines 

constitutional rights and fair procedure. 

If it may be assumed that probation is a preferred 

disposition where it can be used without danger to the 

public and that probation is a su:ccess where rehabili ta­

tion (successful adjustment, avoidance of violation) is 

the key, then these cases are supportive of such a goal, 

and serve to control biases and inaccuracies that would 

compromise the use and continuation of probation. To 

take just one illustration--the rioght to probation. With 

probation generally underused almost everYWhere, would it 

n.ot be well for the law to state that probation ~ be 

granted when the record before the sentencing court sup­

ports it? 
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CORRECTIONS AND THE MINORITIES 

Allen F. Breed 

Director, Department of the Youth Authority 

State of California 

and 

Howard Ohmart 

Chief of Correctional Planning and Development 

Department of the Youth Authority 

State of California 

Probably at no time in American history have the 

social institutions that const,i tute the organizational 

core of our society been subject to the stresses and 

strains, the criticisms from within and without, and the 

intermittently violent frontal assaults, as those that 

occur today. Representatives from all segments of soci-

ety are asking for adjustments in a netw.ork of social 

institutions that are seen as failing to meet their legi-

timate aspirations and needs. 

The educational system, from the beleaguered "head-

start" program to graduate level college training, 

probably has never had so many critics. Organized parents, 

organized teachers, organized taxpayers, organized stu­

dents, and organized minority groups--all have prescribed 

changes ranging from the minor to the radical. 

The huge en·te,z:-prise of public welfare is under con­

tinuous fire from various groups, ranging from welfare 
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recipients who stage demonstrat;ons • to the most conserva-

tive elements who denounce it as an amb' 
~tion-sapping dole. 

Both present and past nat;onal d ' 
~ a m~nistrations nave had 

radical changes under study. 

The job training and placement' , ~nst~tutions have 

been subject to maJ'or 'f ' 
~n Us~ons of program strategies and 

monies in recent years, and still the organizational ad­

justments continue and cl;ent " • cr~t~cism persists. 

The general inability of the criminal and juvenile 

justice processes to stem the increase ;n • crime occasioned 

the creation of a Presidential Comm;ss;on .... .... that produced 
some nine volumes of I ana yses and prescriptions for re-
form. An honest look at the limited hard data available 

concerning the effectiveness of correctional systems 

leaves no room for complacency. 

One need not be of a radical persuasion to conclude 

that many of our major social institutions are failing 

to achieve the objectives for which they were created; 

to wonder if those same bureaucratic entities are not 

more self-serving than client-serving; and to be concerned 

whether they have the capacity to meet the needs of the 

times. 

The criminal justice apparatus and its correctional 

component function atthe vortex of this ferment and 
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agitation, since their subject populations are drawn 

largely from "society IS activists"--the youthful, the 

poor, and the minorities. A substantial portion of the 

correctional population is composed of minority youths 

and young adults and the hostility and suspicion they 

feel is fed into the system, amplified perhaps by con­

cerned staff members. The correctional apparatus is 

seen by the nonwhite offender as another part of an op­

pressive, white-dominated society. Conversely, any 

sympathy or empathy by staff with the plight of the mi­

norities is viewed by others as disloyalty to kind and 

class. As conflict increases, the polarization process 

is accelerated. The advocates of IIget toughll policies 

of repression speak more often and more stridentiy, as 

evidenced by demands for increased criminal penalties 

and proposals for reducing the upper juvenile court age 

limi t. "The militants point to gains "that have followed 

riots in some areas and argue for increased militancy. 

Because the correctional agency staff probably represents 

a reasonable cross-section of the nation's population, 

the polarized extremes are represented in the agency and 

the struggle is moved into the system itself, threatening 

to further impair an already marginal operation. 
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Minorities as a Symbol 

Although the frustrations of the poor, the aliena­

tion of the youthful, and the concerns surrounding 

minorit:y needs are all relevant, it appears that for the 

correctional administrator, the minority problem in gen­

eral and that of the Negro in particular is the co.t'e 

issue. 
The black offender is typically youthful, poor, 

and undE~reducated: and whether institutional failure is 

to be found in education, in welfare, in job training 

placement, or in the justice institutions, the minority 

client is in the forefront. S . t I 
oc~e a failures seem to 

converge and combine where he is concerned. The black 

ethnic issue is itself critical , but it is also broadly 

symbolic. It is a major, if not the major, administra­

tive problem in the correctional field today. 

The:re may be administrators in those areas of the 

country \~here minority groups are small who will disagree 

with this designation of priority, but in the urban cen-

ters where the crime rates are growing the fastest and 

minority populations are increasing steadily, the aliena­

tion-racial issues present--or will soon present--correctional 

administrators with their most serious dilemmas. 
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Is the Justice System Racist?l 

The broad and general charge of the President's Com-

mission on Riots and Civil Disorders that ours is a 

racist society was shocking to many thoughtful people. 

For those of us who administer the justice 'system, this 

allegation warrants careful analysis. Although nation-

wide data are limited, available information would 

indicate rather clearly that the minorities are repre-

sented within the identified offender populations at two 

to three times their incidence in the general population. 

Particularly disturbing is the California data2 that re-

veal the arrest rate of juvenile Negro offenders to be 

about 14 percent of the total (or roughly one and one-half 

times their incidence in the general population), while 

at the Youth Authority intake level, this percentage is 

28 percent3 , or about three times the general population 

incidence. To account for this disproportion, one can 

conclude that black youths commit more serious crimes or 

recidivate more frequently; that their social and finan­

cially impoverished family situations offer fewer alternative 

disposition possibilities to the court; or that the seem­

ingly harsher treatment derives from a combination of 

these factors. 

However, it does Seem probable that in less overt 
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and often unconscious ways the justice system and its 

correctional component incorporate the prejudices of the 

larger society. For example: 

A. 

B. 

C. 

Few correc·tional systems employ minority staff 

members in proportion to their incidence in the 

general population. C t' 1 er aJ.n y very few employ 

them in proportion to the J.'ncJ.'dence of minorities 

in the offender population. 

The under-representation of minority groups in­

creases progressively in the higher job 

classifications. 

Certain judges, probation officers, parole board 

members, and correctional administrators fe;el the 

need to impose upon correc'tional clients the 

standards of dress and personal grooming that 

prevail in adult middle-class society. This prac­

tice is probably more prevalent in the institution 

than in field programs, but, may be observed in 

both. Such petty tyranny creates needless irri-

tation and agitation and can be readily exploited 

by the aggressive offender who seeks proof of the 

oppressions of the white adult world. 
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D. 

E. 

F. 

A host of common attitudes of arrogance and 

superiority that frequently attend the superior­

subordinate or the adul t •. youth relationship can 

easily be given a racial interpretation. 

The lack of attention to the cultural history of 

minority people and the indifference to their 

't preferences or holiday rituals special dJ.e ary 

is a commonly justified complaint that could be 

corrected with minimal inconvenience and probably 

no expense. 

A particularly insidious practice within institu­

tional settings and occasionally in community 

vocational training programs is that of limiting 

, f d r skilled vocational participation J.n pre erre 0 

training assignments to those who can pass a cer­

taih educational achievement level. The failure 

of the ghetto school system continues to affect 

the correctional client, even in a system that 

presumably is tailored to his specific needs. 

other classificatJ.on sc emes , h sometJ.'mes result in 

groupings around cultural or ethnic characteristics 

which, though logically inspired, are subject to 

racial interpretations. 
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G. Finally, there is that frequently aired but poorly 

defined question of the relevance in form and con-

tent of the correctional program to the world and 

circumstance of the minority client. Stated gen-

erally, it is this~How significant is the 

correctional program, based upon the Puritan ethic 

of the work-oriented white world and interpreted 

by an educated, tie-wearing, middle-class '''Anglo'', 

for the product of the disorganized "asphalt jun-

gle" and the welfare-sustained, fatherless home? 

Can people of such vastly different status and 

with such different values communicate meaning-

fully? Is it realistic to expect the slum-dweller 

to see the goals of "whitey's" programs as acces-

sible and within his capability? The question is 

debatable and disturbing. 

It may be concluded that the justice system, includ-

ing its correctional component, undoubtedly possesses 

racist qualities, as does the larger society it serves. 

Evidence can be found of racial prejudice and, perhaps 

worse, of indifference to the special needs of the minority 

client. 

If the foregoing conclusion has any validity, the 

logical next question is: What should and what can 
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correctional administrators do about it? There are those 

highly motivated persons within our staffs who see the 

correctional responsibility as including the general re­

formation of the larger society, with the correctional 

agency as the tool for modifying the "establishment." 

Clearly such an alternative is neither part of ·the man­

date, nor wi thin the capability of the correctional agency. 

However, correctional administrators would seem to have 

major responsibility for the deficiencies of the correc­

tional system, and hence for the need to change them. 

What is the Correctional Role? 

Sociologists Martin and Shattuck4 of Fordham Univer­

si ty, in a paper of limited circulation submitted to the 

National Crime Commission, presented an interesting and 

helpful series of alternative roles for the correctional 

agency and, more specifically, for the staff worker. They 

describe American society as a large body of two distinct 

dnd unequal parts. The upper and ascendant portion is 

composed of that substantial majority of members who enjoy 

the benefits and privileges of a complacently affluent 

society. Beneath it is that portion of the population com­

posed of the poor, the illiterate and semi-literate, 

the disabled and the ill, and the members of the ethnic 

minorities. Pc is in this group that the majority of the 
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correctional clientele are found. Between these two por­

tions of the social body has been constructed a web of 

legal and social agencies. They have been assigned the 

chore of providing the minimally essential services for 

the "under class," and to see that this class does not 

disturb the established order of the affluent "over class." 

Assuming that corrections is a part of the containing and 

controlling web of service agencies, what then is the "role" 

of the correctional worker? 

1. The Coordinator-caseworker. This is the tradi­

tional role of the social worker or community 

services organizer, who works to make eXisting 

resources available to meet the minimal needs of 

the under class. His own position and identifi­

cation remain clearly with the majority and he 

is not involved in modifying systems or in ad­

dressing social problems on a comprehensive 

scale. On the contrary, his objective is to re­

duce frictions and minimize stress. 

2. The Broker. This role calls for some negotiation 

between the classes. The broker might seek to 

move individuals from the lower to the upper 

group, or to secure special concessions or 
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assistance for identified groups of the under­

privileged. Some priests and ministers, and 

occasionally settlement house workers, have 

played this role. Again, however, the broker's 

own identification remains with the majority 

group. 

3. The Advocate. As the title suggests, the advocate 

has taken on, in a professional way, the cause of 

one or more members of the lower class. The tra­

ditional responsibility of the attorney, particularly 

the "poverty lawyer", would fit here. Society 

tolerates, even provides for his advocacy of the 

erring or the unpopular, so that he also is per­

mitted to retain his majority group status. Since 

he may be seen as permanently sympathetic with 

those whose advocacy he advances, some segments of 

the majority group may become suspicious of him 

and his impact in the affairs of the majority may 

be minimized. 

4. The Activist. This person has made the decision 

to join the under class, even though he may still 

maintain a middle-class style of life. He is 

outspoken in his cri t:icism of the status quo and 
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is overtly committed to change. When he is em­

ployed by "establishment" agencies, he attempts 

to induce the agency's commitment to his own ob­

jectives. He is frequently, though not n~cessarily, 

a minority group member, and he is' found increas­

ingly in the larger agencies. He provides a 

useful "needling" role, but he also taxes the 

tolerance and threatens the personal security of 

the administrator. 

Variations on or combinations of th~~$e formulations 

can be envisioned, but these offer some rational alterna­

tives to the coordinator-caseworker role that the public 

agency traditionally has expected of its staff members. 

Some tenable middle ground must be found if the phenomenon 

of polarization in our society and agencies is to be 

neutralized. Staff members should be given some freedom 

to define the role in which they can comfortably operate. 

Administrators must recognize the legitimacy of al te.rna­

tives to the conventional function and must actively 

analyze and define the kind of role variation that can be 

tolerated. Unfortunately, the administrative stance too 

oft~n has been that of the "counter puncher" who awaits 

the adversary's move before determining his own, so that 

administrators, in this period of movement, stress, and 

-253-

,":"' ,., ", -~. 



turmoil, appear to be constantly on the defensive. 

In the face of many pressures, there is a tendency 

for administrative overreaction which may take one of two 

forms. The response to a crisis within a community or an 

institution may be a regressive stance and a reliance upon 

repressive measures or, alternatively, the administrator 

may conclude that he must seek through his agency program 

to atone for all the inequities of an imperfect society. 

Clearly preferable to either extreme is a middle ground 

which includes the following: 

A. Systematic and objective assessment of the pro-

gram with particular reference to its adequacy 

for minority clientele; 

B. Staff and agency-wide efforts to define and de-

velop specific program components as indicated 

by such assessment; and 

C. Step-by-step implementation of the plan developed. 

Such a plan, of course, must evaluate the social 

and political climate, the mood and temper of 

staff, and the urgency of any deficiencies discovered: 

While it will offer no assurance of eliminating 

crises, it should help. Additionally, it offers 

the administrator the advantage of defining issues 

and initiating solutions. 
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Some Specific Adm;n;strat;ve c' .... .... .... "::1 tr a teg i es 

Certain specific administrative moves that appear 

justified by the present circumstanc',~s may b - e identified 
and analyzed. 

1. Increasing the Number of Minority Staff Members 

The charge that members of minority groups, while 

composing substantial portions (in California roughly 

half) of the correctional population, are under-represented 

within the correctional staff is a valid criticism. This 

can, of course, be rationalized as a product of the re­

cruitment, examination, and selection processes in which 

the nonwhite potential candidate either is not reached to 

make application or, if reached, does not survive the 

competitive examination process. A . t 
ssum~ng tlat the minority 

group member is not subject to outright discriminative re-

jection, there are ways to reach and hire these individuals. 

The following series of suggestions are offered. 

A. Recruitment. Civil service examination announce­

ments generally are not publicized in the ghetto 

community. Ghetto residents are not accustomed 

to the civil set'vice game, and some other means 

of reaching them is needed. This responsibility 

might be delegated to the minority members of the 
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staff, or to some indigenous group that has 

access to these potential candidates. Civil 

service or personnel staff might attempt more 

aggressively to attract the minority group 

applicants. 

B. The examination process. Many legitimate questions 

have been raised concerning the validity of the 

typical civil service exrunination; its power to 

discriminate between qualified and unqualified 

candidates; the relevance of the written questions 

to actual job performance; and the relative weight 

to be gi.ven written examinations and other assess­

ments of the candidate's qualifications. Clearly, 

the typical written eXffiI1.ination places heavy re­

liance upon formal education, verbal facility, 

and familiarity with the "examination game. II New 

procedures for staff selection should be tested 

and "unassembled" examinations that rely upon 

direct evaluation in oral examination plus an on-

the-j ob test of ability might be substituted. 

C. New careers strategies. One of the intriguing 

f t ;s the "new careers" developments 0 recen' years ~ 

strategy. This process identifies those components 
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of the institution or field job that require less 

technical or professional skill and assigns them 

to someone· in a "paraprofessional" role, allowing 

the better trained worker to concentrate on more 

demanding aspects of the job. Experience has now 

fairly well established that the person indigenous 

to the poor neighborhood and familiar with the 

folkways of the ghetto, and who himself may have 

been an offender, brings to the job a variety' of 

insights, empathy, and the ability to communicate 

meaningfully--attributes which are not obtained 

from professional schooling. A substantial body 

of social scientific theory and observation also 

attests to the reformative result of involving the 

offender in the tasK of helping others. 5 Finally, 

the availability of federal funding to initiate 

and support this type of project makes feasible 

the experimental test of it without total funding 

from normal sources. However, the addition of 

new careers positions to regular staffing patterns 

is easier than substituting for conventional posi-

tions. Since few agencies have 8lected to convert 

funds for regular positions to this purpose, the 

fate of these. experiments after federal funding 
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. , terminates is uncertain. It is essential that 

genuine career lines of opportunity be set up 

for this kind of portal job or the new careers 

program may become just another frustrating 

deadend experience for "second-class" citizens. 

It may be concluded that through increased recruit-

ment effort, less rigid examination and selection processes, 

and greater utiliza'tion of the "new careers" strategy, there 

exists substantial opportunity for increasing the numbers 

of minority group members within correctional staffs~ 

2. Staff Training 

The further education and training of staff appears 

an obvious step to assure effective and equitable treat­

ment of minority offenders in the justice process. The 

precise content of that training, however, is less obvious 

because the method and procedure to unlearn prejudiced 

feelingG or attitudes are nowhere clearly delineated. 

The less than impressive success of corrections in changing 

attitudes would attest to the primitive state of this art. 

Furthermore while the desire to learn is clearly pre-6 .. 

requisite to sUC~essful learning, few persons feel the 

need to change their own attitudes. 

In the hope that better understanding is conducive to 
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greatE~r empathy, some exposition of the social and cul­

tural history of minority peoples would seem a baSi),':: 

requirement. 

Analysis of the social and economic factors operating 

within inner-city areas seems a logical step in developing 

effective treatment for those living in such areas. 

Careful selection of instructors or leaders for this 

kind of training venture is necessary. If the objective 

is to bridge the polarized extremes of attitude or feeling, 

an adamant spokesman for the extreme position probably 

will emgender negative if not hostile responses. A better 

choice of leadership might be the person \'lho seems most 

like those whose attitudes we seek to change. People are 

most open to persuasion by those who seem to be of their own 

kind than by someone who is assertively and openly dif­

ferent.. The leadership role would seem to call for "brokers" 

or "advocates" rather than "activists.1I 

IISensi tivi ty training" would appear to be appropriate 

to further und,erstanding of the dynamics of personal inter­

action. Indeed, genial relationships between the races 

are no more than a specialized kin(1 of interpersonal 

relationship. 

Finally, joint staff and client discussion of these 

kinds of issues in a group counse.ling setting could 'produce 

dividends for all participants. 
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3. A Strategy for the Ghetto 

With substantial portions of the correctional popu­

lation coming from the deteriorated city centers, where a. 

unique set of circumstances prevails, it would appear 

logical for correctional agencies to design a special 

kind of program form and content for the ghetto area. 

Such a program might diverge from the conventional 

casework model and focus attention on the social organi­

zation of the slum areas. The community, and the endemic 

organization and forces, may be an appropriate target. 

Attempts to change individual perceptions and behavior 

patterns while ignoring the tremendous impact of forces 

operating in the poor neighborhoods will almost surely fail. .~ 

Urban centers have witnessed the proliferation of a l 
variety of indigenous, self-help organizations arllong the 

two major minority groups. Knowledgeable practitioners 

describe them as having significant impact on minority 

youth, including probationers and parolees. To date~ the 

correctional establishment has developed no valid assess-

ment of the operation of these indigenous groups and of 

their influence upon the correctional client. 

To determine the usefulness of such groups in 

achieving correctional goals, certain areas in appropriat.e 

ci ties might be selected as targets for analysis and 
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proposal design projects. The undertaking should be 

sponsored by all the correctional agencies--city, county, 

and state, both adult and juvenile--operating there. The 

target population would include all offenders as well as 

youths thought: to be delinquency-prone. An attempt would 

be made to analyze the social forces and . 
organ~zations, 

pub.lic and private, formal and informal, impinging upon 

the correctional client. The spread and availability of 

formal resources would be assessed, with special attention 

to the activity, impact, and potential of indigenous 

groups. While program design and strategy would emerge 

only after analysis, three principal possibilities can now 

be identified. 

A. First, an attempt should be made to develop mean­

ingful coordination and integration of eXisting 

public and private resources--especially job 

training, recreational, and educational facili­

ties--to open them to correctional clients. 

There is reason to believe that many of the man­

power development and training programs have not 

been integrated effectively with the populations 

they were created to serve. There is also reason 

to believe that the coordinative mechanisms 
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between tbese program~ and the correctional ap­

paratu$ ~re only minimally organized. The large 

number and variety of special manpower programs 

seriously complicates the access and referral 

channels. A California official recently indi­

cated ·that some 500 on-the-j ob training positions 

were g()ing unfilled because agencies were unable 

to adequately engage the target groups. 

In the earlier years of these programs there was 

some apparent reluctance on the part of the mana­

gers to admit the identified offender to trainee 

groups. More recently, the offender is becoming 

officially recognized as an appropriate subject 

for tratining and development enterprises. In 

l 'f ' the two state correctional agency Ca ~ oJ:.'n~a, 

populations are the recipients· of vocational re­

habilitation services exceeding a million dollars 

per Y€lar. No similar arrangements prevail for 

the probation agencies, although some are now be­

ing m:!gotiated. Since the service-dispensing 

agency rarely will seek out the correctional 

correctional staff must initiate the contact. agency, 

The first phase of the ghetto strategy should 
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include the systematic assessment of these kinds 

of potential resources and the development of an 

organizational scheme that will make them availa-

ble to correctional clientele. 

Similar recommendations are indicated concerning 

the established welfare and educational service 

institutions. Welfare and education persistently 

are challenged as inappropriate to the needs of 

the troubled and troublesome "under class" and it 

is in negotiation with these social institutions 

that the correctional worker might appropriately 

move beyond the case-service role to that of 

"broker" and "advocate." It is important that 

his approach be deliberate and rational and that 

his administrators be aware of and support his 

actions. 

B. Second, because it is the nonwhite ghetto resident 

who is most unlike the white middle-class staff 

member, it is most appropriate that minority 

residents be involved in the planning and imple-

mentation of resource development efforts in the 

urban center. In correctional program development, 

this means the correctional clientele. It is in 
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this setting that the "new careers" strategy is 

most logically applied. It is important that the 

operation of social institutions be viewed from 

the perspective of those persons for whom the 

institutions were created. 

C. Third, the utility of indigenous group assistance 

should be tested. In recent months, many dif­

ferent minority group organizations have emerged 

in the major cities. These groups vary widely in 

organizational auspices, motivation, objective 

set, and method of achieving objectives. Some 

have acquired a kind of official legitimacy 

through federal funding. Regardless of the many 

variations in the organizational theme, these 

grbups have in common the commitment to provide 

some form of self-help. Some have demonstrated 

considerable ability to influence the behavior 

of their members, and few countenance outright 

transgression of the law. Perhaps most important 

is their promise of providing a greater sense of 

self-worth and self-respect for those affiliated. 

Some sympathizers and supporters see these groups 

as having tremendous capacity to provide 
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constructive discipline and direction for their 

members. It is probably val~d to generalize and 

state that. most official agencies have viewed 

them with a wary, rather suspicious eye; few, in­

deed, have reached out to them as possible resources. 

Some carefully developed and evaluated experiments 

should be launched to test the efficacy of utilizing appro­

priate indigenous groups in providing supplementary and 

supportive supervision and assistance for selected proba­

tioners and parolees. 

4. Toward a Bias-Free Agency Climate 

A major responsibility of administrators would seem 

to be the building of a bias-free climate within the 

agency in which the offender is made aware that it is his 

illegal activity, not his minority status, that accounts 

for his presence in the correctional population. The re­

moval of prejudice from the functioning of a social 

institution cannot be accomplished bv administrative edict 

alone, although it is important the administrative posi­

tion be clear. The message must be evident in the daily 

activities of staff members, in the manner in which they 

interact with the lient, and in the relationships between 

white and nonwhite staff members themselves. 
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, f staff culture within a society Generating a b~as- ree 

that is not free of bias is difficult and there are no 

simple prescriptions. It is clear only that the accom-

, t be shared with staff. plishment of this objectlve mus 

Within most agencies there probably are people at all 

levels who are concerned about ethnic problems, and that 

concern should prove a valuable resource when teamed with 

a clear administrative ln en . ~ , t t A comb;ned staff-administrative. 

effort might direct attention toward the following questions. 

A. 

B. 

C. 

In the daily operations of the agency, what actions 

could reasonably be interpreted as biased or pre­

judicial in the handling of clients, or in 

interactions among staff members? 

"t express;on of opinion or reaction Do we ~nVl e any ~ 

from minority group clientele? 

Do we see the problems faced by minorities in 

America as problems of our agency; or do we view 

them only as the problems of the larger society 

over which we have no authority or control? 

Without systematic self-analysis, the manifestation 

d t be seen as transitory or as an in­of any problem t.en S 0 

and ;nst;tut;onal routines and structure dividual incident, ~ ~ ~ 

remain unchanged. 
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Summary and Conclusion 

Some of the principal social institutions of our 

society appear to be failing to meet the needs for which 

they were created and criminal justice and correctional 

institutions may be guilty of similar failure. While 

institutional failures affect the poor, the youthful, and 

the minorities, collectively and separately, society's 

failure to meet the legitimate needs of ethnic minorities 

is both of central concern and symbolic of society's 

failure in general. 

The correctional administrator has major responsi-

bility for resolving racial problems within his agency and 

should initiate the aggressive development of means to 

cope with them. 
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CONSOLIDATION IN CORRECTIONS: 

SOME ECONOMIES OF SIZE 

Sanger B. Powers 

Administrator, Division of Corrections 

State of Wisconsin 

It has been suggested that a multi-purpose agency 

with responsibility for the administration of probation 

services might be faced with administrative problems 

which would not confront a smaller, single-purpose agency. 

That premise is correct. There are problems associated 

with size in any large organization with which a small 

organization would not be confronted. Conversely, a 

small organization which must maintain close working re-

lationships with other autonomous agencies will have 

problems (sometimes insurmountable) with which a large, 

multi-purpose agency would not have to contend. The ad-

vantages resulting from integration of the administration 

of all related correctional services in a single agency 

~:\ substantially outweigh any administrative problems in-

volved. If correctional treatment is to be a continuum, 

the proper relationships among its components can be as-

sured only by lodging administrative control in a single 

agency. 

A well organized, effectively administered multi-purpose 
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corrections agency will reflect, in its administrative 

organization, the need for specialization and the division 

of responpibility for the various program areas involved. 

For example, such an agency might be organized with an 

adult division responsible for adult institutions and a 

juvenile division responsible for institutions for delin­

quent children. The responsibjlity for community services, 

including parole or aftercare supervision might be dele­

gated to the appropriate adult or juvenile division or 

might be placed in still another division of field or 

community services. In most organizations there will be 

a division concerned with fiscal and business management 

problems and another division responsible for program 

evaluation, planning, and research. 

If an integrated state corrections agency is respon-

sible for parole supervision as well as the provision of 

probation services to courts, these services probably 

would be administered by a si.ngle division. Caseloads in 

the large municipalities might be large enough to permit 

some specialization, while in rural areas and smaller 

municipalities caseloads almost certainly would be 

consolidated. 

The correctional process has been likened to a manu-

facturing process--a highly coordinated, computerized 
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operation in which raw materials are subjected to various 

changes (treatment) which take place at appropriate, pre­

determined times and places along a production line. In 

a production situation, all of the resources, processes, 

tools, and personnel are mobilized and coordinated to ac-

complish the desired results with the greatest speed and 

efficiency and, with the least possible expense. In cor­

rections, the offender is the raw material subjected to 

processing along a continuum by personnel in law enforce-

ment, prosecution, the judiciary, probation services, 

highly diversified institutional programs, and parole 

supervision.. The extent to which these services and pro­

grams are closely integrated, with the offender's 

rehabilitation as the acknowledged objective, most cer­

tainly must determine success or failure. It is preposterous 

to talk of coordinating and cooperation when it is possible 

to consolidate, integrate, or amalgamate .. 

Few will quarrel with the idea that there are definite 

relationships among the various treatments to which an 

off,ender is subjected at different stages of the criminal 

justice process. There can be no denying the fact that 

a copy of the presentence social history will be useful to 

the correctional institution in planning an individualized 

treatment program. Obviously, knowledge concerning the 
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.. t:reatment given an offender in an institution, and the 

extent to which he participates in programs tailored to 

his needs and designed to improve his chances for success, 

is most important to the parole officer who will super­

vise the offender upon release. It is apparent that all 

of the activities and services concerned with an offender 

should be carefully planned and closely coordinated and 

that good lines of communication must be maintained to 

insure that all personnel participate in a consistent 

manner in dealing with him. 

Correctional treatment, if it is to be effective, 

must be focused on the offender as an individual--a per-

son with problems; a person. ~Jho is maladjusted socially, 

emotionally, physically, or spiritually. Such treatment 

obviously must be individualized, for each offender dif­

fers from every other in terms of his aptitudes, emotional 

make-up, cultural and social background~ and problems of 

the home and community from which he came and to which he 

will return. The treatment to which an offender is sub-

jected can consist of varied exposures to unrelated, 

uncoordinated programs and to staff members with differing 

philosophies; or it can consist of a program designed to 

meet an offender's individual needs by a staff working in 

concert and dedicated to the proposition that of·fenders 
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can be helped to become productive, contributing members 

of society. 

A parole board charged with the responsibility for 

deciding when an offender most' appropriately might be re­

leased should have available all of the information 

contained in the presentence social history, as well as 

that concerned with the offender's institutional adjust­

ment and progress he may have made educationally and 

vocationally. In sho~t, all of the staff involved in the 

correctional process (beginning with apprehension and 

ending with discharge from supervision) must have access 

to all data on an offender, including whatever may have 

been done to, for, or with him by others. Obviously this 

demands the best possible lines of communication. 

Perhaps reference to some of the elements or func-

tions involved in the correctional process will illustrate 

the advantages of centralized administration. An effi­

cient and well-planned correctional system will include: 

1. An adequate framework of laws which will permit 

sound administration and insure maximum inte-

gration and coordination, preferably through 

single-agency administration. 
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2. The optimal and most effective use of probation. 

Courts should have maximum discretion in de-

ciding whether or not to use probation. All 

courts should be provided with adequate proba-

tion services, with standards which insure 

both the professional competence of personnel 

and caseloads low enough to permit the trained 

probation officer to fully utilize his skills. 

3. The optimal and most effective use of parole. 

Eligibility for parole shouid be at the dis-

cretion of the parole board rather than 

provided for by legislation establishing fixed 

(and often unrealistic) periods of time to be 

served before parole eligibility is attained. 

The selection of parole board members should 

be removed from politics and members should be 

selected on the basis of qualifications. Parole 

boards normally should be full-time to insure 

intelligent parole selection through the care-

ful appraisal of all cases. As with probation, 

there must be realistic standards for personnel 

and caseloads. 

4. Diversified institutions and facilities with 
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varied treatment and security provisions and 

effective use of classification procedures and 

treatment techniques to insure that an offender 

is assigned to the institution best equipped to 

meet his treatment and security needs. 

5. Adequate psychiatric, psychological, medical, 

and social services in institutions and availa-

ble to field staff concerned with probation and 

parole supervision. 

6. An educational program in the institutions 

which will include both academic education and 

vocational and trades training commensurate 

with the individual capacities, needs, and ap­

titudes of the offenders. Classroom instruction 

should be provided by licensed, paid professional 

teach,ers rather than inmate II teachers. II 

7. A social education p. ~grarn, aimed at inculcating 

heal thy attitudes and standards of behavior, 

which will seek to help in the substitution of 

pro-social for anti-social attitudes in the 

offender. 

8. Sound personnel policies which will provide for 
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. ; 
adequate salaries, tenure, and the selection of 

personnel through civil service. 

9. A conti.nuous program of in-service training to 

improve staff competence. Training can add to 

employee effectiveness, help insure teamwork, 

and further the career concept by preparing em­

ployees to take advantage of promotional 

opportunities. 

10. Research which will make possible some measure­

ment of the adequacy of existing programs and 

of changes in. the characteristics of offenders 

under supervision, and which will serve as an 

aid in program planning and the evaluation of 

program effectiveness. 

One other ingredient is necessary: the recognition 

that centralization of authority and responsibility for 

administration could result in the most effective delivery 

of service, the elimination of duplication, and the most 

efficient use of available resources. The trend in the 

direction of consolidation of correction services under 

single-agency administration will continue as the field 

of corrections becomes more professionalized. The chief 

obstacles to this end would seem to be public apathy and 
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attitudes of correctional personnel more interested in 

the maintenance of the status quo 'chan in progress which 

might upset existing administrative or political arrange­

ments. The administration of corrections can be as good 

as an informed public want~ it to be or as poor as an 

uninformed community will tolerate. 

The number of coordinated or multi-purpose agencies 

is increasing, and added impetus can be expected to result 

from the findings and recommendations of the President's 

Commission on Law Enforcement and Administration of Justice. 

States are discovering the advantages of merging separate 

agencies concerned with the rehabilitation of a convicted 

offender under single-agency direction. In some cases 

such reorganization has followed the recommendations of 

citlzens committees or task forces; in others it has re-

suIted from the recommendations of study commissions or 

analysts charged with the responsibility for determining 

the most effective, ,least expensive form of administration. 

Of course, there are problems involved in the admin-

istration of a large multi-purpose corrections agency. 

Some will suggest that the problems associated with large 

size are insurmountable, yet the example of the business 

world suggests that the management proble~s of conglomerate 

o~ large industries can be overcome, and that the 
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efficiencies resulting from the amalgamatio,n or integra­

tion of related activlties substantially outweigh any 

disadvantages resulting from consolidation. 

One o;E the problems facing a multi-purpose agency is 

t ' of a budget request for presentation to the prepara lon 

fiscal planning and legislative bodies. Such a budget 

may 'appear excessive to those responsible for the review 

and provision of funds. The Planning, Programming, Bud­

geting System (PPBS), provides an excellent vehicle for 

the preparation and presentation of a large budget in 

understandable terms. 

The objectives of the PPBS are to define objecti;res 

and goals, improve the quality of related resource allo­

cation decisions, and to aid in later evaluation of the 

extent to which objectives and goals have been achieved. 

Such a system can insure that a budget will be meaning­

fully presented, that agency plans are clearly understood, 

and that the cost of the goals and objectives is readily 

indentifiable. The opportunity is afforded to weigh al-

ternatives and, through a cost-benefit analysis, 

determine the most appropriate course of action. Further, 

Such a system can help the agency's management personnel 

make appropriate decisions regarding the use of resources 

necessary to reach planned goals--a process referred to 
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as management of goals. 

A budget prepared in this manner normally will be 

concerned with short-range program plans--usually a two­

year period or fiscal biennium. The agency also should 

have medium-range program plans covering perhaps a six­

year period and long-range plans for up to 15 years. 

Such plans should be based on people-oriented projections 

of the problems which the agency expects to meet within 

the period and include a statement of the goals to be ac­

complished. An analysis of planned major programs should 

be included, along with an indication of costs both for 

operations and for capital improvements. 

One of the bothersome problems in modern correctional 

management is the proliferation of paper work. A multi­

purpose agency serves many masters and, without stringent 

control and careful direction, it is possible to become 

inundated by reports, forms, and copies. The sheer volume 

of documents generated by the institutions, services, and 

program divisions may become expensive and meaningless. 

All data may be fed into central files while nothing can 

be retrieved. The agency may compile data in many dif­

ferent forms but have little meaningful information for 

its own planning purposes. A recent analysis of the 

forms of one correctional service indicated that certain 
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cards containing case data were being routinely prepared 

and filed although no one employed us.ed the data. Despite 

this, no one had had the initiative to discontinue the 

collection of apparently useless information. 

The solution to this problem would seem to be an in-

tegrated, carefully planned records management program 

with· a central authority having strict control over the 

paper work of all subordinate units in order to eliminate 

duplication of effort and insure that forms and data are 

purposefully prepared or collected. With the development 

of computers and other sophisticated hardware, it is irn·· 

portant that any agency evaluate its statistical reporting, 

administrative recording, and information retrieval systems. 

Such a study should be concerned with the type, quality, 

and timeliness of information c01lected; the extent of 

duplication; and, more importantly, what additional or 

different information may be needed for program planning, 

evaluation I and other mana.gement purposes. Changes in 

the work load and in the size and complexity of programs 

place added demands for paper-work and data collection 

on qn agency which can be met only through an integrated 

information and records management system. Such a system 

can insure that information gathering, storing, processing, 

and retrieval will meet the needs of the agency for 
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management, planning, evaluation, and research. 

Another problem in the large agency is that of iden-

tification for the large numbers of personnel employed 

from the varied disciplines. In a small agency it is 

relatively simple for personnel to identify with one an-

o·ther, with the program, and with the agency. In a large 

multi-purpose agency, where all personnel cannot possibly 

know one another and where they may be concerned with a 

single phase or specialized facet of the program, there 

is a need to insure, through communications and training, 

that all personnel are aware of the agency organization, 

its mission and philosophy, and of the interrelationships 

of the various program units. It is important that each 

employee understand the contribution that he can make to 

the treatment process as well as the relationship of his 

role and contribution to those of others in the organiza-

tion. Good communications and a well-planned, continuing 

training program present readily available tools through 

which this particular problem can be approached. 

Some years ago Austin. MacCormick coined a phrase 

which was intended to suggest the importance of personnel 

in a corrections program: "You can run a good prison in 

an old red barn if you have competent, qualified, and 

dedicated personne1. 11 The greatest strength of a good 
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corrections agency, large or small, lies in the quality 

or caliber of its personnel. The personnel practices of 

an agency warrant the most careful attention of the agency 

administrator. The establishment of personnel standards, 

in terms of numbers and qualifications and the policies 

with respect to selection, transfer, promotion, and reten­

tion, have an important bearing on the ability of an 

agency to attract and retain qualified personnel in ade­

quate numbers. 

It is important that there be career opportunities 

for,' all personnel and that employment with an agency offer 

each employee the opportunity to grow on the job and to 

work up to the limit of his potential. Training programs 

should be designed not only to secure on-the-job compe­

'tence but also to increase job satisfaction through the 

development and utilization of the full potential of every 

employee. In the training program full use should be 

made of all available resources, including colleges and 

universities offering undergraduate or advanced degrees 

with relevance for the system. Stipend and work-study 

programs should be established to provide for the develop­

ment of professional personnel. 

A system of any size should consider ~he possibility 

of developing a training academy where the initial 
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orientation training of all new employees may be given and 

to which employees might return for refresher training at 

specified intervals. Such an academy should offer the 

opportunity for housing and food service in order that 

persons in attendance might be able to be away from their 

jobs during the training period. A training academy can 

be an important adjunct but will not substitute for train­

ing unique to a specific locale, institution, or employment 

situation. 

In addition to a comprehensive staff training program, 

opportunity should be provided for personnel transfers as 

a further aid in staff development. The career-oriented 

employee with promotion potential should be afforded the 

chance to work in all relevant phases of an agency program, 

including probation and parole supervision and institu­

tional treatment in both adult and juvenile fields. 

Rotation through such employment and "front office" ex­

perience will insure the presence of a cadre of well 

rounded, experienced personnel able to step into management 

and supervisory positions. 

There are, to be sure, other problems with which the 

correctional administrator must deal, including public 

relations, legislation and legislative relationships, and 

the increase in legal problems resulting from recent court 
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. , decisions. Their solution will depend to a great degree 

on the foresight and resourcefulness of the administrator, 

the leadership he displays, and the extent to which the 

pattern of agency organization facilitates the use of 

sound management practices. 
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THE INFORMATION EXPLOSION AND SOCIAL CONTROL 

Leslie T. Wilkins 

Professor, School of Criminal Justice 

State University of New York, Albany 

On my recent birthday my teenage daughter gave me a 

bumper sticker which read: III'M FROM BERKELEY, BUT I'M 

NOT REVOLTING." Berkeley is not alone in the student 

protest movement; nor is the unrest a student monopoly. 

As there is variety in the organizations and groups in-

vOlved, so there is variety in the nature of protest and 

the objects of protest. 

Participation, free speech, the Vietnam war, repre-

sentation for minorities, and many other causes have been 

associated with contemporary protests. Slogans and 

picket signs also have demonstrated some variety, in-

eluding IIPower to the People" and "Police off Campus. II 

One of the picket signs which has most interested me is 

liDO NOT SPINDLE, BEND OR FOLDII - a protest against the 

depersonalization of computerized mass society. 

The protest against computerized systems often has 

been expressed in far more sophisticated ways. In one 

case, a computer was held hostage (like a college presi-

.~ dent) in a demonstration. Objections to computerized 
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processing are based on a belief that, since a computer 

has no feelings, decisions arrived at through a computer 

are "heartless" and clearly to the disadvantage of the 

individual at the receiving end. The computer deals 

with people who have feelings, but without reference to 

feelings, and this (the protesters believe) is wrong. 

The assumption that it is better to be dealt with by 

someone who has feelings, however, has not been proven. 

The medical practitioner \\7i th the best bedside manner is 

not necessarily able either to make a better diagnosis 

or to provide better treatment, even though he may be 

better able to extract the proper information from the 

patient. Good information badly processed is no better 

than bad information. Why then are there emotional out-

bursts against information systems? In some cases a 

similar philosophy may be traced to that which motivated 

the Luddites who, in the earlier days of the industrial 

revolution, destroyed machinery which they believed would 

put them out of work. It seems that adaptation to change 

has always been resisted. 

The Nature of Change 

Today it appears that the rate of change is itself 

changing, and perhaps that this rate has so accelerated 

-286-

that it is no longer possible to consider many changes 

as continuations of previous trends. Some recent devel-

opments are more appropriately considered discrete 

breaks with the past than mere "change." Examples of 

change in the past may clarify this distinction. The 

industrial revolution actually was not a "revolution"; 

it was the beginning of a gradual progression. It was 

a hundred years or so before the full impact was felt 

even Ln the more affluent Western societies. Before it 

had run its course in all sectors of the economy, a new 

revolution was underway--the age of automation. Auto­

mation had been in progress for no more than a few decades 

when the cybernetic revolution began. Although where 

this will lead is not yet clear, it is probable that 

current protests are linked with the pace ana impact of 

this new development. 

With each change, certain sectors of society are 

threatened because the skills they possess as marketable 

commodities are devalued. Those who were threatened by 

the industrial revolution were the unskilled and the par­

tially skilled. Those threatened by automation were, 

primarily, those slightly more skilled; the craftsman, 

except as a precious item for almost ceremonial preserva­

tion, disappeared in this country. The present revolution 
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of cybernation threatens a different class of persons, 

namely, the lower level of management. Even higher 

management must adapt and learn new techniques, particu­

larly with regard to the kinds of advice to seek and when 

to seek it, or they also will be threatened. 

With rapid technological change in the affluent 

countries the distance between the developing countries , 

and the Western industrialized societies has increased. 

In terms of absolute (external) measures of deprivation 

there may have been little change, or even slight im­

provements, over the last hundred years in the developing 

countries; but the relative deprivation between rich and 

poor countries has increased at an extremely rapid rate. 

This increase in relative deprivation has been ac-

companied by the development of the mass media. Today, 

not only does relative deprivation exist, but it is now 

also known to exist by most of the world's inhabitants. 

Waste in one country is known to those in need in other 

countries, and the need of the deprived is also known to 

the citizens of the wasteful country. 

Not only has information regarding relative depriva-

tion spread, but the pressure to consume has increased 

the intensity with which relative deprivation is felt. 

This is also the case within most countries. The press 

-288-

: ) 

used to provide a differentiated readership which could 

be used by advertisers to reach a selected target audience. 

If the product to be advertised was expensive or exotic, 

the periodical or newspaper selected was one which was 

read by the higher income groups, while larger readerships 

were sought for advertising the mass product of general 

sale. The price of the periodical was correlated with 

the income of the readership and f~rther differentiation 

determined by the nature of the editorial matter. Tele­

vision does not address a differentiated audience; indeed, 

its appeal is to a "mass" audience. The vendor of the 

higher priced car, refrigerator, or color television uses 

the mass media of television to press his product upon 

those who cannot, as well as upon those who can, afford 

it. This selling technique, while not necessarily in 

itself reprehensible, serves to increase the awareness of 

relative deprivation on the part of many more millions of 

persons than was the case when selective. advertising was 

the general practice. 

But what, it may be asked, has this to do with proba­

tion officers? In what ways do these changes help to 

explain the current "generation gap," the crime, the 

demonstrations, the discontent, the uncooperativeness of 

the young, and the revolts on campus? Do these changes 
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excuse behaviors which most people over thirty, and some 

below that age, regard as uncivilized, if not also un-

American'? 

Youth and other "Disadvantaged Minorities" 

The present world is of a different order from that 

which existed when the older generation was at the age of 

the current "younger generation." Thus, if the younger 

generation were to react to this world in the same ways 

as we did to the world of our time, then their behavior 

would be unadaptive. And, if man should prove to be un-

adaptive, then his survival is in grave doubt. Unless we 

can adapt to the increased rate of change, we have only 

one alternative: to slow down the rate of change to a 

level which can be accommodated. Since this alternative 

is not feasible, i't appears that we must learn to adapt 

more rapidly. It is our generation which is responsible 

for the changes in society with which our younger genera­

tion is faced; thus, it is strange that we should object 

to their efforts to adapt. 

The younger generation is, by various means, trying 

to say something to the older generation and those in 

power in our society. Their messages are coded in various 

ways, although some youths may not know the significance 
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of their own coding system. One element common to the 

various current sociological theories of crime is the 

upon belief that every delinquent act is a commentary 

society as much as upon the individual himself. We may 

not like the language of theft, "cop-out," or violence , 
but comment it nonetheless seems ·to be. Those Who take 

part in socially acceptable programs, such as VISTA and 

the Peace Corps, also are commenting upon society by 

their participation in these organizations. Deeds as 

well as words convey ~nformat;on. I f ... ... n ormation about 

deeds is also information. Wh t a young persons say is 

seldom noted in the mass med.ia, but what they do, parti-

cularly if it is regarded as unusual, b; . ... zarre, or w~cked, 

is usually rated first-class copy. 

If we are concerned about the t t s a e of our society 

we should listen to the messages of those we define as 

not, or as not yet, part of ;t. W t lk ... e a of" teenagers" 

as though they were a different kind of animal, and we 

exclude certain other classes of persons from our concept 

of "society"--notably the insane, criminals, and to a 

lesser degree, al;ens. But all th 1 . ... ese c asses, ~ncluding 

teenagers, are perceivers (receivers of input) and com-

municators (through reactions to this input). The 

teenager is not defined as "outside ll the society, but he 
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is accorded a status very similar to that of a member of 

a minority group. Indeed, there are striking similarities 

between teenagers and underprivileged minorities. They 

cannot vote, but they may be drafted; they are unorganized 

and without power of lobbying; they are relatively poor; 

they cannot make contracts; and they find it impossible to 

obtain unbiased publicity. 

It is interesting to note that it is only recently 

that persons passing through the "teenage ll age bracket 

have been credited with a special identity as a group. It 

appears that the discovery of the "teenager ll began, signi­

ficantly, as the discovery of the teenage market8 It was 

found that persons in the age range of 15-21 years had 

more money to spend than ever beforE~. They also ha.d latent 

spending habits which could be distinguished from those of 

other age groups and social classes and which might be 

developed as a "special market lJ
• 

As with other market systems, this discovery and its 

consequences possessed the qualities of the Keynesian 

multiplier--a feed-back amplification system. A mass 

market with known factors and characteristics could be 

described and exploited. out of this commercial exploi­

tation with the concomitant usage of the mass media, has , 
developed the basis for our concept of "youth ll today. It 
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is not without significance that certain individuals and 

groups of young persons have sought to avoid being caught 

up in this system, and have complained of the exploitation 

of their interests, personal attitudes, and even their 

philosophies by the mass media. other groups have, of 

course, jumped on the bandwagon and reaped a golden 

harvest i and these, although small in number, are the more 

highly visible. These forces and others have tended 

towards the specifi·'i';' isolation of a liminori ty group," 

which is defined and identified wholly or primarily by 

age. 

Although there are some interesting and perhaps im­

por~ant similarities between the teenager, in image and 

actuality, and the ethnic minority group, there are also 

important differences. For example, when an ethnic 

minority group is the object of attack, the target is 

easily identified. In contrast g young people share with 

the minority group labeled "intellectuals" an uncertainty 

of definition. Few lIintellectuals" would identify them­

selves as such, and who is perceived by whom as being 

within the category is subject to wide variation. To 

some extent the minority group labeled "Communists" has 

this same uncertainty of definition, although this group, 

as opposed to "teenagers" and lIintellectuals," is 
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· -- characterized by organization and structure. 

Where a conjunction of stereotype and minority group 

identification occurs, there exists a basis for emotional 

appeals to prejudice which present less danger to the 

user of the appeal than in almost any other case imagin­

able. A scapegoat which is perceived differently by 

different observers can be utilized with little fear of 

retaliation. To put it another way, where the message 

encoded by the transmitter differs from that which is de­

coded by the receiver, the transmitter can always retreat 

from his position, claiming that it was not his "message" 

which was to blame, but the "decoded" form of it. The 

purpose of a scapegoat image is not, of course, to iden­

tify the scapegoat or to convey information but rather to 

create an emotional state. While "young persons", 

"students", or "intellectuals" may not be used as scape-

goats at the present time, as categories they easily 

could be used as such. The pot.ential exists now for the 

development of a new form of scapegoat, tailored to the 

"mass media age." -

Accessibility and the tlGeneration Gap" 

The development of the mass media cannot be seen as 

an evolving continuum since it has demonstrated a discrete 

change in the potential of some to influence others. For 
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hundreds of thousands of years ·the communication of any 

one person was limited and always held the possibility 

of being a two-way process. When the monarch spoke to 

his people, in theory at least they were able to shout 

back their support or dissent. When an emissary read the 

letters of St. Paul to the early church (an organization, 

interestingly enough, having all the qualities of an 

underground resistance movement) he could note the re-

sponses of the audience and their conditions of living, 

and report this information to his master. Anyone such 

feedback loop would take considrerable time, and delay in 

feedback was a function of geographical distance. 

The invention of the printing press preceded its 

mass utilization by many decades; its impact upon society 

was gradual and was differentiated according to social 

status and educational background. The press increased 

the amount of communication, but only in one direction: 

from the influencer to the influenced. The press did 

not increase to any significant degree either the poten~ 

tial of communication by the masses or the feedback 

which the communicator received from his audience. This 

trend has developed even further today, in that there 

may be hundreds of millions of information receivers for 

only one transmitter. The ratio of transmitting persons 
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1:0 rece·i vers is related to the status, power, or money 

available to the influencer or transmitter of information. 

Another aspect of this ratio is the instantaneous nature 

of the impact. 

A majority of the changes in mass communication have 

taken place since most probation officers were born; many 

have occurred within the last decade. We of the older 

generation still hold beliefs relevant to our experiences 

with earlier communication systems and power structures. 

Usually we cannot help drawing on these beliefs to assess 

present systems and to attempt to regulate behavior. 

When we were young, any politician or authority who 

wished to influence us had few options; he had to come to 

our town and speak at street corners and in public build-

ings. We could ask questions, shout approval, IIbarrack", 

or otherwise provide feedback. We saw the politician as 

a person, not as an image on television. The important 

thing was that we perceived the man in authority as being 

accessible. Even God was accessible through our prayers. 

In his recent book, Containment and change, Carl 

Oglesby discusses the phenomenology of revolution. Ac-

cording to his view, an individual goes through several 

phases before he adopts a revolutionary position. An 

early stage is that of "prayer and petition, II or appeal 
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to a higher person in authority who knows what is right 

and who would support the individual in distress "if only 

he knew;;. In modern terms, if the local sheriff is pre­

venting expression of guaranteed freedoms, then there is 

a senator to w~om one can appeal to set things right. 

Underlying this approach is an implicit belief that there 

exists in the social system a repository of justice which 

is real and open to petition by all who feel oppressed. 

The similarity of this belief structure with that of 

religious beliefs is evident. God is loving and just 

and supremely powerful, and His representatives are found 

in Christian American society. 

However, if God is not on the side of America or if , 

there is no God, the situation begins to look rather dif­

ferent. The approach from prayer, incantation, and appeal 

then seems invalid. This view is now held by many of our 

young people. liThe sad fact, II wrote one of my students 

recently in a paper, "is that we ••• are beginning to come 

to grips with the realities of American life; the incan­

tatory petition to authority ••• will not change anything. 

The reason, stated too simply, is that there is no just 

king. One cannot appeal to a higher justice that does 

not exist. The, incantation of protest must become resis­

tance, if we are to avoid the co-option, invisibility, 
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and sheer impotence that have been our experience." In "acting out" and social action also is clarified. Be-

a more optimistic vein, this student contin,ued: "There havior classified as "acting out" in fact may be displaced 

is, however, one potential source of justice and that is IJsocial action." This frustrated social action potential 

I the people I ." Unfortunately, he sees no 'way for young might be compared with the "double bind" associated with 

people to tap this source of justice which would be ac- certain schizophrenic conditions. This situation on the 

ceptable to "the system." socia'! system level, however, may be more dangerous to 

The older generation, meanwhile, still believes in the structure of our society than individual disorienta-

the accessibility of authority. The politician on tele- tion which leads to unacceptable behavior. 

vision is still believed to be approachable: one can But is this explanation significantly different from 

still petition, complain, or express support. The "men- the emotive, simplistic, unscientific conclusions about 

tal set" of our generation suggests that the television youth e}'pressed by politicians and the mass media? A 

image is speaking to us, or perhaps to a small group. more satisfactory explanation may be found in some of the 

Our minds do not comprehend ~he millions in the audience results of modern psycholinguistic research, as these re-

viewing exactly the same images and hearing the same late to informational concepts. 

words. The younger generation approaches the medium of 
Psycholinguistics and the Generation Gap 

television with a different mental set. We cannot detach 
We are all now familiar with the four-dimensional 

ourselves from our own set, but if we can understand the 

nature of the differences between the generations in 
concepts of space and time, but perhaps we are not equally 

these terms we may more clearly understand the problems 
at home in handling our experiences of the physical world 

some of our young people have with politics, with matters 
in these terms. For us to explain a concept--say, of 

traffic separation--to someone who is not yet able to 
of public policy and public order, with the image pro-

conceptualize three dimensions would be impossible. We 
jected by authority figures and the "system", and with 

cannot explain in terms of two-dimensional space something 
matters of power--both black and white. 

that we perceive in terms of three-dimensional space. 
Within this framework the relationship between 
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Further, it is not possible for us even to think how we 

ourselves thought before. we attained our present level of 

sophistication of tho'ught processes. :When one is faced 

with a new problem, one cannot inhibit in the solution of 

that problem all information gained, for example, in the 

last twelve months. In solving a problenl, one uses the 

total resources of thought he possesses and draws analo-

gies from any relevant experience. 

The use of the analogue is a factor of considerable 

importance in problem solving,l and the availability of 

material for use in analogous thinking clearly is a func-

tion of personal experience. The experience an individual 

may draw upon is not limited to disciplines in which he is 

trained; rather it is completely general to his experience. 

Two persons, with different experiences, may decode the 

same word or phrase in completely different ways. 

In these terms, it is the experiential set of young 

persons which technological change has altered - and is 

continually altering - while the value set propounded by 

society (the pmver structure and the older generation) is 

a carry-over from the past. Since in problem solving the 

individual cannot separate the two sets in terms of "old" 

and "new" concepts, the technological experiential set of 

the young and the philosophical and "value" set exist 
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side-by-side. 

Values and philosophy have always been related to 

the language of analogy available at the time. Early 

nineteenth century science tended to present a picture 

of the universe as relatively simple. Cause and effect 

(deterministic) models proved quite effective in dealing 

with the problems of that period. Related to this rela­

tively simple scientific model was a language of philosophy 

which made it possible to talk about "truth" as contrasted 

with "falsity", and of "known" as contrasted with "unknown," 

and so on. The language was basically one of two-value 

logic, and it was possible to view persons as either "re­

sponsible" or "not responsible", to find offenders either 

"guilty" or "not guilty", and to perceive things as either 

"right" or "wrong". The system of language which sufficed 

for scientific inquiry and technology also served ade-

quately for the discussion of values, social concepts, and 

personality description. 

Today, when young people hear this dichotomous lan-

guage, for example, in church or in court, they are unable 

to relate it to their experience in other areas. Therefore, 

they cannot find appropri.ate analogies to facilitate as­

similation of the ideas of values and ethics. Now, even 

the junior high school student knows that science is 
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concerned with uncertainty, probability, and degrees of 

belief. As one of the popular song writers has put it: 

When I was a lad, 

Simple notions I had; 

There was wrong, here was right, 

It was plain black and white. 

Ah, but now that 1 1 m grown in a world on my own, 

The scenes I survey show nothing but gray. 

. . . . . . . . . . . . 
Where is wrong, where is right, 

1 1 m confused and unable to say, 

How does a man find his way 

In a world full of grey? 

(From a record of songs 
by Oscar Brown 0 Jr.) 

We have one language (a new one) for the field of 

knowledge, and another (an older one) for the conceptuali­

zation of values. This duality causes considerable conflict 

and forces those affected to attempt to accommodate in 

various ways--some of which society considers to be anti­

social, irresponsible, or incomprehensible. 

To resolve the conflict between experiential and cul-

turally imposed "sets", it might be suggested that one form 

of language be used for one set of concepts and another for 
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the discussion of values and morals. However, if this 

were possible, then religion and science could ignore 

each other. Science then could be "value free" and take 

no responsibility for the consequences o£ research. 

This solution, in various forms, has often been proposed, 

but it is difficult to accept on moral or ethical grounds. 

Even if this solution were feasible for other sci-

ences, it is clearly unacceptable for the behavioral 

sciences. Jurists, criminologists, psychiatrists, and 

professionals of similar disciplines cannot ignore moral 

issues. The law, for example, cannot avoid association 

with moral concepts even if concepts of right and wrong 

or responsibility and irresponsibility are modified. If 

a system of two unrelated languages is not feasible, then 

perhaps a form of translation might be designed. In this 

case, however, the boundary conditions between the two 

"sets" would have to be specified quite precisely - an 

extremely difficult and probably impossible task. 

While we have not been able to delineate the bounda-

ries of the two systems, we have developed ways of 

avoiding recognition of the double referent. In contrast 

to the younger generation, we have a basis of earlier ex-

perience to which we may implicitly refer, and often we 

may move from one form to another without being aware of 
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the transition. The "double standard" maintained, as 

some youth claim, by the older generation, may be a logi­

cal consequence of the difference in standards of coding 

and decoding different types of experience and concepts. 

Both young and old have reacted in a variety of ways 

to this conflict. Some try to use the "old ll system to 

accommodate modern scientific concepts and their conse-

quences; when this is impossible they are forced to 

reject the evidence. Some strict religious forms, parti­

cularly fundamentalism, follow this approach. The young 

persons who are most disturbed by this dilemma may "COp­

out," "act-out," or become militant revolutionaries. 

Still others may seek to avoid the issue by entering 

professions in which they feel they can ignore values and 

moral issues, leaving these matters to lIexperts" such as 

politicians, priests, or mystics of one type or another. 

Such limitation of the boundaries of individual responsi-

bility seems likely to have serious consequences for 

developed societies. Other solutions, which also attempt 

to simplify the issues, are the acceptance of pre-pack­

aged moral concepts peddled by vendors of some cheap 

philosophy, or the purchase of answers, similarly pre­

packaged, in the form of pills or IIpot". Some of these 

simplistic solutions appeal more to the young, others .to 
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the elderly, but all mix well with the mass media. 

The need for rational decision-making under condi-

tions of uncertainty 90es not package well, so we tend to 

behave as though there were no uncertainty. This is, of 

course, totally dishonest. There is no way to eliminate 

uncertainty. It is possible only to assess and at times 

to measure it. Uncer'f::.a.inty must be accommodated wi thin 

all models we use for conceptualizing the physical world, 

and it cannot be avoided in ethical questions. 

Social Control and Social Change 

A social system which has the means to adapt must 

accommodate variation and deviance. Variance generates 

information, and information can provide the means for 

prediction and control in a probabilistic system. In 

IImoral" language terms this means that for a social sys-

tem to be viable under conditions of rapid change <i.e., 

to be adaptive) it must tolerate a certain level of devi-

ance. Control should not attempt to reduce valuable 

variety. Indeed, in a viable system undergoing change, 

variety cannot be eliminated through control measures. 

The l'aw can specify functional boundaries, but it cannot 

regulate the finer details. Attempts to enforce too 

closely that which is seen as IIgood conformist behavior" 
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can only be self-defeating, since problems which it is 

hoped will be solved by such methods may be exacerbat.ed. 2 

Social systems and sub-systems must be arranged so 

that IJpower" is perceived as "accessible" and capable of 

being influenced to change. A viable democracy would 

seem to require that the "power structure" be accessible 

to the people (who are thus able to provide information 

and the means for modification of the influence of power) 

and ,that the system adapt in this way to the changing 

conditions at various levels of society. 

A language of communication adequate to the adapta-

tion process can be devised only out of the conditions 

which facilitate its development. The present situation 

is highly dangerous. Daring innovation and experimenta-

tion are essential. 
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2. 

Footnotes 

Donald A. Schon. Displacement of concepts. 
Tavistock Publications, 1963. 

London, 

Consider as examples the efforts to prohibit consumption 
of alcoholic beverage~ and, more recently, drug abuse. 
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